Phenomenological Aspects of Mirage Mediation

Dissertation

zur Erlangung des Doktorgrades (Dr. rer. nat.) der Mathematisch-Naturwissenschaftlichen Fakultät der Rheinischen Friedrich-Wilhelms-Universität zu Bonn

> vorgelegt von Valéri Löwen aus Tschernorezk

> > Bonn 2009

Angefertigt mit Genehmigung der Mathematisch-Naturwissenschaftlichen Fakultät der Rheinischen Friedrich–Wilhelms–Universität Bonn.

Gutachter: Prof. Dr. Hans Peter Nilles
 Gutachter: Priv. Doz. Dr. Stefan Förste
 Tag der Promotion: 14. Juli 2009

Diese Dissertation ist auf dem Hochschulschriftenserver der ULB Bonn http://hss.ulb.uni-bonn.de/diss_online elektronisch publiziert.

Erscheinungsjahr: 2009

ii

Abstract

We consider the possibility that string theory vacua with spontaneously broken supersymmetry and a small positive cosmological constant arise due to hidden sector matter interactions, known as *F*-uplifting/*F*-downlifting. We analyze this procedure in a model-independent way in the context of type IIB and heterotic string theory. Our investigation shows that the uplifting/downlifting sector has very important consequences for the resulting phenomenology. Not only does it adjust the vacuum energy, but it can also participate in the process of moduli stabilization. In addition, we find that this sector is the dominant source of supersymmetry breaking. It leads to a hybrid mediation scheme and its signature is a relaxed mirage pattern of the soft supersymmetry breaking terms. The low energy spectra exhibit distinct phenomenological properties and differ from conventional schemes considered so far.

iv

Acknowledgments

First and foremost, I would like to thank Prof. Dr. Hans Peter Nilles for taking me into his research group and giving me the unique opportunity to work at the cutting edge of theoretical high energy physics. I am also very thankful to the members of Prof. Dr. Nilles' research group, past and present, for their helpfulness and encouragement. Especially I would like to thank Dr. Andrea Zanzi for countless helpful discussions on physics and beyond. I am also grateful to Dr. Oleg Lebedev for valuable advices. Furthermore, I would like to thank Dr. Patrick Vaudrevange and Dr. Saúl Noé Ramos-Sánchez for special support during the past years. I am deeply grateful to Michael Blaszczyk, Dr. Christoph Lüdeling and Dr. Andrea Zanzi for proof-readings. I also want to thank the staff of the theory department, in particular Dagmar Faßbender, Sandra Heidbrink, Dr. Andreas Wißkirchen and Patricia Zündorf. I wish to express my sincere thanks to Prof. Dr. Klaus Desch, Priv. Doz. Dr. Stefan Förste and Prof. Dr. Pavel Kroupa for finding time to participate in the board of examiners.

Finally, I would like to thank my parents and my grandparents for their endless love and support.

Contents

1	1 Introduction					
	1.1	Motivation	1			
	1.2	Outline	10			
	1.3	Publications	12			
2	Roa	ad to mirage mediation	13			
	2.1	The model of KKLT	13			
	2.2	Generalization of the KKLT model	18			
	2.3 Soft masses in the KKLT scheme					
		2.3.1 Soft gaugino masses	22			
		2.3.2 Soft scalar squared masses	26			
	2.4	Mirage mediation	28			
	2.5	General properties of mirage mediation	29			
3 Uplifting in Type IIB string theory						
	3.1	No-go theorem	33			
	3.2	<i>D</i> -Uplifting	34			
	3.3	<i>F</i> -Uplifting	36			
		3.3.1 Moduli sector	36			
		3.3.2 Matter sector	36			
		3.3.3 The uplifting	37			
	3.4	The pattern of SUSY breaking in <i>F</i> -uplifting	39			
		3.4.1 The little hierarchy	40			
		3.4.2 Comparison with KKLT	40			
		3.4.3 An example	41			
		3.4.4 Soft breaking terms	42			
4	Dov	vnlifting in heterotic string theory	47			
	4.1	Modular invariance	47			
	4.2					
	4.3	Stabilization of the dilaton	51			
		4.3.1 No-go with a single condensate	51			
		4.3.2 Racetracks	52			
		4.3.3 Kähler stabilization	54			
	4.4	<i>F</i> -downlifting	55			
		4.4.1 Introducing matter fields	56			
		4.4.2 A matter field and a condensate	57			

	4 5	4.4.4 Matter dominated SUSY breaking	59 61						
	4.5	4 5 1 The little hierarchy	62						
		4.5.2 Another example	63						
		4.5.3 Soft breaking terms	64						
	1.6	Application	66						
	4.0	1.6.1 The model of DKP	67						
		4.6.2 A benchmark model	69						
5	Phenomenology of uplifting/downlifting								
-	5.1	Preliminaries	73						
	5.2	Aspects of the soft terms at M_{CUT}	75						
	5.3	Constraints on the soft terms at M_{TeV}	78						
		5.3.1 General remarks	79						
		5.3.2 Electroweak symmetry breaking	79						
		5.3.3 Color and charge breaking minima	80						
		5.3.4 Neutralino dark matter	80						
		5.3.5 Accelerator constraints	82						
		5.3.6 The MSSM hierarchy problem	82						
	5.4	Phenomenological aspects of <i>F</i> -uplifting	84						
	• •	5.4.1 Aspects of the soft terms at M_{TeV}	84						
		5.4.2 Dependence on η and η'	87						
		5.4.3 Low energy spectroscopy	87						
	5.5	Phenomenological aspects of <i>F</i> -downlifting	91						
		5.5.1 Dependence on η and η'	92						
		5.5.2 Aspects of the soft terms at M_{TeV}	92						
		5.5.3 Low energy spectroscopy	93						
	5.6	Numerical results	96						
	5.7	Summary	96						
6	Con	clusions	99						
Α	Soft	breaking terms in mixed modulus-anomaly mediation	101						
	A.1	Soft terms at tree-level	102						
	A.2	Soft terms at loop-level	104						
	A.3	Soft terms in <i>F</i> -uplifting	108						
	A.4	Soft terms in <i>F</i> -downlifting	109						
В	MSS	MSSM parameters							
С	Renormalization group								
Bi	Bibliography								

Chapter 1 Introduction

1.1 Motivation

The idea that our world is build up from indivisible constituents was formulated, for the first time, by Democritus around 400 B.C. in his famous atomic hypothesis. With John Dalton, about two thousand years later, the exploration of the composition of matter began and has grown ever since. Today, we believe that the fundamental constituents of matter are leptons and quarks and that there are four fundamental interactions between all elementary particles: electromagnetism, weak force, strong force and gravity.

Motivated by the desire to find a unified description of nature based on the smallest possible set of fundamental laws, the enormous progress in theoretical physics has led to the formulation of the Standard Model (SM) of particle physics [1–3]: a renormalizable quantum field theory that describes strong, weak and electromagnetic interactions in terms of the gauge group $SU(3)_C \times SU(2)_L \times U(1)_Y$. It successfully unifies weak and electromagnetic interactions within the electroweak (EW) theory which, below the EW scale $M_{EW} \sim 100 \text{ GeV}$, gets spontaneously broken to electromagnetism by the Higgs mechanism.

Although the predictions of the SM have been confirmed experimentally at very high precision, the Higgs boson has not been discovered yet. The EW precision data from the Large Electron Proton Collider (LEP2) suggests that the Higgs particle, if existent, has a mass between 114 GeV and 200 GeV. This year, the Large Hadron Collider (LHC) at CERN (Geneva) will be brought into operation and there is a great deal of hope to discover the Higgs particle.

Despite its powerful predictivity, from the theoretical point of view, there are a number of pressing issues that cannot be addressed by the SM, if we consider it as a fundamental theory. For example, the SM only partially supports the concept of the unification of all fundamental forces. This is because on one hand the internal symmetries of the SM describing the EW and strong interactions are not interrelated, and, on the other hand, a quantum description of gravity can not be consistently accommodated within the SM. It also does not contain any candidates for the cold dark matter (DM), which constitutes a major part of the matter in the universe. Furthermore, the SM fails to explain the stability of the large "gap" between the EW scale and the (reduced) Planck scale $M_P \simeq 2.4 \times 10^{18}$ GeV, known as the *hierarchy problem* [4].

Nevertheless, we can avoid running into troubles if we assume that the SM is not a fundamental but, instead, an *effective* theory, valid to a certain (cut-off) scale. Then, in order to address the issues above, one has to find suitable extensions of the SM.

Supersymmetry

In general, quantum corrections drive the masses of scalar particles to the largest available scale in the theory. On the other hand, the masses of chiral fermions and gauge bosons are protected against radiative corrections. This protection is provided by symmetries: chiral symmetry for fermions and gauge symmetry for gauge bosons.

In the SM this translates into understanding the stability of the weak scale against radiative corrections, i. e. the hierarchy between the weak and, say, the Planck scale. This problem arises from the fact that there is no symmetry protecting the masses of scalar particles.

For example, 1-loop corrections to the Higgs mass squared from (heavy) fermions f are proportional to the square of the momentum cut-off scale Λ_{UV} . Although it is possible to keep the Higgs mass finite by performing unnaturally precise fine-tuning, this procedure is not stable in perturbation theory and, from the theoretical vantage point, quite unattractive.

On the other hand, if we assume a scalar field *S* coupling to the Higgs with the same coupling constant as *f*, the 1-loop correction to the Higgs mass squared from *S*, precisely cancels the quadratically divergent contribution from *f*. In this case, the complete correction to the Higgs mass, $\delta m_H^2 \sim |m_S^2 - m_f^2| \log \Lambda_{UV}$, is only logarithmically divergent. In addition, if we claim $m_S = m_f$, the 1-loop correction would neatly vanish. This illustrates the importance and power of the concept of symmetry in particle physics

In fact, this has led to the invention of *supersymmetry* (SUSY) [5–13], a symmetry that relates bosons and fermions:

$$\mathcal{Q} |\text{fermion}\rangle = |\text{boson}\rangle, \quad \mathcal{Q} |\text{boson}\rangle = |\text{fermion}\rangle, \quad (1.1)$$

where the so-called *supercharge* \mathscr{Q} (transforming as a spinor) denotes the generator of SUSY transformations. The number of distinct pairs of \mathscr{Q} and $\overline{\mathscr{Q}}$ determines the number \mathcal{N} of supersymmetries.¹ Infinitesimal SUSY transformations are described by an anti-commuting spinor parameter ε which is spacetimeindependent in global SUSY.

What makes SUSY so unique is the fact that it is the only *graded* Lie algebra of symmetries of the *S*-matrix consistent with relativistic quantum field theory [14]. This symmetry guarantees the cancellation of quadratic divergences in perturbation theory. Moreover, the non-renormalization theorem [5, 15] ensures that

¹Theories with N > 1 are called extended supersymmetries. In 4D only N = 1 SUSY contains chiral fermions.

(supersymmetric) masses of scalar particles are not renormalized to any order in perturbation theory. Single particle states fall into irreducible representations of the SUSY algebra, called *supermultiplets*. Bosons and fermions within a supermultiplet are called *superpartners* of each other. Moreover, the generators of SUSY transformations commute with those of gauge transformations, thus the superpartners of a supermultiplet are in the same representation of the gauge group. Each supermultiplet contains the same number of fermionic and bosonic degrees of freedom (DOF).

In 4D N = 1 SUSY it is convenient to express the supermultiplets as superfields. These live in the *superspace* which is spanned by spacetime coordinates and by four anti-commuting coordinates θ and $\overline{\theta}$ that transform as spinors. The simplest superfield is the so-called *chiral superfield* ϕ_i , containing a Weyl fermion ψ_i , a complex scalar φ_i (sfermion) and a complex auxiliary field F_i (which is necessary to close the SUSY algebra off-shell). The next to simplest superfield is the so-called *vector superfield* V_a which, in the Wess–Zumino gauge, contains a vector boson A_{μ} , a Weyl fermion λ_a (gaugino) and a real auxiliary field D_a . All couplings and masses are determined by the superpotential W, a holomorphic function of chiral superfields. The tree-level scalar potential arises from the auxiliary fields

$$V_{\rm SUSY} = \sum_{i} \left| F^{i} \right|^{2} + \sum_{a} g_{a}^{2} D^{a} D^{a} , \qquad (1.2)$$

where g_a denotes the gauge coupling. Observe that in global SUSY the scalar potential is always non-negative.

Supergravity

SUSY can be promoted to a local symmetry by making the infinitesimal transformation parameter spacetime dependent, $\varepsilon \rightarrow \varepsilon(x)$. Then the product of two local SUSY transformations leads to local spacetime translations, i.e. a general coordinate transformation. To make the total Lagrangian density locally supersymmetric requires the gauge field of local SUSY transformations to be a spin-3/2fermion, called *gravitino*. Its superpartner is a spin-2 boson, the graviton, which is the messenger of gravitational force. Therefore, local SUSY is referred to as *supergravity* (SUGRA) [7–13, 16]. The graviton and the gravitino, together with an auxiliary field, form the so-called SUGRA multiplet.²

SUGRA, however, is a non-renormalizable theory as the gravitational coupling is a dimensionful parameter. In the effective low-energy Lagrangian, non-renormalizable terms appear suppressed by inverse powers of $M_{\rm P}$. The scalar potential in 4D $\mathcal{N} = 1$ SUGRA is given by

$$V_{\text{SUGRA}} = K_{i\bar{j}} F^i \bar{F}^{\bar{j}} - 3 e^{K(\phi_i, \bar{\phi}_i)/M_{\text{P}}^2} \frac{|W(\phi)|^2}{M_{\text{P}}^2} + M_{\text{P}}^4 \sum_a \frac{\Re e f_a(\phi_i)}{2} D^a D^a , \qquad (1.3)$$

²The number of the gravitini in the SUGRA multiplet is equal to the number of supersymmetries.

Suparfielde	Earmions	Bosons	$SII(2) \propto SII(2) \propto II(1)$
Supernetus	remnons	DOSOIIS	$30(3)_C \times 30(2)_L \times 0(1)_Y$
MATTER SECTOR			
Q_i	$\begin{pmatrix} u_{i_L} \\ d_{i_I} \end{pmatrix}$	$egin{pmatrix} ilde{u}_{i_L} \ ilde{d}_{i_I} \end{pmatrix}$	(3, 2, +1/6)
\overline{u}_i	$u_{i_R}^{\dagger}$	$ ilde{u}_{i_R}^*$	$(\overline{3}, 1, -2/3)$
\overline{d}_i	$d^{\dagger}_{i_R}$	$ ilde{d}^*_{i_R}$	(3, 1, +1/3)
L_i	$\begin{pmatrix} \nu_{e_i} \\ e_{i_r} \end{pmatrix}$	$\begin{pmatrix} \tilde{\nu}_{e_i} \\ \tilde{e}_{i_i} \end{pmatrix}$	(1, 2, -1/2)
\overline{e}_i	$e_{i_R}^{\dagger}$	$\tilde{e}_{i_R}^*$	(1, 1, +1)
HIGGS SECTOR			
$H_u = H_2$	$ig(egin{smallmatrix} ilde{H}^+_u \ ilde{H}^0_u \end{pmatrix}$	${H_u^+ \choose H_u^0}$	(1, 2, +1/2)
$H_d = H_1$	$\left(egin{smallmatrix} ilde{H}^0_d \ ilde{H}^d \end{smallmatrix} ight)$	$\begin{pmatrix} H^0_d \\ H^d \end{pmatrix}$	(1, 2, -1/2)
GAUGE SECTOR			
В	$ ilde{B}^0$	B^0	(1,1,0)
W	$ ilde W^0 \; ilde W^\pm$	$W^0 \ W^{\pm}$	(1,3,0)
8	Ĩ	8	(8, 1, 0)

Tab. 1.1 :: Particle/sparticle content of the MSSM.

where the Kähler potential $K(\phi, \overline{\phi})$ describes the kinetic terms of chiral superfields, $K_{i\overline{j}}$ is the Kähler metric and the gauge kinetic function $f_a(\phi)$ determines the kinetic terms of vector multiplets, and in particular the gauge coupling constants. Unlike global SUSY, the scalar potential in SUGRA can be negative.

The Minimal Supersymmetric Standard Model (MSSM)

The MSSM [10, 11] is the simplest supersymmetric extension of the SM. It contains one supercharge and a minimal particle content. Each lepton and quark is accompanied by a *slepton* or a *squark*, respectively (tab. 1.1). Fermions and sfermions reside in chiral superfields whereas gauge bosons and gauginos (bino, wino, gluino) form vector superfields. Unlike the SM, the MSSM requires two Higgs doublets so as to avoid gauge anomalies. The Higgs bosons and their superpartners, higgsinos, form chiral superfields. All superfields are labeled the same way as ordinary SM particles and the *sparticles* are denoted by a tilde.

In contrast to the SM, the MSSM does not automatically preserve baryon (*B*) and lepton (*L*) number. In order to to avoid *B* and *L* violation (in particular proton decay) one introduces the so-called *R*-parity, $P_R = (-1)^{3(B-L)+2s}$ (*s* denotes the spin), a discrete symmetry that does not commute with SUSY. Particles have *R*-charge +1 whereas sparticles have -1. If one requires the MSSM to conserve *R*-parity, this leads to distinct phenomenological properties. In particular, the lightest supersymmetric particle (LSP) will be stable. In addition, if the LSP is neutral it can play the role of a cold DM candidate.

Breakdown of supersymmetry

If SUSY were an exact symmetry, particles and sparticles would have the same mass. Since sparticles with SM masses have never been observed, SUSY must be broken (at low energies) and the main problem is to understand the mechanism of SUSY breaking.

From the theoretical point of view, it is natural to consider a spontaneous breakdown of SUSY which occurs if the auxiliary fields of chiral superfields (*F*-terms) and/or vector superfields (*D*-terms) acquire non-zero VEVs. In analogy to ordinary symmetry, spontaneous breakdown of SUSY leads to the emergence of massless Weyl fermions, called *goldstinos*. In SUGRA, the gravitino "eats" the goldstino and becomes massive. This effect is called *super-Higgs mechanism* and is completely analogous to the ordinary Higgs mechanism.

In the context of global SUSY, eq. (1.2) implies that supersymmetric minima always have zero vacuum energy, i. e. they correspond to Minkowski vacua. Vacuum configurations with broken SUSY always have positive energy, yielding a de Sitter (dS) space. On the other hand, SUGRA yields the relation $D^a \sim F^i$. Thus, unless W = 0, a supersymmetric minimum has negative energy (eq. (1.3)), i. e. it corresponds to an anti de Sitter (AdS) vacuum. Furthermore, in SUGRA, the vacuum energy of non-supersymmetric minima can have a positive, negative or zero value, depending on the magnitude of F^i . This makes SUGRA models attractive for the discussion of the inflatory universe since recent observational data [17, 18] requires a cosmological constant (CC) of order $\Lambda_{CC} \sim 10^{-120} M_p^4$. In SUGRA one can arbitrarily adjust the contribution from SUSY breaking to the CC.

Within the framework of the MSSM, however, the spontaneous breakdown of SUSY seems rather unfortunate as all members of a superfield carry the same quantum numbers and a non-zero VEV of an auxiliary field would immediately break various internal symmetries like color, electromagnetism, etc.

To avoid a phenomenological disaster, the breakdown of SUSY within the MSSM must be explicit, but cannot be arbitrary. In order for SUSY to remain a solution to the hierarchy problem (i. e. ensure the cancellation of quadratic divergences) the explicit breaking terms must contain couplings of positive mass dimension [19]. This so-called *soft breaking* can be parameterized by $\mathscr{L} = \mathscr{L}_{SUSY} + \mathscr{L}_{SOFT}$ where

$$\mathscr{L}_{\text{SOFT}} = \left[-\frac{1}{2} M_a \lambda^a \lambda^a - \frac{1}{6} A_{ijk} \varphi^i \varphi^j \varphi^k - \frac{1}{2} B_{ij} \varphi^i \varphi^j + \text{h.c.} \right] - m_{ij}^2 \varphi^i \overline{\varphi}^j \qquad (1.4)$$

contains soft gaugino masses (M_a), soft scalar squared masses (m^2), soft bilinear (B) and trilinear (A) couplings. The scale of the soft parameters m_{SOFT} , characterizing the mass splitting in the supermultiplets, should be of order 1 TeV, otherwise the couplings in the Higgs sector would reach unnatural size [20].

In general, the soft terms in eq. (1.4) can introduce dangerous CP and flavor violations. These effects can be evaded if one assumes that SUSY breaking is suitably universal; e. g. if slepton and squark mass matrices are flavor-blind and the *A* terms are proportional to the corresponding Yukawa couplings.

Interestingly enough, MSSM offers a convincing DM candidate through the weakly interacting neutralino LSP.

Origins of supersymmetry breaking

On general grounds, we expect SUSY to be spontaneously broken by auxiliary (*F*-term) components of (chiral) superfields which are singles under the SM gauge group. Since such fields cannot be part of ordinary matter one assumes that SUSY breaking occurs in a *hidden sector*, which is only weakly coupled to the observable (MSSM) sector. Then in order to connect hidden and observable sector and mediated the breakdown of SUSY to the MSSM, new physical phenomena are required.

A natural choice to connect these two sectors would be gravitationally, through operators suppressed by inverse powers of M_P . The realization of this scenario can be achieved if one couples the MSSM to SUGRA. In this picture, the hidden sector *F*-terms acquire non-vanishing VEVs and induce spontaneous breakdown of (local) SUSY. Since the hidden sector fields communicate only gravitationally with the MSSM, below M_P they decouple from the low energy theory and the only marks they leave are explicit soft breaking terms of order $m_{\text{SOFT}} \sim F^{\mathfrak{X}}/M_P$. These soft terms are renormalized at a scale $M_{\text{IN}} < M_P$ where gravitational DOF have been integrated out. For $m_{\text{SOFT}} = O(1 \text{ TeV})$ the scale of spontaneous SUSY breakdown is $\sqrt{F^{\mathfrak{X}}} \sim 10^{11} \text{ GeV}$. The gravitino mass is $m_{3/2} \sim F^{\mathfrak{X}}/M_P$ and thus sets the scale of the soft terms

A dynamical mechanism to explain the hierarchy between the gravitino mass and the Planck scale is provided by hidden sector *gaugino condensation* [21–26]. It is specified by a non-zero VEV of a composite field made up of fermions charged under some non-Abelian gauge group. In a pure supersymmetric Yang Mills theory the only candidates for such condensates are gauginos. One expects a non-vanishing condensate $\langle \lambda \lambda \rangle$ to develop at the renormalization group (RG) invariant scale $\Lambda \simeq M_{\rm P} \exp(-1/(b_0 g^2)) \ll M_{\rm P}$, where b_0 and g are the β -function and the gauge coupling of the hidden sector confining gauge group, respectively. By dimensional analysis, $\langle \lambda \lambda \rangle \sim \Lambda^3$. The strong dynamics triggers a breakdown of local SUSY via $F \sim \Lambda^3/M_{\rm P}$, leading to a gravitino mass $m_{3/2} \sim \Lambda^3/M_{\rm P}^2$.

Grand unification

Even though we have no direct experimental sign for SUSY, electroweak precision data gives a good fit to the MSSM and supports gauge coupling unification. Consider for example the RG evolution of the three gauge couplings in the framework of the SM model, fig. 1.1.a. This does not reveal any (sign of) unification as the three curves fail to meet in one point. On the contrary, the MSSM seems to have just the appropriate particle content which modifies the β -functions such that the gauge couplings coincide at about 2 × 10¹⁶ GeV [27–30], fig. 1.1.b.

This coincidence may be a hint in favor of a grand unified theory (GUT) [31],



Fig. 1.1 :: RG evolution of the inverse SM gauge couplings $\alpha_a^{-1} = 4\pi/g_a^2$. Panel (a) illustrates the situation in the SM. In the MSSM (panel (b)) the slopes are different due to the presence of sparticles. In panel (b) the sparticle thresholds are varied between 250 GeV and 1 TeV, and $\alpha_3(m_Z)$ between 0.113 and 0.123.

a theory where all interactions are described by just one gauge group factor and one gauge coupling constant. In that sense, in gravity mediation one prefers to consider the predictions for the MSSM soft parameters as *boundary conditions*, imposed at $M_{\rm IN} = M_{\rm GUT} \sim 2 \times 10^{16}$ GeV. Then, the values of the soft terms at the TeV scale are obtained via RG evolution.

A particularly simple and predictive scheme is that of *minimal supergravity* (MSUGRA) [32], where one assumes universal soft breaking parameters of $O(m_{3/2})$ at the GUT scale. These include a universal gaugino mass $m_{1/2}$, a universal scalar mass m_0 , a universal trilinear coupling A_0 and two other (model-dependent) parameters. In this way, the O(100) parameters of the MSSM are described in terms of just five parameters. RG evolution of these parameters down to the TeV scale will allow one to predict the entire MSSM spectrum. The possible numerical values of these soft terms are only constrained by experimental bounds on sparticle masses and some indirect theoretical arguments.

However, since gravity is a non-renormalizable theory one might worry about possible higher dimensional terms appearing in schemes of gravity mediated SUSY breaking. In order to have control over such terms one needs a meaningful underlying theory which also justifies the presence of SUSY and hidden sectors.

String theory

Unlike ordinary quantum field theory, the fundamental building blocks in string theory [33–36] are given by extended one-dimensional oscillating objects, called *strings*. Different excitations of strings at their characteristic scale M_{STR} (which is expected to be large) can be identified with particles at low(er) energies. Strings can be open and closed and during their propagation they can split and merge. Open strings end on spatially extended objects of dimension *p*, called Dirichlet branes (D*p* branes). One of the remarkable properties is that the spectrum of

string excitations contains a spin-2 particle, corresponding to the graviton. This offers a quantized description of gravity [37–39] and, most notably, a unified description of all fundamental forces. In particular, at low energies string theory reduces to Einstein's theory of gravity. Consistency conditions require string theories to have ten spacetime dimensions as well as to include SUSY at the string scale [40, 41]. There are only five consistent (super)string theories in 10D: type I, type IIA, type IIB, heterotic SO(32) and heterotic $E_8 \times E_8$. It has been realized that these five string theories are related among each other by a web of dualities and that they seem to be different perturbative limits of an underlying 11D theory called *M*-theory [42, 43].

If our intention is to relate string theory to the observable world, we have to find a way to reduce the number of spacetime dimension from 10 to 4. One possibility is to confine the six extra dimensions to some compact manifold \mathcal{M}^6 such that the 10D spacetime of the string is given by the direct product $\mathcal{M}^{10} = \mathbb{M}^{3,1} \times \mathcal{M}^6$, where $\mathbb{M}^{3,1}$ denotes our 4D Minkowski spacetime. This procedure is called *compactification*. If the length scales associated with \mathcal{M}^6 correspond to very high energies the extra spatial dimensions appear unobservable from the 4D perspective. Since we are aiming at a chiral low energy theory only manifolds ensuring N = 1 SUSY in 4D come into consideration. A possible class of such manifolds are the so-called Calabi–Yau (CY) manifold [44]. Unfortunately, the metric for (almost all) CY manifolds is still unknown. Therefore in such compactifications one is led to consider a low energy approximation of the 10D string theories below $M_{\rm STR}$. This approximation can be described by an effective 10D N = 1 SUGRA. After the compactification of the six extra dimensions one obtains an effective 4D N = 1 SUGRA, valid at energies below the scale of compactification M_{COMP} .

The low energy effective 4D SUGRA contains only massless excitations of strings. The geometry of the compact space (i. e. CY manifolds) is parameterized by *moduli*. These are massless, gauge singlet scalar fields and interact only gravitationally with ordinary matter. In other words, a hidden sector is naturally built-in in string theory models. The most important moduli are the Kähler moduli T_i describing the volume of the compact space, the complex structure moduli (CSM) Z_i parameterizing the shape of CY manifolds and the dilaton *S*.

Moduli can be considered as the "engine" that drives any string-derived 4D low energy Lagrangian, as their VEVs determine all couplings. However, moduli do not have a scalar potential at the perturbative level, i. e. they are flat directions in the potential.

String phenomenology

If we wish to understand the phenomenology of any string-derived theory, the important questions we have to address include:

- 1) What is the dynamics of moduli stabilization?
- 2) How is SUSY broken and communicated to the observable sector?

- 3) Does the vacuum energy take a small positive value consistent with observation?
- 4) What is the pattern of the soft breaking terms?

To find and, in particular, to understand the answers to these questions is the heart of *string phenomenology*.

To generate a potential for the moduli, one has to rely on fluxes [45, 46] and non-perturbative effects such as gaugino condensation. On the other hand, a hierarchically small scale of SUSY breaking can be reliably explained by dimensional transmutation, which again, can be realized by gaugino condensation. Once SUSY is broken, the moduli get a non-trivial potential which might result in their stabilization. The auxiliary (*F*-term) components of moduli will generically take non-vanishing values, thereby indicating in which "direction" SUSY is broken. Furthermore, in such a scheme one would usually encounter a situation where the mass of (most of) the moduli is of order the gravitino mass: $m_{\text{MODULI}} \sim m_{3/2}$. Since gravity connects the moduli (hidden) and the MSSM (observable) sector it will be, predominantly, the mediator of SUSY breakdown.

Notice that in non-stringy models, the gauge singlet fields \mathfrak{X} responsible for SUSY breaking were introduced "ad hoc". In string-derived models, however, these gauge singlet fields are well-motivated through moduli, hence gravity mediation is usually referred to as *modulus mediation*.

In this picture, the tree-level contribution from modulus mediation is usually of order $m_{\text{SOFT}} \sim m_{3/2}$. Hence moduli mediation is the dominant source of SUSY breaking, causing the mass pattern $m_{\text{MODULI}} \sim m_{3/2} \sim m_{\text{SOFT}}$.

Generically, string-derived models lead to dS and AdS vacua where the contribution to the CC exceed the observed value by orders of magnitude. In order to obtain a reasonable vacuum energy V_0 , one needs an additional sector which, in case of an AdS minimum provides an "uplifting", and, in case of a dS minimum a "downlifting" of V_0 to the desired value.

It is very important to stress, that the soft breaking terms can only be reliably computed after all moduli have been stabilized and the vacuum energy has been adjusted properly. Soft terms obtained at an intermediate stage might (and usually will) drastically change through the stabilization of the remaining moduli [47]. Any (additional) source of vacuum energy density generically affects the soft scalar masses and, therefore, must be taken into account.

This shows how close the three questions are related to each other.

Mirage mediation

The importance of the mechanism of adjusting the vacuum energy has only been appreciated recently [47,48]. In its simplest form it has been discovered in the toy model of Kachru, Kallosh, Linde and Trivedi (KKLT) [49], constructed in the framework of type IIB string theory.

Although KKLT (for the first time) achieve the stabilization of *all* moduli they obtain a deep AdS minimum. To render the vacuum realistic, KKLT introduce

an "uplifting" sector. However, it turns out that apart from adjusting (uplifting) the vacuum energy, the uplifting sector has far-reaching consequences for the explicit pattern of SUSY breaking. In particular, the uplifting sector provides the dominant source of SUSY breaking and leads to the appearance of the so-called *little hierarchy* [50], characterized by the factor $\log(M_P/m_{3/2}) \sim 4\pi^2$.

The tree-level contribution from modulus mediation becomes suppressed by this factor such that radiative contributions from the SUSY breakdown in the uplifting sector become competitive. One possible scheme of mediation via radiative corrections is the scheme of anomaly mediation [51, 52]. In this case, instead of pure modulus mediation one is led to a mixed modulus-anomaly mediation, known as *mirage mediation* [47, 53, 54]. This scheme exhibits very distinct phenomenological properties [55, 56] as it allows to retain the attractive features of the respective mediation mechanisms while discarding the problematic aspects. Here, the general mass pattern is $m_{SOFT} \ll m_{3/2} \ll m_{MODULI}$.

Based on the publications [57–59] we investigate the role of the matter sector in the context of type IIB and heterotic string theory. As we shall see this leads to very interesting phenomenological implications.

1.2 Outline

In the following we provide some details about the contents of each chapter.

Chapter 2 In this chapter we present the origin of mirage mediation. First we review the original construction of KKLT which we subsequently generalize. This class of models, obtained in the framework of type IIB string theory compactifications, uses 3-form fluxes to stabilize the CSM and the dilaton. Non-perturbative corrections to the superpotential are then used to fix the remaining Kähler moduli. The process of moduli stabilization leaves the ground state of the theory supersymmetric with a large negative energy. An "ad hoc" uplifting sector is introduced to break SUSY and fine-tune the vacuum energy to a desired value. We review the implications of this uplifting sector for the low energy phenomenology. Under rather general circumstances one is led to a scenario in which the mass scales in the low energy theory are endowed with a moderate hierarchy specified by the logarithm of the large hierarchy between the Planck scale and the scale of the soft masses. This exhibits a new mediation scheme which, as we will explain in detail, is called mirage mediation.

Chapter 3 The main drawback of KKLT-type models is that the "ad hoc" uplifting sector explicitly breaks SUSY. In such a situation the effective 4D theory cannot be put into the standard N = 1 SUGRA form, which considerably complicates the analysis. Therefore it is desirable to obtain dS/Minkowski vacua in the framework of spontaneously broken SUSY. This can be achieved by changing the uplifting sector. As was pointed out in [60], uplifting within the SUGRA framework requires additional fields in the system which are necessary to provide

the goldstino which is necessary to make the gravitino heavy. In string theory models, matter fields are as common as moduli and thus can in principle be used to uplift supersymmetric AdS minima. In this case, dS/Minkowski vacua with spontaneously broken SUSY can be obtained due to *F*-terms of hidden sector matter fields [57,60]. This mechanisms is known as *F*-uplifting. In this chapter we show that this scheme leads to the appearance of the little hierarchy as well. The matter uplifting sector provides the dominant source of SUSY breakdown and, unlike KKLT-type models, also affects the soft breaking terms, leading to a so-called *relaxed* mirage mediation scenario. Still, the "pure" mirage pattern is possible as well, but only for certain values of the parameters.

Chapter 4 With the recent success of model building in the framework of heterotic orbifold compactifications [61-63], it is important to reconsider the question of moduli stabilization. One of the main difficulties of moduli stabilization in heterotic string theory is the appearance of only one type of fluxes³, while two of them are available in the type IIB theory. Publication [58] investigated for the first time the role of the uplifting sector (composed of matter fields) in the context of heterotic orbifold compactifications. To illustrate the importance of this sector we consider a simple example: a gaugino condensate in the absence of a flux background. This is known to lead to a run-away scalar potential for the dilaton with a large positive vacuum energy. A closer inspection of the interactions between the moduli and matter fields reveals the surprising fact that the uplifting sector alone is responsible for both moduli stabilization and "downlifting" the large positive vacuum energy to a smaller value. Thus in context of the heterotic string theory the uplifting sector turns out to be a "downlifting" sector. We refer to this mechanism as *F*-downlifting. As we shall see it also plays an important role in SUSY breaking and its mediation. For this class of models we are again led to a kind of mirage pattern as previously identified in the context of type IIB string theory. The soft breaking terms, although very similar to those of type IIB models, exhibit some quantitative differences that will be discussed in detail. At the end of this chapter we consider one possible application of the downlifting procedure.

Chapter 5 In this chapter we present a detailed discussion of the low energy spectra emerging in the scheme of *F*-uplifting [57] and *F*-downlifting [58]. We find that, even though the effective theory contains several parameters, the low energy spectra is described by just two continuous parameters: the ratio of moduli to anomaly mediation, ρ , and the gravitino mass, $m_{3/2}$, which sets the scale of the soft terms. In this schemes, the soft gaugino masses and the soft *A*-terms receive comparable contributions from modulus and anomaly mediation. However, the soft scalar masses can additionally receive a contribution from the matter sector. This results in a quite distinctive low energy phenomenology, which is different from that of pure modulus or pure anomaly mediation. We

³More fluxes can appear if we go beyond CY compactifications [64-66].

impose several phenomenological constraints and find that they are satisfied in considerable regions of the parameter space. In particular, we can avoid tachyonic boundary conditions (which usually are provided by anomaly mediation) and find allowed regions in the parameter space with a higgsino dominated LSP.

Chapter 6 concludes this work with a summary and a brief outlook. Afterwards, some technicalities are presented in the appendices.

1.3 Publications

Parts of this work have been published in scientific journals:

- O. Lebedev, V. Löwen, H. P. Nilles, Y. Mambrini and M. Ratz "Metastable vacua in flux compactifications and their phenomenology" JHEP 0702, 063 (2007) [arXiv:hep-ph/0703078]
- V. Löwen and H. P. Nilles, "Mirage pattern from the heterotic string" Phys. Rev. D 77, 106007 (2008) arXiv:0802.1137 [hep-ph]
- V. Löwen, H. P. Nilles and A. Zanzi
 "Gaugino condensation with a doubly suppressed gravitino mass" Phys. Rev. D 78, 046002 (2008) arXiv:0804.3913 [hep-th]

Chapter 2

Road to mirage mediation

After a short introduction to the original KKLT construction we present a generalization of this scheme which captures a large class of string theory models. The analysis is carried out in the framework of a low energy SUGRA approximation of type IIB string theory. We identify the source of the SUSY breakdown by computing the moduli *F*-terms. The properties of the emerging soft gaugino and scalar masses as well as their RG evolution are examined. We identify criteria for the appearance of the mirage pattern and discuss the implications for the low energy phenomenology.

2.1 The model of KKLT

The starting point of the construction is the 10D SUGRA expansion (to leading order in α' and g_{STR}) of type IIB string theory [33–36] compactified on CY orientifolds [67] with fluxes¹ [45, 46]. From here, the analysis of the model is carried out in the framework of a 4D $\mathcal{N} = 1$ low energy SUGRA approximation just below the compactification scale M_{COMP} . We will work with a universal Kähler modulus T as the generalization to multi Kähler moduli is straightforward.

In the standard N = 1 SUGRA language [7–13] it is convenient to express the scalar potential and the auxiliary fields in terms of the real Kähler function

$$G = K + \log\left(W\,\overline{W}\right),\tag{2.1}$$

with K and W being the Kähler potential and the superpotential, respectively, as

$$V = e^{G} \left[K_{I\bar{J}}^{-1} G_{I} G_{\bar{J}} - 3 \right],$$
(2.2)

where the subscripts *I*, *J* denote differentiation with respect to the moduli (and other hidden sector fields) and $K_{I\bar{J}}^{-1}$ is the inverse Kähler metric. Here and from now on (unless stated otherwise), we work in SUGRA units where $M_{\rm P} = (8\pi G)^{-1/2} \equiv 1$. The SUSY breaking *F*-terms are found from

$$F^{I} = e^{G/2} K_{I\bar{J}}^{-1} G_{\bar{J}}, \qquad (2.3)$$

¹Fluxes are vacuum expectation values of certain field strengths in the compact space.

and the gravitino mass is

$$m_{3/2} = e^{G/2},$$
 (2.4)

both evaluated at the minimum. SUSY is broken spontaneously if one of the F^{I} is non-zero, which in turn depends on whether G_{I} is non-zero or not. Furthermore, the gauge kinetic function f_{a} determines the gauge coupling constants g_{a} of the theory through

$$\frac{1}{g_a^2} = \Re \mathfrak{e} f_a \,. \tag{2.5}$$

Due to the presence of fluxes a non-trivial superpotential W(S, U) for the dilaton *S* and the CSM *U* is generated [68,69]. The corresponding Kähler potential at tree-level is given by [48,70–72]

$$K = -\log\left(S + \overline{S}\right) - 3\log\left(T + \overline{T}\right) + \mathcal{K}(U, \overline{U}).$$
(2.6)

This leads to the scalar potential

$$V = e^{G} K_{\alpha\overline{\beta}}^{-1} G_{\alpha} G_{\overline{\beta}} \ge 0, \qquad (2.7)$$

where the subscripts α , β run over all moduli except *T*. As the superpotential is independent of *T*, the contribution form eq. (2.6) cancels the -3 in eq. (2.2) resulting in the no-scale structure [73,74] scalar potential eq. (2.7). Since *T* is not stabilized by the flux dynamics it has a flat potential.

The dilaton and the CSM are stabilized and acquire certain masses. Their masses as well as their VEVs depend on the choice of fluxes [47]. At this stage SUSY is broken, since generically $\langle G_I \rangle \neq 0$ in the minimum. The flux induced gravitino mass $(m_{3/2})_{FLUX}$ depends on the alignment of flux vacua [47]. For a specific alignment of flux vacua, which corresponds to a fine-tuning, one may achieve that *S* and *U* acquire Planckian VEVs and masses of order of the compactification scale M_{COMP} which is rather close to M_P . At the same time such alignment of fluxes makes the gravitino much lighter than the dilaton and the CSM, i. e. $(m_{3/2})_{FLUX} \ll m_S$, m_U . This is a welcome feature for the realization of low scale SUSY. In addition to the stabilization of *S* and *U*, fluxes also generate a warped geometry [69]. In the most of the CY the warping is not significant except for a small region containing the so called Klebanov–Strassler throat [75] where the warping becomes exponentially large (see fig. 2.1). This ensures that the dynamics of the moduli (and other bulk degrees of freedom) are not significantly affected by the warping.

Since *T* is not stabilized by perturbative dynamics, KKLT introduce nonperturbative effects in order to violate the no-scale structure. These effects can originate from gaugino condensates [21-26, 76] and/or instantons [77] on D7 and/or D3 branes. Both of these effects generate an exponential superpotential for the Kähler modulus. Furthermore, KKLT *assume* that *T* is much lighter than the super-heavy *S* and *U*. This allows one to formulate an effective SUGRA theory just below m_S , m_U by integrating out *S* and *U*. For concreteness, consider gaugino condensation on D7 branes. This will introduce a superpotential of the form [47,48]

$$W = W_{\rm FLUX} - A \, \mathrm{e}^{-a \, T}, \tag{2.8}$$

where the quantized constant² $W_{FLUX} = \langle W(S, U) \rangle$ is obtained in the process of integrating out *S* and *U*, A = O(1) and $a = \frac{8\pi^2}{N}$ for a SU(*N*) gauge group. The effective Kähler potential is now given by

$$K = -3\log\left(T + \overline{T}\right). \tag{2.9}$$

The effective theory described by eqs. (2.8) and (2.9) stabilizes *T* in an AdS vacuum (cf. fig. 2.2). Moreover, SUSY is restored by this procedure since in the minimum $G_T(T_0) = 0$ and $W(T_0) \neq 0$ with T_0 denoting the position of the minimum. This N = 1 AdS vacuum exhibits some unique features [47, 48]:

$$a T_0 \simeq \log\left(\frac{M_{\rm P}}{m_{3/2}}\right),\tag{2.10}$$

$$(m_{3/2})_{\rm FLUX} \simeq \frac{W_{\rm FLUX}}{M_{\rm P}^2},$$
 (2.11)

$$m_T \simeq (a T_0) m_{3/2},$$
 (2.12)

$$\langle V_{N=1} \rangle = -3m_{3/2}^2 M_{\rm P}^2,$$
 (2.13)

where *T* is assumed real. Since we are aiming at low scale SUSY we assume to have the appropriate flux configuration realizing $W_{FLUX} = O(10^{-14} M_P^3)$. Then eq. (2.10) implies $a T_0 = O(4\pi^2)$ and the mass of the *T* modulus appears to be enhanced by this moderately large quantity relative to the gravitino mass parameter.

Although KKLT manage to stabilize all moduli under suitable theoretical assumptions, one hurdle is still to overcome: the construction of a phenomenologically desirable SUSY breaking dS/Minkowski vacuum [17, 18]. To this end KKLT introduce anti D3 branes ($\overline{D3}$) [78] which favor [53] to be stabilized at the tip of the Klebanov–Strassler throat where the geometry is highly warped (see fig. 2.1). On the other hand, SM fields are assumed to live on D7 and/or D3 branes in a region with negligible warping. On the $\overline{D3}$ the $\mathcal{N} = 1$ SUSY, which is preserved by the combined dynamics of fluxes and gaugino condensation, is broken explicitly [79].

In order to describe the couplings between the N = 0 sector on the D3 and the N = 1 sector on the D7/D3 a superconformal (off-shell) formulation [8] of supergravity is required. Then, the effective action of the N = 1 supersymmetric

²Note that W_{FLUX} is quantized as it originates from fluxes which are quantized objects.



Fig. 2.1 :: The KKLT setup with visible fields on D7 branes. The warping along the compact dimension y is described by the factor $e^{2A(y)}$. The D3 brane is stabilized at the tip of the KS throat.

part is described by [47]

$$\mathscr{S}_{\mathcal{N}=1} = -\int d^4x \sqrt{g^{\rm C}} \left[\int d^4\theta \, C\overline{C} \, 3 \, \mathrm{e}^{-K_{\rm EFF}/3} - \left\{ \int d^2\theta \left(\frac{1}{4} \, f_a \, \Xi^{a\,\alpha} \, \Xi^a_\alpha + C^3 W_{\rm EFF} \right) + \mathrm{h.\,c.} \right\} \right], \tag{2.14}$$

where $g^{C}_{\mu\nu}$ is the 4D metric in the superconformal frame which is related to the metric in the Einstein frame via $g^{C}_{\mu\nu} = (C\overline{C})^{-1} e^{K_{\text{EFF}}/3} g^{E}_{\mu\nu}$, $C = C_0 + \theta^2 F^C$ is the chiral conformal compensator superfield of 4D $\mathcal{N} = 1$ SUGRA and Ξ^a_{α} is the spinorial gauge field strength. The effective Kähler potential and superpotential, to leading order, are given by

$$K_{\rm EFF} = K(T,\overline{T}) + Q^i \overline{Q}^i Z_i(T,\overline{T}), \qquad (2.15)$$

$$W_{\rm EFF} = W(T) + \lambda_{ijk} Q^i Q^j Q^k , \qquad (2.16)$$

where Q^i denote visible matter superfields, λ_{ijk} are the holomorphic Yukawa couplings assumed to be moduli independent, Z_i describes the Kähler metric of the visible fields and

$$K(T,\overline{T}) = -3\log\left(T+\overline{T}\right),\tag{2.17}$$

$$W(T) = W_{\rm FLUX} - A \, {\rm e}^{-a \, T}.$$
 (2.18)

The impact of the D3 branes on the low energy dynamics of the (light) moduli and visible fields can be described in 4D SUGRA by spurion operators [47]. These are non-dynamical fields parameterizing the explicit breakdown of SUSY. Then to leading order

$$\mathscr{S}_{\overline{\mathrm{D3}}} = \int d^4x \sqrt{g^{\mathrm{C}}} \int d^4\theta \left[-C^2 \overline{C}^2 \theta^2 \overline{\theta}^2 \mathcal{P}_{\overline{\mathrm{D3}}} + C^3 \overline{\theta} \mathcal{R}_{\overline{\mathrm{D3}}} + \mathrm{h.\,c.} \right], \qquad (2.19)$$

where $\mathcal{P}_{\overline{D3}}$ and $\mathcal{R}_{\overline{D3}}$ denote the (model-dependent) spurion operators. The spurion $\mathcal{R}_{\overline{D3}}$ is suppressed with respect to $\mathcal{P}_{\overline{D3}}$ in terms of the warp factor which at



Fig. 2.2 :: Schematic representation of the KKLT scalar potential (red) $V_{\text{TOT}} = V_{N=1} + V_{\text{LIFT}}$ as a sum of the SUGRA potential (black) and an uplifting potential (green). Vertical lines represent the displacement of the minima. Λ denotes the CC.

the location of the D3 branes is supposed to be exponentially small. As far as D3 branes are concerned we have [47]

$$\mathcal{P}_{\overline{\mathrm{D3}}} = \varkappa, \qquad (2.20)$$

$$\mathcal{R}_{\overline{D3}} = \zeta, \tag{2.21}$$

where $0 < \zeta < \varkappa$ are related to the warp factor. Including the spurions, the low energy effective action of KKLT is given by $\mathscr{S}_{TOT} = \mathscr{S}_{N=1} + \mathscr{S}_{\overline{D3}}$. The scalar potential induced by the $\overline{D3}$ branes is given by [47,78]

$$V_{\overline{\text{D3}}} = e^{2K/3} \mathcal{P}_{\overline{\text{D3}}}$$
(2.22)

$$=\frac{\chi}{\left(T+\overline{T}\right)^2},\tag{2.23}$$

implying that the presence of $\overline{D3}$ branes provides a positive contribution to the total scalar potential. Adding the energy from the $\overline{D3}$ branes to the negative vacuum energy induced by gaugino condensation eq. (2.13) thus leads to an *uplifting* of the AdS minimum. The adjustment of the vacuum energy to the observed value of the CC, i.e. $\langle V_{\text{TOT}} \rangle \simeq 0$, is achieved with $\varkappa = O(m_{3/2}^2 M_P^2)^{.3}$ Fig. 2.2 illustrates the relevant scales. One should, however, note that such an adjustment requires a very careful fine-tuning of \varkappa . Since \varkappa is connected to the warp factor, constraints will be posed on the warping [47].

After uplifting the AdS minimum we obtain a dS/Minkowski vacuum with broken SUSY. The breaking of SUSY can be understood as follows. Before uplifting T was stabilized at T_0 in a supersymmetric AdS minimum, thus $G_T(T_0) = 0$. The $\mathcal{N} = 1$ SUGRA potential is exponentially steep around T_0 unlike the uplifting potential (cf. fig. 2.2). As a consequence, the addition of the uplifting potential only slightly moves the position of the T modulus to $T_0 + \delta T$. At this new

³Even though the CC is not zero but very close to it, for our purposes this "slightly" dS vacuum can be very well approximated by a Minkowski vacuum.

minimum G_T does no longer vanish, $G_T(T_0 + \delta T) \neq 0$. Therefore F^T is non-zero at the new minimum, signaling the breakdown of SUSY. The mass of the gravitino, however, is essentially left intact in going from the AdS minimum to the new dS minimum. The same applies to the mass of T [47, 50]. The only effect of the uplifting sector is to change (uplift) the vacuum energy to a small positive or zero value resulting in a SUSY breaking vacuum shift. Moduli stabilization is not affected by this procedure.

The sources of SUSY breakdown are VEVs of the auxiliary components of the moduli. In case of KKLT we have F^S , F^U and F^T . In addition to the moduli, the 4D SUGRA multiplet (parameterized by the conformal compensator *C*) provides a model-independent source of SUSY breaking. The auxiliary component F^C induces soft terms only at loop level by the mechanism of anomaly mediation [51, 52, 80]. In order to identify the dominant sources of the soft breaking terms one has to solve the equations of motion for the auxiliary fields in the total $\mathscr{S}_{TOT} = \mathscr{S}_{N=1} + \mathscr{S}_{D3}$ system. Since *S* and *U* acquire huge masses compared to *T*, m_S , $m_U \gg m_T$, their contribution to SUSY breakdown remains negligible as can be read off from $F^I \sim m_{3/2}^2/m_I$. Thus we only have to deal with F^T and F^C .

In the Einstein frame the auxiliary components take the general form [47]

$$\frac{F^{C}}{C_{0}} = e^{\widetilde{G}/2} + \frac{1}{3}F^{I}\partial_{I}K, \qquad (2.24)$$

$$F^m = e^{\widetilde{G}/2} K_{I\overline{I}}^{-1} \widetilde{G}_{\overline{I}}, \qquad (2.25)$$

and the (moduli) scalar potential becomes

$$V_{\text{TOT}} = e^{\widetilde{G}} \left[K_{I\overline{J}}^{-1} \, \widetilde{G}_{I} \, \widetilde{G}_{\overline{J}} - 3 \right] + e^{2K/3} \, \mathcal{P}_{\overline{\text{D3}}} \,, \tag{2.26}$$

with the modified Kähler function

$$\widetilde{G} = K + \log \left| W + \mathcal{R}_{\overline{D3}} \right|^2.$$
(2.27)

As noticed above, in order to obtain the desired value of the CC a very special warp factor has to be chosen in the process of fine-tuning \varkappa . As studied in [47], in a Minkowski/dS vacuum the warp factor will make the $\mathcal{R}_{\overline{D3}}$ contribution to eqs. (2.24)–(2.27) negligible. In this case $\tilde{G} \simeq G$ and the SUSY breaking *F*-terms are well approximated by the standard $\mathcal{N} = 1$ SUGRA expressions. The scalar potential takes the simple structure

$$V_{\text{TOT}} \simeq V_{\mathcal{N}=1} + V_{\overline{\text{D3}}}.$$
(2.28)

2.2 Generalization of the KKLT model

It has been observed [47, 48, 53] that the model of KKLT represents a specific example of a more general scenario with all moduli fixed, realizing low energy SUSY at the TeV scale with a phenomenologically viable value of the CC. The construction contains three building blocks:

- *i*] Most of the moduli are stabilized by high scale dynamics and acquire super-heavy masses. The N = 1 SUSY is broken.
- *ii*] The remaining few light moduli are stabilized by invoking non-perturbative effects. These non-perturbative effects dynamically cancel the previously induced SUSY breaking, yielding a N = 1 supersymmetric AdS vacuum.
- *iii*] This supersymmetric AdS vacuum is lifted to a SUSY breaking dS/Minkowski vacuum by an appropriate uplifting mechanism which is assumed to be sequestered from the visible sector.

For models constructed in the framework of type IIB string theory high scale dynamics (e. g. fluxes) typically generate a potential for the dilaton and the CSM but not for the Kähler moduli. Under suitable assumptions one can arrange for a decoupling of *S* and *U* and formulate an effective theory for the (light) Kähler moduli T_i [48,81,82]. For simplicity, we consider one single Kähler modulus *T*. This class of models exhibits some interesting features:

• The non-perturbative superpotential providing the stabilization of the light moduli has the model independent structure [50]

$$W = W_0 - A e^{-aT}, (2.29)$$

where *a* is moderately large, A = O(1) and W_0 is the remnant from the stabilization of heavy moduli. Its value has to be chosen small compared to M_P so as to provide low scale SUSY. The parameters *A* and W_0 can in general be complex and thus present a potential source of dangerous CP violation. However, the superconformal formulation of the 4D N = 1 SUGRA possesses a U(1)_{*R*} as well as an axionic shift symmetry which can be used to make *A* and W_0 real and positive [47,83].

The supersymmetric AdS minimum appears at

$$\Re \mathfrak{e} T_0^{\text{AdS}} \simeq -\frac{1}{a} \log \frac{W_0}{aA} \,, \tag{2.30}$$

with the property [47, 48]

$$a \mathfrak{Re} T_0^{\mathrm{AdS}} \simeq \log\left(\frac{M_{\mathrm{P}}}{m_{3/2}}\right),$$
 (2.31)

The mass of *T* is enhanced by this factor with respect to $m_{3/2}$. This enhancement of moduli masses is known to be a rather generic feature of non-perturbative moduli stabilization [84,85]. In particular it occurs when the moduli dependence is logarithmic in the Kähler potential and exponential in the superpotential [50].

• Sequestering⁴ [51,88,89] of the uplifting sector means that the communication of the SUSY breakdown is more suppressed than by inverse powers of $M_{\rm P}$. The low energy consequence of the sequestered SUSY breaking can be represented by a spurion operator $\mathcal{P}_{\rm LIFT}$ [47] which is a model dependent object. In the effective action $\mathcal{P}_{\rm LIFT}$ mimics explicit SUSY breaking in a sequestered sector and provides a model dependent uplifting scalar potential

$$V_{\text{LIFT}} = e^{2K/3} \mathcal{P}_{\text{LIFT}} \,. \tag{2.32}$$

As pointed out in [53] the spurion operator may be parameterized by

$$\mathcal{P}_{\text{LIFT}} = \varkappa \left(T + \overline{T} \right)^{n_p}, \qquad (2.33)$$

where \varkappa is a positive constant and n_p is a rational number. With the standard tree-level Kähler potential eq. (2.17) one has

$$V_{\rm LIFT} = \frac{\varkappa}{\left(T + \overline{T}\right)^{2-n_p}}.$$
(2.34)

- In order to describe the present stage of the acceleration of the universe [17, 18] the vacuum energy of the dS minimum needs to be fine-tuned to $\langle V_{\text{TOT}} \rangle = V_0 \sim 10^{-120} M_{\text{p}}^4$. This can be achieved by fine-tuning \varkappa in eq. (2.34). The obtained dS vacuum (at finite volume) is separated from the Minkowski vacuum (at infinite volume of the internal space) by a barrier which is approximately given by the depth of the AdS minimum⁵ (see fig. 2.2). Thus, in principle, the dS vacuum can be destabilized by tunneling effects. Given the height of the barrier $O(m_{3/2}^2 M_{\text{P}}^2)$ the lifetime of the dS vacuum was shown to be about $10^{10^{120}}$ years [90], thus for all practical purposes it can be considered as completely stable. This generalizes to any construction where a dS minimum is separated from the run-away vacuum by a potential which remains positive.
- The *F*-terms of the heavy moduli are practically negligible as can be seen from $F^{\text{HEAVY}} \sim m_{3/2}^2/m_{\text{HEAVY}} \ll m_{3/2}$. Since SUSY breaking fields in the uplifting sector are (assumed to be) sequestered, they do not have cross-couplings with any other sector fields. Hence their *F*-terms are irrelevant to visible soft terms. The only relevant effect of sequestered SUSY breaking is to provide a positive contribution, eq. (2.34), which serves to uplift the

⁴In general, the SUSY breaking in the uplifting sector would give rise to soft SUSY breaking terms through effective couplings between visible and uplifting sector fields. Soft terms can involve flavor violation [86,87] which is restricted by experiments. Hence, in order to avoid an additional source of flavor violation, these couplings should be strongly suppressed. In the KKLT setup sequestering is introduced through warping.

⁵This is because the uplifting potential is a slowly decreasing function whereas the N = 1 potential exponentially approaches zero at large *T*.

minimum of the potential to a dS/Minkowski vacuum. The SUSY breaking vacuum shift induced by V_{LIFT} is small [50]

$$\delta T \sim \frac{1}{a^2} = O\left(\frac{1}{(4\pi^2)^2}\right),$$
 (2.35)

implying that the minimum of the total scalar potential is at

$$T_0 \equiv T_0^{\text{SUSY}} = T_0^{\text{AdS}} + \delta T \simeq T_0^{\text{AdS}}, \qquad (2.36)$$

such that *T* is stabilized close to a supersymmetric point.

• Minimization of the total potential under the fine-tuning for $\langle V_{\text{TOT}} \rangle \simeq 0$ straightforwardly yields [53]

$$\frac{F^T}{T_0 + \overline{T}_0} \simeq \frac{2 - n_p}{2} \frac{m_{3/2}}{a \,\Re e \, T_0} \,, \tag{2.37}$$

$$m_T \simeq (a \, \Re e \, T_0) \, m_{3/2} \,,$$
 (2.38)

$$\frac{F^{C}}{C_{0}} \simeq m_{3/2} \left(1 - \frac{2 - n_{p}}{2} \frac{1}{a \,\Re e \, T_{0}} \right), \tag{2.39}$$

with

$$a \Re e T_0 \sim \log\left(\frac{A}{W_0}\right) \sim \log\left(\frac{M_{\rm P}}{m_{3/2}}\right).$$
 (2.40)

Thus, the mass scales in the low energy effective theory exhibit a moderate hierarchy. This so called *little hierarchy* [47, 48, 50] is characterized by the logarithm of the large hierarchy between M_P and $m_{3/2} = O(\text{TeV})$ and is numerically $O(4\pi^2)$. The *F*-term of the light modulus is suppressed by $a \Re \epsilon T_0$ while its mass is enhanced by the same factor with respect to the gravitino mass. Note that the *F*-terms of the light modulus and the 4D SUGRA compensator possess model-dependence through n_p .

 This scheme, although quite general, leads to a specific pattern of mass scales [47]

17 -

$$M_{\rm STR} \simeq 5 \times 10^{17} \,{\rm GeV},$$
 (2.41)

$$M_{\rm COMP} \simeq 10^{17} \,{\rm GeV},$$
 (2.42)

$$m_S, m_U \simeq 10^{16} \,\text{GeV},$$
 (2.43)
 $m_T \simeq 10^6 \,\text{GeV}$ (2.44)

$$m_T = 10 \text{ GeV},$$
 (2.44)

$$m_{3/2} \simeq 10^4 \,\text{GeV}.$$
 (2.45)

Given the idiosyncrasy of this scheme we would like to analyze the pattern of the emerging soft terms and discuss its consequences for phenomenology.

2.3 Soft masses in the KKLT scheme

The soft terms induced just below the compactification scale M_{COMP} receive contributions from modulus mediation, superconformal anomaly mediation as well as loop contributions coming from Kähler anomalies and string threshold corrections. In principle also field theoretic gauge threshold corrections below M_{COMP} are possible. In this work we neglect them by assuming that there are no thresholds between M_{COMP} and the TeV scale. In what follows we denote the energy range around 1 TeV symbolically by M_{TeV} .

2.3.1 Soft gaugino masses

Let us begin with the soft gaugino masses. Just below the compactification scale one has [80,91,92]

$$M_a = M_a^{\text{MODULUS}} + M_a^{\text{ANOMALY}} + M_a^{\text{KÄHLER}} + M_a^{\text{STRING}}$$
$$= \frac{1}{2 \Re \mathfrak{e} f_a} F^T \partial_T f_a + \frac{b_a g_a^2}{4} \frac{1}{4\pi^2} \frac{F^C}{C^0} + O\left(\frac{F^T}{4\pi^2}\right), \qquad (2.46)$$

where f_a are the gauge kinetic functions of the visible fields, b_a are the 1-loop β -function coefficients at M_{TeV} and g_a denotes the gauge coupling at M_{COMP} . The modulus/gravity mediated [22,93–95] contribution (first term in eq. (2.46)) depends on the structure of the gauge kinetic functions and can be present at tree and/or loop level or even be absent. The anomaly mediated part (second term in eq. (2.46)) is always present and contributes at loop level [51, 52, 80]. Furthermore, M_a^{ANOMALY} is determined by the matter content at the TeV scale.

To proceed further one needs to specify the location of the visible sector. At tree-level the gauge kinetic functions of the visible gauge fields generically are given by [47, 48, 92]

$$f_a = k_a T^{l_a}, \tag{2.47}$$

and are related to the gauge coupling constants at the compactification scale via

$$\Re e f_a = \frac{1}{g_a^2 (M_{\rm COMP})},$$
(2.48)

where *a* labels the gauge group, k_a are integers of order unity and l_a depends on the location of the visible gauge fields. If the visible gauge fields originate from D3 branes $l_a = 0$ whereas $l_a = 1$ for gauge fields on D7 branes [96–98]. From this one arrives at

$$M_a = l_a \frac{F^T}{T_0 + \overline{T}_0} + \frac{b_a g_a^2}{4} \frac{1}{4\pi^2} \frac{F^C}{C_0} + O\left(\frac{F^T}{4\pi^2}\right).$$
(2.49)

For matter fields on D3 branes two difficulties arise. First, the resulting soft terms will be dominated by anomaly mediation which is plagued by tachyonic

sleptons [99,100]. Second, in the KKLT framework the stabilization of the position of D3 branes appears to be problematic [53]. In view of these difficulties it is more appealing to consider visible sector fields living on D7 branes ($l_a = 1$) where both F^T and F^C contribute to the soft terms.

Even though $g_a^2(M_{\text{COMP}})$ are in general non-universal, the modulus mediated part at leading order provides a universal contribution to the gauginos [92]. On the other hand, anomaly mediation is non-universal and requires a specification of the matter content at the TeV scale. As is well known, the extrapolation of the low energy data within the MSSM yields an almost perfect unification of the SM gauge couplings at $M_{\text{GUT}} \simeq 2 \times 10^{16} \text{ GeV}$ with $g_1^2 = g_2^2 = g_3^2 \simeq 1/2$ [27–30]. Furthermore, for $\Re eT = O(1) M_{\text{COMP}}$ is close to M_{GUT} [101–103]. Therefore it is reasonable to adopt the MSSM particle content and assume that g_a are unified at $M_{\text{COMP}} \simeq M_{\text{GUT}}$ with

$$g_a^{-2}(M_{\text{COMP}}) \simeq g_a^{-2}(M_{\text{GUT}}) = g_{\text{GUT}}^{-2} \simeq 2.$$
 (2.50)

Now that we have specified the matter content at M_{TeV} we can continue the discussion of the gaugino masses, eq. (2.49). The SUSY breaking parameters in the KKLT setup are controlled by the little hierarchy eq. (2.40). If $m_{3/2}$ is of order of the TeV scale, $a \Re e T_0 = O(4\pi^2)$ is comparable to a 1-loop suppression factor. In this case modulus mediated contribution $F^T/(T_0 + \overline{T}_0)$ is suppressed by this (loop like) factor against $m_{3/2}$. On the other hand, since anomaly mediation enters the soft terms at loop level, the contribution from the SUGRA compensator is suppressed by a 1-loop factor. From eq. (2.39) we also know $F^C/C_0 \sim m_{3/2}$ and thus the contribution from anomaly mediation becomes equally important to the tree level modulus mediation.

Since the contributions from Kähler anomalies and string threshold corrections involve F^T at loop level they will be doubly suppressed and thus sub-leading. As a consequence, the soft gaugino masses at M_{GUT} are dominated by comparable contributions from modulus and anomaly mediations. However, the balance between these two contributions to M_a will in general depend on further details of the particular model.

For the study of the mixed modulus-anomaly mediation it is convenient to introduce the following parameterization [55]

$$\varrho = \frac{F^T}{T_0 + \overline{T}_0} \, 16\pi^2 \, \frac{C_0}{F^C} \,, \tag{2.51}$$

$$M_0 \equiv \frac{m_{3/2}}{16\pi^2} \,, \tag{2.52}$$

which by applying eqs. (2.37) and (2.39) becomes

$$\varrho \simeq \frac{2 - n_p}{2} \frac{16\pi^2}{\log\left(M_{\rm P}/m_{3/2}\right)},\tag{2.53}$$

$$\frac{F^T}{T_0 + \overline{T}_0} \cong \varrho M_0 , \qquad (2.54)$$

$$\frac{F^{C}}{C_{0}} \cong 16\pi^{2}M_{0}.$$
(2.55)

The parameter ρ measures the ratio between modulus and anomaly mediation and M_0 denotes the characteristic scale of the gaugino/soft masses. Given this parameterization eq. (2.49) can be recast as

$$M_a = M_0 \left[\varrho + b_a \, g_{\text{GUT}}^2 \right], \tag{2.56}$$

with $b_a = (33/5, 1, -3)$ for the MSSM matter content (cf. appendix B). Note that $\rho \rightarrow 0$ corresponds to pure anomaly mediation whereas for $\rho \gg 1$ modulus mediation is dominating.

The values of the gaugino masses at the TeV scale are obtained via RG evolution of the boundary condition eq. (2.56) given just below M_{GUT} . Taking into account 1-loop RG running⁶ (c. f. eqs. (C.1) and (C.2)) the gaugino masses have a simple relation to the RG of the SM gauge couplings, namely the quantity M_a^2/g_a^2 does not run at 1-loop. Hence, at the renormalization point $M_{TeV} \le \mu \le M_{GUT}$ one obtains [53,55]

$$M_{a}(\mu) = \rho M_{0} \left[1 + \frac{b_{a} g_{a}^{2}(\mu)}{8\pi^{2}} \log \left(\frac{\mu}{M_{\text{GUT}}} e^{\frac{8\pi^{2}}{\rho}} \right) \right],$$
(2.57)

where $g_a^2(\mu)$ are the running gauge couplings at the scale μ . This result allows one to draw an immediate conclusion: the gaugino masses unify. However, this does not happen at M_{GUT} but at the intermediate scale [53, 55]

$$M_{\rm MIR} = M_{\rm GUT} \, \mathrm{e}^{-\frac{8\pi^2}{\varrho}}.$$
 (2.58)

At this scale the RG evolution of the gaugino masses is canceled by the anomaly mediated part, leading to a unification of the gaugino masses at M_{MIR} . As there is no physical threshold associated with this scale, it is called *mirage scale* [50,53].

From eq. (2.56) we see that at the GUT scale gaugino masses receive a universal contribution from modulus mediation and a non-universal one from anomaly mediation which is specified by the respective (1-loop) β -function coefficients b_a . The (1-loop) RG running eq. (2.57) is governed by the same β -functions. Thus, at an intermediate scale the splitting disappears yielding a mirage unification of the gaugino masses. This leads to the conclusion that the low energy gaugino masses in the mixed modulus-anomaly mediation with messenger scale M_{GUT} are (approximately) the same [53, 55] as those of pure modulus mediation with the intermediate messenger scale M_{MIR} . In order for the mirage scale to be "truly"

⁶We assume there are no thresholds between the TeV and GUT scale. Evolution of the soft parameters below M_{TeV} requires threshold corrections from heavy states being integrated out at the TeV scale.

mirage $\rho = O(1)$ otherwise, if $\rho \gg 1 M_{\text{MIR}}$ coincides with M_{GUT} (pure modulus mediation) and for $\rho \to 0$ (pure anomaly mediation) there is no unification at all. To sum up, in a mixed modulus-anomaly mediation the parameter ρ tells us where the gaugino masses coincide and thus the size of M_{MIR} . The precise value of ρ is of course model-dependent. In particular, it will depend on the shape of the uplifting potential and on the values of M_{STR} and $m_{3/2}$ [48, 53, 55]. The original KKLT setup with $n_p = 2$ predicts

$$\varrho^{(\text{KKLT})} \simeq 4.8...6,$$
(2.59)

$$M_{\rm MIR}^{\rm (KKLT)} \simeq 10^9 \dots 10^{11} \,{\rm GeV}.$$
 (2.60)

This particular case is illustrated in figs. 2.3.b and 2.3.c.

Mixed modulus-anomaly mediation exhibits some unique features different from other mediation schemes. Here, we shall point out two of them by considering gaugino mass ratios at the GUT and the TeV scales:

$$@M_{\rm GUT} :: M_1 \div M_2 \div M_3 \simeq |\varrho + 3.3| \div |\varrho + 0.5| \div |\varrho - 1.5|, \qquad (2.61)$$

$$@M_{\text{TeV}} :: M_1 \div M_2 \div M_3 \simeq |\varrho + 3.3| \div |2\varrho + 1| \div |6\varrho - 9|, \qquad (2.62)$$

where M_1 is bino, M_2 is wino and M_3 is gluino. As already stated above, at the GUT scale all gaugino masses receive the same contribution from modulus mediation but different one from anomaly. Due to the large negative β -function coefficients of the $SU(3)_c$ the gluino is the lightest gaugino at the GUT scale. Clearly, this does not hold in the limiting cases $\rho \to 0$ and $\rho \gg 1$. For $\rho^{(KKLT)}$ eq. (2.59) one typically has $M_1 \div M_2 \div M_3 \simeq 2.4 \div 1.6 \div 1$ at M_{GUT} . Due to the large negative b_3 the RG evolution will make the gluino the heaviest gaugino around the TeV scale. The opposite applies to the bino. It receives a large positive contribution from anomaly mediation and RG makes it the lightest gaugino around the TeV scale. Hence, the ratio of the gauginos at the TeV scale will be inverted with respect to the ratio at the GUT scale. For KKLT this gives $M_1 \div M_2 \div M_3 \simeq 1 \div 1.3 \div 2.5$. Another interesting aspect of the scheme is that for $\rho \simeq 2.6$ the mirage unification of the gauginos occurs at the TeV scale providing a striking pattern of the soft parameters⁷ [53]. It is important to emphasize that the appearance of mirage unification does not require gauge coupling unification. Mirage unification of the gaugino masses results from the RG evolution of the boundary conditions in the mixed modulus-anomaly mediation where both mediations are of comparable magnitude. Of course one can include a really unified theory like a SU(5) GUT [31]. In such a case there will be a unified gauge coupling and the unified soft masses above the GUT scale. Just below the GUT scale the boundary conditions eq. (2.56) split the gaugino masses. These two limits are reconciled via threshold effects at the GUT scale. As illustrated in fig. 2.3.b gaugino masses experience two unifications: the true unification at/above the GUT scale and a mirage unification at M_{MIR} [104].

⁷Such value of ρ could originate from an uplifting potential eq. (2.34) with $n_p = 1$.



Fig. 2.3 :: The RG evolution of various soft parameters in the KKLT case $\rho \sim 5.5$. Panel (a) shows the unification of the gauge couplings. Panel (b) emphasizes the "real" and mirage unification of the gaugino masses [104]. In panels (a) and (b) we use a SU(5) GUT theory above the unification scale $M_{\rm GUT} \simeq 2 \times 10^{16}$ GeV. Panel (c) shows the mirage unification of gaugino and sfermion masses of the first two generations. The non-mirage unification of the third generation sfermions and Higgses is displayed in panel (d).

2.3.2 Soft scalar squared masses

The structure of the soft scalar squared masses induced just below the GUT scale is in general more complicated compared to the gauginos and also involves a stronger model-dependence [47, 91, 92]. Nonetheless, the contributions from Kähler anomalies and string threshold corrections are sub-leading due to the suppression of F^T . Thus, the soft scalar squared masses are dominated by pure modulus contribution at tree-level and pure anomaly as well as mixed modulus-anomaly contribution at 1-loop and 2-loop levels. Moreover, the soft scalar squared masses depend on the location of the visible matter fields through the Kähler metric Z_i which in general depends on the moduli through [47, 53]

$$Z_i = \left(T + \overline{T}\right)^{-n_i},\tag{2.63}$$

where n_i are the so-called *effective modular weights*. With matter fields on D7 branes $n_i = 0$ and the soft scalar squared masses are given by [47,48]

$$m_{i}^{2} = \left(m_{i}^{\text{MODULUS}}\right)^{2} + \left(m_{i}^{\text{ANOMALY}}\right)^{2} + \left(m_{i}^{\text{MIXED}}\right)^{2}$$

$$= \left|\frac{F^{T}}{T_{0} + \overline{T}_{0}}\right|^{2} - \left(\frac{g_{\text{GUT}}^{4}}{8}\sum_{a}b_{a}C_{i}^{a} - \frac{1}{16}\sum_{jk}\left|y_{ijk}\right|^{2}b_{y_{ijk}}\right)\left|\frac{1}{4\pi^{2}}\frac{F^{C}}{C_{0}}\right|^{2}$$

$$+ \left(-g_{\text{GUT}}^{2}\sum_{a}C_{i}^{a} + \frac{3}{2}\sum_{jk}\left|y_{ijk}\right|^{2}\right)F^{T}\frac{1}{4\pi^{2}}\frac{F^{C}}{C_{0}}, \qquad (2.64)$$

where C_i^a are the quadratic Casimirs of the matter representation and $b_{y_{ijk}}$ are the β -functions of the Yukawa couplings y_{ijk} eqs. (C.3) – (C.5). Again, from eqs. (2.37) and (2.39) we know that the tree-level modulus contribution is suppressed against $m_{3/2}$ by the little hierarchy which is $O(4\pi^2)$ and $F^C \sim m_{3/2}$. Hence, all terms in eq. (2.64) are of comparable size indicating that also the soft scalar masses experience a mixed modulus-anomaly mediation. Using our parameter-ization eqs. (2.51) and (2.52) we recover

$$m_{i}^{2} = M_{0}^{2} \left[\varrho^{2} - \left(2g_{GUT}^{4} \sum_{a} C_{i}^{a} - \sum_{jk} |y_{ijk}|^{2} b_{y_{ijk}} \right) + 2\varrho \left(T_{0} + \overline{T}_{0} \right) \left(-2g_{GUT}^{2} \sum_{a} C_{i}^{a} + 3\sum_{jk} |y_{ijk}|^{2} \right) \right].$$

$$(2.65)$$

As far as the sfermions are concerned we have to distinguish between the first two generations and the third generation scalars. For the first two generations the effect of the Yukawa couplings can be neglected⁸ in eqs. (2.64) and (2.65). In this approximation the 1-loop RG yields [53, 55]

$$m_i^2(\mu) \cong \rho^2 M_0^2 \left(1 + \frac{2C_i^a}{b_a} \right) - \frac{2C_i^a}{b_a} M_a^2(\mu)$$
(2.66)

$$\cong \varrho^2 M_0^2 \left[1 - \frac{C_i^a g_a^2(\mu)}{4\pi^2} \log\left(\frac{\mu}{M_{\rm GUT}} e^{\frac{8\pi^2}{\varrho}}\right) \right], \tag{2.67}$$

for $M_{\text{TeV}} \leq \mu \leq M_{\text{GUT}}$. From eq. (2.67) we can conclude that at 1-loop RG in the limit of vanishing Yukawa couplings the sfermion masses of the first two generations unify at the same intermediate scale M_{MIR} eq. (2.58) as the gaugino masses do. Moreover, due to $M_a(M_{\text{MIR}}) = \rho M_0$ and $m_i^{(1),(2)} \approx \rho M_0$ the masses of the gauginos and the fermions of the first two generations are approximately the same (cf. fig. 2.3.c).

⁸This is obviously a good approximation within the MSSM. See e. g. [10, 11].

For the third generation sfermions and the Higgses we cannot neglect the Yukawa couplings. In this case (even) the 1-loop RG becomes quite complicated yielding $m_i^{(3)}(M_{\text{MIR}}) \neq \varrho M_0 \neq m_i^{\text{HIGGS}}(M_{\text{MIR}})$. Thus, whenever a scalar feels the effect of Yukawa couplings mirage unification does not hold anymore (cf. fig. 2.3.d). Same applies to the soft trilinear couplings [53, 55].

2.4 Mirage mediation

A generic feature of string theory models with non-perturbative moduli stabilization and sequestered SUSY breaking is the appearance of the little hierarchy eq. (2.40) which relates the SUSY breaking *F*-terms as [47, 48, 50]

$$\frac{F^T}{T_0 + \overline{T}_0} \simeq \frac{1}{\log\left(M_{\rm P}/m_{3/2}\right)} \frac{F^C}{C_0} \simeq \frac{1}{4\pi^2} \frac{F^C}{C_0} \simeq \frac{m_{3/2}}{4\pi^2} \,. \tag{2.68}$$

In KKLT-type models with visible fields on D7 branes eq. (2.68) guarantees that the soft breaking terms are dominated by the tree-level modulus and the looplevel anomaly mediations. Other (loop) contributions due to Kähler anomalies and string threshold corrections are negligible.

The contribution from modulus mediation is suppressed by the little hierarchy, which in case of a TeV gravitino, is of order of a loop suppression factor. As a consequence the soft breaking terms are determined by a specific mixed modulus-anomaly mediation in which the two mediation mechanisms are of comparable strength. In the framework of the MSSM, the soft terms just below the GUT scale receive a non-universal contribution from anomaly mediation in terms of the MSSM β - and γ -functions and a universal contribution from modulus mediation. In case of the gaugino masses the splitting just below the GUT scale is provided by the respective β -function coefficients. Since RG evolution of the gaugino masses is governed by the same β -function coefficients, the splitting disappears at an intermediate scale eq. (2.58), known as the mirage scale.

Eq. (2.68) also ensures that the soft scalar masses and trilinear couplings are dominated by contributions from modulus and anomaly mediations. The soft scalar masses of the first two generations exhibit a similar RG structure as the soft gaugino masses. Consequently they do (approximately) mirage unify at the same intermediate scale eq. (2.58) and have (approximately) the same values as the gaugino masses (cf. fig. 2.3.c). The soft scalar masses of the third generation and the Higgses as well as the soft trilinear couplings do not share the mirage unification feature. In addition, soft scalar masses and trilinear couplings show a stronger model-dependence such that mirage unification for these parameters is in general unlikely to occur. Thus we are led to the following definitions.

Definition Consider a string theory inspired scheme of SUSY breaking where little hierarchy $log(M_P/m_{3/2})$ emerges and the soft breaking parameters receive contributions from modulus and anomaly mediations as well as from other sources of SUSY breaking.
• A scheme in which all soft terms are dominated by equally important modulus and anomaly mediation is called *mirage mediation*. Gaugino masses as well as scalar masses of the first two generations unify at the mirage scale eq. (2.58). The general mass pattern is determined by the little hierarchy and in case of $m_{3/2} = O(\text{TeV})$ it is

$$m_{\text{MODULI}} \sim \log \left(M_{\text{P}} / m_{3/2} \right) m_{3/2} \sim \log^2 \left(M_{\text{P}} / m_{3/2} \right) m_{\text{SOFT}},$$

$$m_{\text{MODULI}} \sim \left(4\pi^2 \right) m_{3/2} \sim \left(4\pi^2 \right)^2 m_{\text{SOFT}}.$$
 (2.69)

• A scheme in which at least the gaugino soft masses are dominated by equally important modulus and anomaly mediations is called *relaxed mi-rage mediation*. In this case only the gaugino masses show mirage unification and the general mass pattern for $m_{3/2} = O(\text{TeV})$ is

$$m_{\text{MODULI}} \sim \log\left(4\pi^2\right) m_{3/2} \sim \left(4\pi^2\right)^2 M_a ,$$

$$m_i \ge M_a .$$
(2.70)

2.5 General properties of mirage mediation

As we have seen above, mixed modulus-anomaly mediation can lead to the phenomenon of mirage mediation. One of the interesting features of this mediation scheme is that the soft terms experience modulus and anomaly mediations at the same strength. Specifically, in the MSSM, the soft breaking terms just below the GUT scale can be parameterized by (cf. appendix A.3)

$$M_a = M_0 \Big[\varrho + b_a g_{\text{GUT}}^2 \Big], \qquad (2.71)$$

$$A_{ijk} = M_0 \left[\left(-3\varrho + n_i + n_j + n_k \right) + \left(\gamma_i + \gamma_j + \gamma_k \right) \right], \qquad (2.72)$$

$$m_i^2 = M_0^2 \Big[(1 - n_i) \, \varrho^2 - \dot{\gamma}_i + 2 \, \varrho \, \Psi_i^T \Big], \qquad (2.73)$$

where $\rho = O(1)$ measures the balance between modulus and anomaly mediation, M_0 sets the scale of the soft terms, b_a are the β -function coefficients, γ_i are the anomalous dimensions, $\dot{\gamma}_i$ denotes the running of the anomalous dimensions and Ψ_i^T describes the *T* dependence of the anomalous dimension. The parameters n_i are the so-called *effective modular weights* and depend on the location of the visible matter fields. For matter fields on D7 branes, $n_i = 1$, whereas $n_i = 0$ for matter on D3 branes. In case the matter fields live on brane intersections, n_i takes fractional values $n_i \in (0, 1)$.

The low energy sparticle spectrum in mirage mediation differs from other SUSY breaking scenarii. This is mainly due to the peculiar correlation between anomaly mediated contributions and the RG evolution of the soft parameters.

The former significantly cancels the latter, giving rise to a rather compressed low energy sparticle spectrum at the TeV. Also the phenomenology of mirage mediation [53–56, 105] differs from pure modulus (gravity) [106–109] and pure anomaly mediation [99, 100]. It seems to retain the attractive features of the particular mediation mechanisms while alleviating the problematic ones. This leads to quite distinctive properties which we summarize below.

- **Tachyons ::** Pure anomaly mediation suffers from tachyonic sleptons [51,52,80]. In mirage mediation, scalar squared soft masses receive a positive contribution from modulus mediation which can cancel the tachyons. One should, however, note that due to the mixed modulus-anomaly term in eq. (2.73) also squarks might become tachyonic. Thus, absence of tachyonic fields sets a lower bound on the parameter ϱ which in turn defines a constraint for model building (e. g. uplifting potential). Moreover, as evident from eq. (2.73), non-zero n_i would enlarge the tachyonic regions. In this regard, matter fields on D7 branes are favored by phenomenology.
- **MSSM fine-tuning ::** In supersymmetric models a certain fine-tuning is required to obtain the EW scale from the scale of the soft masses. Due to its specific structure, mirage mediation provides a possibility to reduce the MSSM fine-tuning, though it might require an extension to resolve it completely. Anyway this seems to be a model-dependent feature [105, 110].
- **Flavor problem ::** Modular weights n_i are in general generation-dependent. If, however, matter fields with common gauge charge originate from the same geometrical structure, the modular weighs will be flavor-independent. Since anomaly mediation is flavor-blind [51,52,80], the soft terms in mirage mediation preserve the lepton and quark flavors, provided that n_i are flavor-independent.
- **CP problem ::** Soft terms in mirage mediation also preserve CP since the relative CP phase between F^T and F^C can in principle be canceled by $U(1)_R$ and $U(1)_{PQ}$ rotations [83]. As a result the CP phase of the gaugino masses is aligned with the universal CP phase of the *A*-terms. However, the extreme smallness of various electric dipole moments might require further alignment of the phases [55].
- **LSP** :: The LSP is the lightest neutralino and is mostly dominated by the bino component [54–56, 105]. The scheme offers an interesting scenario to produce a correct amount of neutralino dark matter consistent with data [111].
- **Cosmology ::** SUGRA theories are often in conflict with cosmology as they predict long-lived particles. Late decays of such particles would spoil the standard nucleosynthesis [112], which has proven to be very successful. In string inspired models these long-lived particles are (usually) moduli and gravitini and the associated problems are known as the *cosmological gravitino and moduli problems* [113]. One way to avoid or at least alleviate these

problems is to make gravitini and moduli sufficiently heavy in order to enhance their decay rate. This is exactly what happens in the scheme of (pure) mirage mediation. The little hierarchy among the soft, the gravitino and moduli masses, eq. (2.69), implies that a TeV sparticle spectrum requires a O(30 TeV) gravitino mass and $O(10^3 \text{ TeV})$ moduli masses. Such mass scales are enough for the gravitini and moduli to decay before nucleosynthesis and to not affect the abundances of light elements [54]. Nevertheless, there are other challenges from the cosmological point of view which may require further ingredients

Chapter 3

Uplifting in Type IIB string theory

In the previous chapter we have studied a method for constructing dS/Minkowski vacua in type IIB string theory through a combination of high scale dynamics (e.g. fluxes), D-branes and non-perturbative effects (e.g. gaugino condensation). Although this scheme is able to provide realistic vacua with quite distinct low energy phenomenology, it also contains a number of problematic features, one of the most important being the explicit breaking of SUSY. In this chapter we first show that in SUGRA theories with a single modulus dS/Minkowski vacua are not possible. We then review the difficulties of *D*-term uplifting. Afterwards, we study the possibility that dS/Minkowski vacua arise due to superpotential interactions of hidden matter fields, known as *F*-uplifting, and analyze the pattern of SUSY breaking.

3.1 No-go theorem

It has been pointed out [60, 114, 115] that dS/Minkowski vacua in the framework of spontaneously broken N = 1 SUGRA are not possible for models with a single modulus *X* as long as the Kähler potential takes on its tree-level form

$$K = -n\log\left(X + \overline{X}\right),\tag{3.1}$$

with $1 \le n \le 3$ depending on the nature of the modulus. Using the standard N = 1 SUGRA formalism [7–13] one obtains

$$V = e^{G} \left[K_{X\overline{X}}^{-1} G_{X} G_{\overline{X}} - 3 \right]$$

= $\frac{1}{\left(X + \overline{X} \right)^{n}} \left[\frac{1}{n} \left| W_{X} \left(X + \overline{X} \right) - n W \right|^{2} - 3 |W|^{2} \right],$ (3.2)

where we leave the superpotential undetermined. The stationary point condition

$$V_X = G_X V + e^G \left[\left(K_{X\overline{X}}^{-1} \right)_X G_X G_{\overline{X}} + K_{X\overline{X}}^{-1} G_{XX} G_{\overline{X}} + G_X \right] \stackrel{!}{=} 0$$
(3.3)

is trivially solved for a supersymmetric configuration $G_X = 0$. Imposing eq. (3.3) for a non-supersymmetric point $G_X \neq 0$ leads to

$$0 = \left(\overline{W}_{\overline{X}}\left(X + \overline{X}\right) - n\,\overline{W}\right) \left(W_{XX}\left(X + \overline{X}\right) + (1 - n)\,W_X\right) \frac{X + \overline{X}}{n} - \left(W_X\left(X + \overline{X}\right) - n\,W\right) \left(\overline{W}_{\overline{X}}\left(X + \overline{X}\right) \frac{n - 1}{n} + (3 - n)\,\overline{W}\right).$$
(3.4)

In order to analyze the stability of the stationary point we have to consider the second derivatives of the scalar potential. Using eqs. (3.2) - (3.4) we can recast $\partial^2 V / \partial X \partial \overline{X}$ at the minimum X_0 as

$$\frac{\partial^2 V}{\partial X \partial \overline{X}} = -\frac{2}{\left(X_0 + \overline{X}_0\right)^2} \left(V_0 + \frac{3-n}{\left(X_0 + \overline{X}_0\right)^n} \left| W(X_0) \right|^2 \right),\tag{3.5}$$

where V_0 denotes the vacuum energy. Clearly, for $n \le 3$ and $V_0 \ge 0$ eq. (3.5) is non-positive, implying that at least one of the eigenvalues of the Hessian is negative or zero. Thus we can summarize this obstacle as a [57]

No-go theorem If a modulus X is the only light field in the theory and its Kähler potential $K = -n \log(X + \overline{X})$ with $1 \le n \le 3$, dS or Minkowski vacua with spontaneously broken SUSY are not possible for any superpotential.

According to this observation our conclusion is twofold. On the one hand, with *X* being the only (light) DOF, corrections to the Kähler potential are necessary so as to allow for dS/Minkowski vacua [116–118]. On the other hand, with the classical Kähler potential the existence of dS/Minkowski vacua requires additional DOF to be implemented within the 4D N = 1 SUGRA [60]. In this work we are going to analyze the second option.

3.2 D-Uplifting

In our discussion so far we have focused our attention only on the *F*-term part of the scalar potential. There is also a contribution coming from the *D*-terms. The full 4D N = 1 SUGRA potential in the Einstein frame is given by [7–13]

$$V_{N=1} = V_F + V_D \,, \tag{3.6}$$

$$V_F = e^G \Big[G_{I\bar{J}}^{-1} G_I G_{\bar{J}} - 3 \Big],$$
(3.7)

$$V_D = \frac{1}{2} \Re \mathfrak{e} f_a D^a D^a$$

= $\frac{1}{2 \Re \mathfrak{e} f_a} \left(i \eta_a^I \partial_I K - 3 i r_a \right)^2,$ (3.8)

where *I*, *J* label the fields, η_a^I denotes the gauge transformation of the chiral superfields under the gauge group factor \mathcal{G}_a , while r_a is determined by the transformation properties of the superpotential under \mathcal{G}_a ,

$$\delta_a W = \eta_a^l \partial_I W = -3r_a W. \tag{3.9}$$

From this equation and for $W \neq 0$ one can rewrite the *D*-terms as [47]

$$D^{a} = \frac{i}{\Re \mathfrak{e} f_{a}} \frac{1}{W} \eta_{a}^{I} \left(\partial_{I} W + W \partial_{I} K \right)$$
$$= \frac{i}{\Re \mathfrak{e} f_{a}} \eta_{a}^{I} G_{I}.$$
(3.10)

A supersymmetric configuration with $\langle G_m \rangle = 0$, if allowed, is always a stationary point of V_F as can be read off from eq. (3.3). Obviously, if V_F admits a supersymmetric AdS vacuum, i. e. a stable solution with $\langle G_m \rangle = 0$ but $W \neq 0$, as is the case in the KKLT scheme, the *D*-terms do necessarily vanish. Thus, supersymmetric minima cannot be uplifted by the *D*-terms [47]. V_D merely improves the stability of the supersymmetric AdS solution of V_F . This solution remains a good solution of the complete scalar potential. Hence we conclude that only non-supersymmetric vacua can be uplifted by the *D*-terms [119, 120].

Let us briefly discuss the *D*-term uplifting of non-supersymmetric minima. For concreteness consider the *D*-term coming from an anomalous U(1) [79]

$$D \sim \frac{E}{\mathfrak{Re}f_a} + \sum_i q_i \phi_i \overline{\phi}_i, \qquad (3.11)$$

where *E* is a constant related to the trace of the anomalous U(1), ϕ_i are matter fields carrying the anomalous charges q_i and for gauge fields on D7 branes we have $f_a = T$. At the minimum of the complete scalar potential the stationary point condition $\partial_T (V_F + V_D) = 0$ together with eq. (3.6) implies symbolically [57]

$$m_{3/2}^2 + D^2 + D \simeq 0, \qquad (3.12)$$

where we have neglected all coefficients and assumed that there are no very large/small factors in this equation. Using $m_{3/2} \sim 10^{-14} \,\text{M}_{\text{P}}$, as favored by phenomenology, this equation is solved by

$$|D| \sim m_{3/2}^2 \,, \tag{3.13}$$

whereas

$$|F| \sim m_{3/2} M_{\rm P}$$
. (3.14)

Thus we see that for a hierarchically small gravitino mass [121] *D*-terms are much smaller than the *F*-terms and consequently $D^2 = O(m_{3/2}^4)$ cannot uplift a AdS minimum with $V_0^{\text{AdS}} = O(-m_{3/2}^2 M_{\text{P}}^2)$. This mechanism can only work for a heavy (Planckian) gravitino mass [122–124].

In this work we are interested in a phenomenologically viable gravitino mass being in the TeV domain in order to provide a TeV sparticle spectrum. Therefore we can safely neglect the contribution from V_D and study the *F*-term potential.

3.3 *F*-Uplifting

From the restrictions of the no-go theorem and due to the shortcomings of the *D*-term uplifting, it appears that uplifting of (supersymmetric) AdS vacua within the standard SUGRA framework requires extra DOFs in addition to a light Kähler modulus. Since matter fields are as generic as moduli in string theory constructions, they are well equipped to play the role of these additional DOFs we are looking for. In this section we study the possibility that dS/Minkowski vacua arise due to the *F*-terms of hidden sector matter fields. This procedure was shown to be viable and works for a hierarchically small gravitino mass [60]. Our theoretical framework is 4D N = 1 SUGRA with two sectors: moduli sector and matter/uplifting sector where SUSY is broken spontaneously in a dS/Minkowski vacuum. First we study these subsectors separately and analyze thereafter properties of their combination.

3.3.1 Moduli sector

This sector is responsible for the stabilization of all moduli. In particular, it represents the first two steps of the KKLT construction (cf. section 2.2). We assume that the dilaton and the CSM are stabilized by fluxes and acquire huge masses such that they can be integrated out. The effective theory for the remaining (light) Kähler modulus is described by the classical Kähler potential and a superpotential induced by fluxes and gaugino condensation

$$K_{\rm MOD} = -3\log\left(T + \overline{T}\right),\tag{3.15}$$

$$W_{\rm MOD} = W_0 - A \, \mathrm{e}^{-a \, T}, \tag{3.16}$$

with A = O(1), $a \gg 1$ and W_0 originates from fluxes. The scalar potential is

$$V_{\text{MOD}} = \mathbb{e}^{G} \Big[K_{T\overline{T}}^{-1} G_T G_{\overline{T}} - 3 \Big].$$
(3.17)

Assuming a real T = O(1) the supersymmetric minimum $G_T(T_0) = 0$ appears at

$$T_0 \simeq -\frac{1}{a} \log \frac{W_0}{Aa}, \qquad (3.18)$$

with $a T_0 \simeq \log(M_{\rm P}/m_{3/2})$ and the corresponding vacuum energy

$$\langle V_{\text{MOD}} \rangle = -3 \,\mathrm{e}^G \sim |W_{\text{MOD}}(T_0)|^2 \,. \tag{3.19}$$

3.3.2 Matter sector

Since the moduli stabilization mechanism outlined above does not break SUSY we introduce matter fields for this purpose. Consider a hidden sector matter field ϕ with canonical Kähler potential and a generic superpotential

$$K_{\rm MAT} = \phi \overline{\phi} \,, \tag{3.20}$$

$$W_{\rm MAT} = W_{\rm MAT}(\phi) \,. \tag{3.21}$$

The corresponding scalar potential

$$V_{\rm MAT} = e^{G} \left[G_{\phi} \, G_{\overline{\phi}} - 3 \right], \tag{3.22}$$

admits supersymmetric as well as non-supersymmetric solutions. Suppose for simplicity that the minimum of the scalar potential is at real ϕ . Then a non-supersymmetric extremum is found from

$$\partial_{\phi} V_{\text{MAT}} = \mathbb{e}^{G} G_{\phi} \Big[G_{\phi}^{2} + G_{\phi\phi} - 2 \Big] \stackrel{!}{=} 0 , \qquad (3.23)$$

with $G_{\phi}(\phi_0) \neq 0$. From stability considerations we obtain

$$\partial_{\phi\phi} V_{\text{MAT}} = e^{G} \Big[G_{\phi}^{4} + 2 G_{\phi}^{2} G_{\phi\phi} + G_{\phi\phi}^{2} - 2 \Big] \\ = 2 e^{G} > 0 , \qquad (3.24)$$

which confirms that the non-supersymmetric solution is a minimum. Moreover, the mass of the hidden matter field is of order of the gravitino mass $m_{\phi} \sim m_{3/2}$. By adjusting the parameters of W_{MAT} the vacuum energy can be chosen positive and arbitrarily small

$$\langle V_{\text{MAT}} \rangle = V_{\text{MAT}}(\phi_0) \ge 0. \tag{3.25}$$

In this minimum SUSY is broken by $F^{\phi} = \mathbb{e}^{G/2} G_{\phi}$. In a nearly Minkowski vacuum $G_{\phi} = O(1)$ and consequently

$$F^{\phi} \simeq e^{G/2} \sim \left| W_{\text{MAT}}(\phi_0) \right|. \tag{3.26}$$

3.3.3 The uplifting

Now we combine the two sectors. That is, we suppose that the low energy theory involves a single Kähler modulus *T* and a hidden sector matter field ϕ . The corresponding Kähler potential is given by¹

$$K = -3\log\left(T + \overline{T}\right) + \phi\overline{\phi} + \phi\overline{\phi}\left(T + \overline{T}\right)^{-n_{\phi}},$$
(3.27)

where n_{ϕ} denotes the modular weight for the matter field ϕ . For definiteness, we choose $n_{\phi} = 0$. The superpotential of the combined system takes the form

$$W(T,\phi) = W_{\text{MOD}}(T) + W_{\text{MAT}}(\phi)$$

= $W_0 - A e^{-aT} + W_{\text{MAT}}(\phi)$. (3.28)

The two subsystems have their minima at T_0 and ϕ_0 , respectively. The question is now, how much does the minimum of the combined system deviate from the individual minima?

¹A realization of this setup can be found in [125].

Consider the system in the vicinity of the reference point (T_0 , ϕ_0). At $\phi = \phi_0$ the superpotential for *T* is

$$W = W_{\rm MOD}(T) + W_{\rm MAT}(\phi_0), \qquad (3.29)$$

whereas the superpotential for ϕ at $T = T_0$ is

$$W = W_{\rm MOD}(T_0) + W_{\rm MAT}(\phi).$$
(3.30)

Thus the constant terms in the superpotential shift relative to those of the original subsectors. Therefore it makes sense to define T_0 as the minimum of the moduli subsector with the superpotential eq. (3.29) and similarly ϕ_0 as the minimum of the matter subsector with the superpotential eq. (3.30).

The scalar potential of the combined system is given by

$$V = e^{G} \left[K_{T\overline{T}}^{-1} G_{T} G_{\overline{T}} + G_{\phi} G_{\overline{\phi}} - 3 \right].$$
(3.31)

We would like to see whether the minima of the separate subsectors (T_0 , ϕ_0) represent a stationary point of the combined system. The stationary point equations read

$$V_T = G_T V + e^G \frac{\partial}{\partial T} \left(K_{T\overline{T}}^{-1} G_T G_{\overline{T}} \right) + e^G \frac{\partial}{\partial T} \left(G_\phi G_{\overline{\phi}} \right), \tag{3.32}$$

$$V_{\phi} = G_{\phi}V + e^{G}\frac{\partial}{\partial\phi}\left(G_{\phi}G_{\overline{\phi}}\right) + e^{G}K_{T\overline{T}}^{-1}\frac{\partial}{\partial\phi}\left(G_{T}G_{\overline{T}}\right).$$
(3.33)

Consider V_{ϕ} . It vanishes at (T_0, ϕ_0) because the first two terms represent the equations of motion for the ϕ -subsector eq. (3.23) and the third term is proportional to G_T which is zero at (T_0, ϕ_0) . Consider now V_T . The first two terms are zero as they represent the equations of motion for the *T*-subsector. The last term, however, does not vanish. To estimate it we recall that a small vacuum energy ensures $G_{\phi} = O(1)$ and $G_T = 0$ provides $W_T/W = O(1)$. Hence

$$e^{G} \frac{\partial}{\partial T} \left(G_{\phi} G_{\overline{\phi}} \right) = e^{G} G_{T\phi} G_{\phi} \sim e^{G} = m_{3/2}^{2} .$$
(3.34)

Finally, the vacuum energy at (T_0 , ϕ_0) equals that of the ϕ -subsector, eq. (3.25).

This shows that the stationary point conditions are "almost" satisfied at (T_0, ϕ_0) . Let us now estimate how much the true minimum is shifted compared to (T_0, ϕ_0) . Suppose the true minimum is at $(T_0 + \delta T, \phi_0 + \delta \phi)$. At this point

$$V_T(T_0 + \delta T, \phi_0 + \delta \phi) = 0,$$
 (3.35)

$$V_{\phi}(T_0 + \delta T, \phi_0 + \delta \phi) = 0.$$
(3.36)

Assume, for simplicity, that the minimum occurs at real *T* and ϕ . Expanding eqs. (3.35) and (3.36) to first order in in δT and $\delta \phi$ gives

$$V_T + V_{TT} \delta T + V_{T\phi} \delta \phi = 0, \qquad (3.37)$$

$$V_{\phi} + V_{\phi\phi}\,\delta\phi + V_{\phi T}\,\delta T = 0\,,\tag{3.38}$$

where $V_{\phi}(T_0, \phi_0) = 0$ as explained above. The solution is

$$\delta T = \frac{V_T}{V_{T\phi}^2 / V_{\phi\phi} - V_{TT}},$$
(3.39)

$$\delta\phi = -\frac{V_{T\phi}}{V_{\phi\phi}}\,\delta T\,.\tag{3.40}$$

In the large *a* limit one obtains [57,60]

$$\delta T \sim 1/a^2, \tag{3.41}$$

$$\delta \phi \sim 1/a \,. \tag{3.42}$$

Consequently the *T* modulus only slightly shifts from its previous position T_0 . Note that the shift in *T* is of the same order as in the KKLT case, eq. (2.35).

3.4 The pattern of SUSY breaking in *F*-uplifting

Let us examine the pattern of SUSY breaking. At the true minimum we have

$$G_T(T_0 + \delta T, \phi_0 + \delta \phi) = G_T + G_{TT} \delta T + G_{T\phi} \delta \phi, \qquad (3.43)$$

$$G_{\phi}(T_0 + \delta T, \phi_0 + \delta \phi) = G_{\phi} + G_{\phi\phi} \,\delta\phi + G_{\phi T} \,\delta T \,, \tag{3.44}$$

where again $G_T(T_0, \phi_0) = 0$ as explained above. Using $G_{\phi} = O(1)$, $W_T/W = O(1)$ and $|W_{TT}| = a |W_T|$ we can estimate

$$G_T(T_0 + \delta T, \phi_0 + \delta \phi) \sim 1/a, \qquad (3.45)$$

$$G_{\phi}(T_0 + \delta T, \phi_0 + \delta \phi) \sim 1.$$
(3.46)

This highlights that the SUSY breakdown is now triggered both by F^T and F^{ϕ} with the latter providing the dominant contribution,

$$F^{T} = e^{G/2} K_{TT}^{-1} G_{T} \sim \frac{m_{3/2}}{a}, \qquad (3.47)$$

$$F^{\phi} = e^{G/2} G_{\phi} \sim m_{3/2} \,. \tag{3.48}$$

The masses of the modulus and the matter fields can be estimated in a similar way [104]

$$m_T \sim (a T_0) m_{3/2}$$
, (3.49)

$$m_{\phi} \sim m_{3/2}$$
, (3.50)

indicating that *T* is heavy compared to the gravitino and the matter field. It is important to note that eqs. (3.47) - (3.50) have been obtained in the limit of a small vacuum energy in the ϕ -subsector. In this case, due to the suppression of F^T (eq. (3.47)) the first term in eq. (3.31) is $O(1/a^2)$. Thus, the vacuum energy of the combined system is well approximated by the vacuum energy of the ϕ -subsector, eq. (3.22). By adjusting the parameters of the ϕ -subsector the vacuum energy can be made positive and arbitrarily small.

3.4.1 The little hierarchy

This uplifting procedure causes *T* to change its position only slightly, such that *T* is stabilized close to a supersymmetric point. Hence, up to a correction $O(1/a^2)$ the true minimum is well approximated by eq. (3.18), namely

$$T_0 \sim -\frac{1}{a} \log\left(\frac{W_{\text{MAT}}(\phi_0)}{aA}\right),\tag{3.51}$$

implying

$$W_{\text{MAT}}(\phi_0) \sim a \left(A \, \mathrm{e}^{-a \, T_0} \right), \tag{3.52}$$

in the minimum. Consequently, the gravitino mass

$$m_{3/2} = \langle e^{G/2} \rangle \sim \left| W_{\text{MAT}}(\phi_0) \right| \sim a \left(A e^{-a T_0} \right)$$
(3.53)

originates from gaugino condensation. Moreover, as T is close to T_0 the vacuum exhibits the unique property

$$a T_0 \sim \log\left(\frac{A}{W_{\text{MAT}}(\phi_0)}\right) \sim \log\left(\frac{M_{\text{P}}}{m_{3/2}}\right),$$
(3.54)

which is known as the little hierarchy [47]. For $m_{3/2}$ lying in the TeV range $aT_0 = O(4\pi^2)$ is comparable to a loop suppression factor. In this case the general mass pattern is given by

$$m_{3/2} \sim m_{\phi} \ll m_T \,.$$
 (3.55)

3.4.2 Comparison with KKLT

Both KKLT and matter uplifting schemes exhibit the appearance of the little hierarchy $a T_0 \sim \log(M_P/m_{3/2})$ which suppresses the *F*-term of the modulus and enhances its mass with respect to the gravitino mass. However, there is one essential difference between these two schemes: in the matter uplifting scenario the SUSY breaking sector is not (necessarily) sequestered from the *T* modulus and the visible matter fields. In this case matter fields in a hidden sector break SUSY spontaneously. Due to the absence of sequestering the couplings of the hidden matter to the modulus and the visible matter are "only" suppressed by M_P . This adds authority to the hidden matter sector as it provides the dominant source of SUSY breaking, $F^{\phi} \gg F^T$. Rewriting the scalar potential eq. (3.31) at the minimum as

$$V_0 = K_{T\overline{T}} \left| F^T \right|^2 + \left| F^\phi \right|^2 - 3m_{3/2}^2, \qquad (3.56)$$

shows that the *F*-term of the hidden matter field is responsible for uplifting the deep AdS minimum to a small and positive value, hence the name *F*-uplifting.



Fig. 3.1 :: Scalar potential for the combined modulus-Polonyi model.

С	μ^2	ϕ_0	F^T	F^{ϕ}	$m_{3/2}$	m_T	m_{ϕ}
1×10^{-14}	3×10^{-14}	0.71	5×10^{-16}	8×10^{-15}	12 TeV	805 TeV	26 TeV

Tab. 3.1 :: Sample spectrum for a hidden SU(5) and A = 1.

3.4.3 An example

As an illustrative example consider a combination of the moduli sector with the Polonyi model [9, 126]. The Kähler potential and the superpotential are given by

$$K = -3\log\left(T + \overline{T}\right) + \phi\overline{\phi},\tag{3.57}$$

$$W = c + \mu^2 \phi - A e^{-aT}, \qquad (3.58)$$

where *c* and μ^2 are constants and *a* is related to the β -function of the condensing gauge group. If observable gauge fields originate from D7 branes the SM gauge couplings eq. (2.50) require $T_0 \simeq 2$ at the minimum. A non-supersymmetric Polonyi vacuum is determined by

$$G_{\phi}^2 + G_{\phi\phi} - 2 = 0. \tag{3.59}$$

Choosing

 $G_{\phi}^2 = 3 + \varepsilon \,, \tag{3.60}$

with $\varepsilon \ll 1$ the vacuum energy is

$$\frac{V_0}{\mu^4} \sim \varepsilon \,. \tag{3.61}$$

This puts a constraint on *c* and μ^2 . The solution to first order in ε is

$$c \simeq \mu^2 \left(2 - \sqrt{3} + \frac{\sqrt{3}}{6} \varepsilon \right), \tag{3.62}$$

$$\phi_0 \simeq \sqrt{3} - 1 + \frac{\sqrt{3} - 3}{6}\varepsilon.$$
 (3.63)

The supersymmetric AdS minimum of the *T*-subsector is given by eq. (3.18). Combining the two sectors, their minima will shift according to eqs. (3.41)–(3.42). The shift of the individual minima can also be understood from their masses. The masses of the Polonyi field and the gravitino are of comparable size

$$m_{\phi} \sim m_{3/2} = e^{G/2} \sim |W_{\text{MAT}}(\phi_0)| \sim \mu^2,$$
 (3.64)

with μ^2 setting the scale, whereas the mass of the modulus is

$$m_T \sim (a T_0) m_{3/2} \sim (a T_0) \mu^2$$
 (3.65)

such that *T* is heavy. Fig. 3.1 confirms this result: the potential in the *T* direction is very steep around the minimum unlike the potential in the ϕ direction. As a result *T* only slightly shifts from the original position and its contribution SUSY breakdown is suppressed. Finally, the resulting vacuum energy can be made arbitrarily small by adjusting ε and without affecting other aspects of the system. A concrete example based on the hidden sector gauge group SU(5) is shown in fig. 3.1 and tab. 3.1 summarizes the main parameters.

As a final remark we would like to stress that a deviation from the constraints eqs. (3.62) and (3.63) (which actually only cover the ϕ -subsector) will cause the minimum of the potential to move along the *T* direction. For a delicate choice of parameters *c* and μ^2 the modulus can be stabilized at $\Re e T_0 \sim 2$.

3.4.4 Soft breaking terms

In the scheme of uplifting via matter fields we can identify three sources of SUSY breakdown coming from the *T* modulus, the matter field ϕ and the SUGRA compensator *C*, respectively. The auxiliary components are

$$F^T \sim \frac{m_{3/2}}{a}$$
, (3.66)

$$F^{\phi} \sim m_{3/2}$$
, (3.67)

$$\frac{F^C}{C_0} \sim m_{3/2} \,. \tag{3.68}$$

This is different from the KKLT scheme where the contribution from the SUSY breaking fields is sequestered from the *T* modulus and the visible matter fields.

In the *F*-uplifting scheme, the uplifting sector is (generically) not sequestered and affects the mediation of the SUSY breakdown as well as the resulting phenomenology. In section 3.4 we saw that the suppression of F^T makes the contribution from the conformal anomaly competitive to the tree-level modulus mediation. Furthermore the soft breaking parameters experience loop contributions from Kähler anomalies and and string threshold corrections which depend on F^T and F^{ϕ} . Since F^T is suppressed we can neglect its involvement into such contributions. The unsuppressed F^{ϕ} , however, triggers loop contributions that can become equally important to the contributions from modulus and anomaly mediations. There are two potential difficulties connected to these additional loop contributions. First, both introduce model-dependence, thereby lowering the predictivity of the scheme. Second, string threshold corrections depend on the detailed ultraviolet physics above the compactification/GUT scale. In principle this presents an uncontrollable contribution to the soft terms which could spoil the predictive power of the scheme. In other words, if such contributions become sizable no model-independent statement about the soft parameters can be made. Apart from that there might also be ϕ -dependent string threshold corrections to the gauge kinetic functions [57, 60].

One possibility to avoid these troubles is to assume a discrete symmetry $\phi \rightarrow -\phi$ which is broken only by non-perturbative dynamics that is responsible for SUSY breaking. Such (approximate) symmetry can make the ϕ -dependent contributions from Kähler anomalies and string threshold corrections negligible [92]. Another way out is to consider a class of models realizing $\phi_0 \ll 1$ [57, 60]. In this work we will focus on this kind of models. The construction of superpotentials realizing this situation is outlined in [57]. Assuming MSSM gauge fields originating from D7 branes, the (tree-level) gauge kinetic function and the Kähler potential are [47, 48]

$$f_a = T , (3.69)$$

$$K = -3\log(T+T) + \phi\phi + Q^{i}Q^{i}Z_{i}, \qquad (3.70)$$

with the Kähler metric for the visible fields

$$Z_{i} = \left(T + \overline{T}\right)^{-n_{i}} \left[1 + \xi_{i} \phi \overline{\phi}\right], \qquad (3.71)$$

where Q^i are the visible fields with effective modular weights n_i and ξ_i describes the non-sequestered coupling between the visible fields, the *T* modulus and the hidden matter field ϕ . Using the formulae of appendix A.3, the soft breaking parameters at the GUT scale are given by

$$M_a = \frac{F^T}{T_0 + \overline{T}_0} + \frac{b_a g_{GUT}^2}{4} \frac{1}{4\pi^2} \frac{F^C}{C_0}, \qquad (3.72)$$

$$A_{ijk} = \left(-3 + n_i + n_j + n_k\right) \frac{F^T}{T_0 + \overline{T}_0} + \frac{\gamma_i + \gamma_j + \gamma_k}{4} \frac{1}{4\pi^2} \frac{F^C}{C_0}, \qquad (3.73)$$

$$m_i^2 = (3\xi_i - n_i) \frac{\left|F^T\right|^2}{\left(T_0 + \overline{T}_0\right)^2} - \frac{\dot{\gamma}_i}{4^2} \left|\frac{1}{4\pi^2} \frac{F^C}{C_0}\right|^2 + \frac{F^T \partial_T \gamma_i}{2} \frac{1}{4\pi^2} \frac{F^C}{C_0} + (1 - 3\xi_i) m_{3/2}^2, \qquad (3.74)$$

where b_a are the β -function coefficients and $\dot{\gamma}_i$ describes the RG running of the anomalous dimensions γ_i .

Compared to KKLT scheme, *F*-uplifting provides the same pattern for the soft gaugino masses and the *A*-terms, i. e. modulus and anomaly mediation are of comparable size. We have to keep in mind that this result is only valid in models allowing $\phi_0 \ll 1$ such that additional contributions to eqs. (3.72)–(3.74) are suppressed. Then, as in KKLT, the non-universality in the gaugino masses at the GUT scale is given by the respective β -function coefficients. Since the RG running is described by the same β -functions the splitting disappears at M_{MIR} eq. (2.58) leading to the mirage unification of gaugino masses.

The structure of the soft scalar scared masses is richer as compared to KKLT. This is due to the non-sequestered form of the uplifting sector and endows the scheme with interesting features which we want to address.

- **Tachyons ::** The second and the third term in eq. (3.74) represent pure anomaly [51, 52, 80] and mixed modulus-anomaly contributions [47], respectively and provide tachyonic sleptons and squarks. The presence of tachyonic fields indicates that at the GUT scale the boundary conditions might be ill-defined. Thus, the absence of tachyons at the GUT scale requires the modulus contribution to be slightly bigger than the anomaly contribution. The non-sequestered coupling between ϕ and the visible fields, however, gives rise to a positive contribution $O(m_{3/2}^2)$ encoded in the last term of eq. (3.74). By introducing ξ_i we are entering the model-dependence sector which is the price we have to pay to have spontaneous SUSY breaking. But it has the advantage to provide a tool to remove the tachyons without affecting other soft terms. Note that in order to keep the last term in eq. (3.74) positive, $0 \le \xi_i \le 1/3$ must be fulfilled.
- **Flavor ::** In general, the couplings ξ_i are flavor dependent and thus present an additional source of flavor violation. In the KKLT scheme, sequestering ensures the absence of additional flavor violations. However, we can easily resolve this issue by choosing ξ_i generation independent, too. Furthermore, since the modular weights are in general flavor dependent too, we choose them to be universal.
- **Mass pattern ::** While a mirage pattern occurs for the gaugino masses this is not necessarily true for the scalar masses. The reason is the additional contribution from the matter field ϕ encoded in the last term in eq. (3.74). However, mirage unification is still realizable but only in models admitting $\xi_i = O(1/3)$. Thus, for $\xi_i \ll 1/3$ *F*-uplifting shows the relaxed mirage pattern

$$M_a \ll m_i \sim m_{3/2}$$
, (3.75)

whereas for $\xi_i = O(1/3)$ the pure mirage pattern

$$M_a \sim m_i \ll m_{3/2}$$
 (3.76)

is recovered.

Cosmology :: As in the KKLT scheme, the cosmological moduli and gravitino problems can be alleviated. The masses of the moduli are enhanced by the little hierarchy. The masses of the sfermions, however, are in general $O(m_{3/2})$. Thus, making the gravitino heavy results in heavy sfermions. Furthermore, one is also faced with the so-called *moduli induced gravitino problem* [127,128], which states that in models like KKLT the branching ratio for the *T* decays into gravitini is O(1) which leads to abundant gravitino production and severe cosmological problems. In *F*-uplifting such a problem is usually absent [60,129] since the uplifting field ϕ typically has a mass $O(m_{3/2})$. This is because the uplifting potential is not very steep [130–132]. Thus ϕ dominates the energy density of the universe at late times, but its decay into gravitini is suppressed and the moduli induced gravitino problem is absent.

Finally, using our parameterization eqs. (2.51) and (2.52), we can write the soft parameters eqs. (3.72) and (3.74) in a compact form. Moreover, in order to compare the last term in eq. (3.74) with the remaining terms we introduce

$$\eta_i^2 = (1 - 3\xi_i) (16\pi^2)^2. \tag{3.77}$$

Note that $\xi_i = \frac{1}{3}$ corresponds to $\eta_i = 0$ which gives a pure mirage pattern. For $\eta_i = O(1)$ the deviation from the pure mirage picture is small and increases with an increasing η_i . The decoupling limit $\xi_i = 0$ corresponds to $\eta_i \approx 158$ resulting in a maximally relaxed mirage pattern. Thus we arrive at (cf. appendix A.3)

$$M_a = M_0 \Big[\varrho + b_a g_{\text{GUT}}^2 \Big], \tag{3.78}$$

$$A_{ijk} = M_0 \left[\left(-3\varrho + n_i + n_j + n_k \right) + \left(\gamma_i + \gamma_j + \gamma_k \right) \right], \qquad (3.79)$$

$$m_i^2 = M_0^2 \Big[(3\xi_i - n_i) \, \varrho^2 - \dot{\gamma}_i + 2\, \varrho \, \Psi_i^T + \eta_i^2 \Big], \qquad (3.80)$$

where Ψ_i^T denotes the *T* dependence of the anomalous dimension.

Chapter 4

Downlifting in heterotic string theory

In this chapter, we study the impact of the matter sector in the context of heterotic orbifold compactifications. After specifying the structure of the low energy SUGRA we first review the difficulties of moduli stabilization in the this framework. Then we show that moduli stabilization can be achieved quite easily, if we accept the existence of the so-called downlifting sector (similar to the uplifting sector in the type IIB case) which is in any case necessary to adjust the vacuum energy to an acceptable value. Afterwards, we determine the soft breaking parameters. Finally we present a possible application of this procedure in the framework of heterotic orbifolds with fluxes.

4.1 Modular invariance

Orbifold¹ compactifications of (fluxless) heterotic string theory enjoy the simplicity of torus compactifications [44, 133–135], but due to the action of the discrete orbifold group (e.g. \mathbb{Z}_3) they leat to $\mathcal{N} = 1$ SUSY in 4D compared to $\mathcal{N} = 4$ in case of the torus. In addition to the dilaton S, the presence of toroidal geometry gives rise to moduli which dictate the sizes and relative orientations of the tori. These moduli will enjoy various symmetry transformations that leave the spectrum and the equations of motion for the low energy effective theory unchanged. One usually refers to these symmetries as *modular symmetries* [136–138]. The symmetry group of target space modular transformations depends on the particular orbifold background. The low energy effective SUGRA from orbifold models contains (at least) three Kähler moduli T_i which describe the size of the three complex planes and hence the volume of the compact space. Depending on the orbifold action imposed, there might be also further Kähler moduli as well as some number of CSM U_i related to the deformations of the complex structure. These moduli (together with some charged matter fields) originate from the untwisted sector of the orbifold [139]. In addition, depending on the particular orbifold setup, the effective low energy theory usually involves several fields coming from the *twisted* sector of the orbifold [139].

¹An orbifolds is defined as a manifold divided by a discrete symmetry. In string theory context, this manifold is usually assumed to be a flat torus. Orbifolds are everywhere Riemann-flat except at some finitely many points where the curvature becomes singular. In other words, orbifold is a singular limit of a CY manifold.

The most important property arising in (fluxless) orbifold compactifications is the appearance of an exact SL(2, \mathbb{Z}) global symmetry² acting on a generic single index modulus \mathfrak{M}_i as [144, 145]

$$\mathfrak{M}_{i} \to \frac{a_{i} \mathfrak{M}_{i} - \mathrm{i} b_{i}}{\mathrm{i} c_{i} \mathfrak{M}_{i} + d_{i}}, \qquad a_{i} d_{i} - b_{i} c_{i} = 1, \quad a_{i}, b_{i}, c_{i}, d_{i} \in \mathbb{Z},$$

$$(4.1)$$

and a charged matter field ϕ_{α} transforms as

$$\phi_{\alpha} \to \phi_{\alpha} \prod_{i} \left(i c_{i} \mathfrak{M}_{i} + d_{i} \right)^{-n_{\alpha}^{i}}, \qquad (4.2)$$

where n_{α}^{i} denotes the modular weight of the matter fields.³ The dilaton *S* remains invariant under the modular transformations [71]. This set of transformations can be generated from the two underlying transformations including duality $\mathfrak{M}_{i} \rightarrow 1/\mathfrak{M}_{i}$ and imaginary shifts $\mathfrak{M}_{i} \rightarrow \mathfrak{M}_{i} + i$. Observe that there exist two points which are left invariant under these modular transformations. These so-called *self-dual points* (SDP) are

$$\mathfrak{M}_{i}^{(\mathrm{SDP})} = \left\{ 1, \, \mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}\,\pi/6} \right\}. \tag{4.3}$$

In the present work we focus our attention on orbifold models that give rise to an effective low energy theory with untwisted Kähler moduli. The tree-level Kähler potential for models with a single untwisted Kähler modulus *T* is given by [70–72]

$$K = -\log\left(S + \overline{S}\right) - 3\log\left(T + \overline{T}\right) + \sum_{\alpha} \phi_{\alpha} \overline{\phi}_{\alpha} \left(T + \overline{T}\right)^{-n_{\alpha}}, \qquad (4.4)$$

with the effective modular weights $n_{\alpha} = \sum_{i} n_{\alpha}^{i}$ being O(1) integers. Eqs. (4.1) and (4.2) induce a transformation on the Kähler potential of the form $K \to K + \mathcal{K} + \overline{\mathcal{K}}$, with $\mathcal{K} = 3 \log(i c T + d)$.

The invariance of the effective SUGRA action under modular transformations implies the invariance of the SUGRA potential and, since the scalar potential is defined in terms of the Kähler function G, also the modular invariance of G. This can be achieved, provided that the superpotential transforms as

$$W \to (icT+d)^{-3}W. \tag{4.5}$$

In the fluxless heterotic setup the T moduli cannot be stabilized perturbatively thus one is let to consider non-perturbative superpotentials consistent with modular invariance. In [136, 137] it was shown that the T-dependence of an effective non-perturbative superpotential satisfying eq. (4.5) must be of the form

$$W(T) \sim \eta^{-6}(T)$$
, (4.6)

²At the quantum level such symmetries are typically anomalous [140, 141]. This anomaly is canceled in the effective theory by a sort of Green–Schwarz mechanisms and model-dependent string threshold corrections [142, 143].

³Fields in the twisted sectors with the same modular weight can mix among themselves under $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$ transformations [146].

where $\eta(T)$ is the Dedekind η -function

$$\eta(T) = e^{-\frac{\pi T}{12}} \prod_{n=1}^{\infty} \left(1 - e^{-2\pi n T} \right), \tag{4.7}$$

which transforms under eq. (4.1) as

1 /0

$$\eta(T) \to (ic T + d)^{1/2} \eta(T).$$
 (4.8)

Moreover it is a periodic function of $\Im m T$ and vanishes exponentially at $\Re e T \to 0$ and $\Re e T \to \infty$. This can be straightforwardly generalized to multi moduli case.

4.2 Dilaton and a modulus

Guided by modular invariance of the effective action in orbifold models, we want to consider a low energy effective 4D N = 1 SUGRA theory containing the dilaton *S* and an overall Kähler modulus *T*. We will assume that there are no light (hidden sector) matter fields present (or assume that their VEVs are negligible). Then the effective theory is described by

$$f_a = S , (4.9)$$

$$K = -\log\left(S + \overline{S}\right) - 3\log\left(T + \overline{T}\right). \tag{4.10}$$

Since *S* and *T* do not receive a perturbative superpotential we consider a nonperturbative superpotential induced by gaugino condensation [21-26,76]

$$W(S,T) = \frac{\Omega(S)}{\eta^6(T)},$$
 (4.11)

where we leave the form of the gaugino condensate $\Omega(S)$ undetermined at this stage. The *S*-dependence of the condensate follows from the gauge kinetic function $f_a = S$. The corresponding *F* terms and the scalar potential are given by

$$F^{S} = e^{G/2} K_{\overline{S\overline{S}}}^{-1} G_{\overline{S}}$$

$$= e^{G/2} \frac{\left(S + \overline{S}\right)}{\overline{\Omega}} \left(\overline{\Omega}_{\overline{S}} \left(S + \overline{S}\right) - \overline{\Omega}\right),$$

$$F^{T} = e^{G/2} K_{T\overline{T}}^{-1} G_{\overline{T}}$$
(4.12)

$$= -e^{G/2} \left(T + \overline{T}\right)^2 \overline{\mathcal{E}}(T, \overline{T}), \qquad (4.13)$$

$$V = e^{G} \left[K^{-1} C_{2} C_{-} + K^{-1} C_{2} C_{-} - 3\right]$$

$$V = \mathbb{E}^{r} \left[K_{S\overline{S}} G_{S} G_{\overline{S}} + K_{T\overline{T}} G_{T} G_{\overline{T}} - 3 \right]$$
$$= \frac{\left| \Omega_{S} \left(S + \overline{S} \right) - \Omega \right|^{2} + 3 \left| \Omega \right|^{2} \left[\left(T + \overline{T} \right)^{2} \left| \mathcal{E}(T, \overline{T}) \right|^{2} - 1 \right]}{\left(S + \overline{S} \right) \left(T + \overline{T} \right)^{3} \left| \eta(T) \right|^{12}}, \qquad (4.14)$$



Fig. 4.1 :: Scalar potential eq. (4.14) in the *T*-direction. Panel (a) illustrates the case $F^{S} = 0$. In panel (b) the impact of a non-zero F^{S} on the potential is shown in the $\Re eT$ direction with $\Im mT = 0$. The case $\alpha = 0$ corresponds to $F^{S} = 0$. For each value of α the scalar potential has been rescaled in order to place all plots on the same figure.

where we have introduced the modified Eisenstein function

$$\mathcal{E}(T,\overline{T}) = \frac{1}{T+\overline{T}} + \frac{2}{\eta(T)} \frac{d\eta}{dT}, \qquad (4.15)$$

which vanishes at the SDP and their modular transformed images.

Without any further analysis one can draw a general conclusion from the form of the scalar potential. In the decompactification limit $\Re eT \to \infty$ (and its dual $\Re eT \to 0$), the scalar potential diverges, $V \to \infty$, due to $(T + \overline{T})^3 |\eta(T)|^{12} \to 0$.

Another generic feature is that at the SDP (and their modular transformed equivalents) the *T*-modulus does not break supersymmetry as the *T* auxiliary field, eq. (4.13), vanishes at these points. Recall from eq. (3.3) that supersymmetric configurations always correspond to local extrema of the scalar potential. Such a scenario is typically called *dilaton domination* [97, 98]. Also supersymmetric configurations in the *S* direction extremize the scalar potential. They correspond to *moduli domination* scenarios [98]. Apart from that there exist generically other (non-supersymmetric) configurations.

In case $F^S = 0$, the scalar potential eq. (4.14) has extrema at the SDP which, as illustrated in fig. 4.1.a, correspond a saddle point in the case of $T_0 = 1$ and a local maximum for $T_0 = e^{i\pi/6}$. Clearly the pure supersymmetric case $F^S = F^T = 0$ is unrealistic as it does not correspond to a stable solution. There are, however, generically nearby extrema in the $\Re eT$ direction and some of them correspond to local minima. The existence of these nearby minima can be inferred from the properties of the η -function. Consider for instance $T_0 = 1$, which is a maximum in $\Re eT$. Keeping $\Im mT = 0$ we obtain $V \to \infty$ for $0 \leftarrow \Re eT \to \infty$ as discussed above. Thus, for $1 < \Re eT < \infty$ there must exist a minimum and its dual at $0 < \Re eT < 1$. Since $T_0 = 1$ is a minimum in the $\Im mT$, the nearby minima are genuine minima of the scalar potential. This happens at $T_0 = 1.23$ and $T_0 = 1/1.23$. Note that at these points $0 < \mathcal{E} < 1$ and thus SUSY is broken by F^T and the vacuum energy is large and negative. From the modular invariance of the scalar potential, the latter is a periodic function of $\Im m T$, such that there is a whole family of local extrema with the same $\Re e T$ but shifted $\Im m T = \Im m T + n$ with $n \in \mathbb{Z}$ (see fig. 4.1.a).

Introducing a non-zero F^S will switch on the first term in the numerator in eq. (4.14). In case of gaugino condensates, this term will be proportional to the condensate times a factor proportional to $(\beta$ -function)⁻¹ $\gg 1$. Let us parameterize the F^S contribution to eq. (4.14) by $|\Omega_S(S + \overline{S}) - \Omega|^2 = \alpha |\Omega|^2$ with $\alpha = 0$ corresponding to $F^S = 0$. As the size of the dilaton *F*-term increases, the shape of the scalar potential changes. Along the $\Re \epsilon T$ direction it becomes increasingly shallow, as displayed in fig. 4.1.b. For some critical value $\alpha \sim 0.5$ the nearby extrema in the $\Re \epsilon T$ direction empty into the SDP. Moreover, the SDP undergo a transition; $T_0 = 1$ becomes a minimum in the $\Re \epsilon T$ direction and a maximum in $\Im m T$, and $T_0 = e^{i\pi/6}$ is now a local minimum. Thus, a nonperturbative superpotential for the dilaton forces the *T*-moduli to be stabilized at one of their SDP. In case of gaugino condensation one typically has $\alpha \gg 1$, hence the first term in eq. (4.14) will be energetically favored and provides a large and positive vacuum energy.

4.3 Stabilization of the dilaton

Let us assume that the *T*-modulus is fixed at one of its SDP and focus on the stabilization of the dilaton *S*. In this case the scalar potential reduces to

$$V = e^{G} \left[K_{S\bar{S}}^{-1} G_{S} G_{\bar{S}} - 3 \right].$$
(4.16)

4.3.1 No-go with a single condensate

To generate a superpotential for the dilaton we consider gaugino condensation in a hidden sector involving a pure SU(N) gauge theory. For a single condensate the superpotential is given by

$$\Omega(S) = A e^{-aS}, \tag{4.17}$$

with $a = \frac{8\pi^2}{N} \gg 1$ and A = O(1). To analyze whether such a superpotential can lead to stable minima we first impose the stationary point condition $V_S = 0$. This relates the derivatives of *G* as

$$0 = G_S \left[K_{S\overline{S}}^{-1} |G_S|^2 + \left(K_{S\overline{S}}^{-1} \right)_S G_{\overline{S}} - 1 \right],$$
(4.18)

$$=\left(\frac{1}{S+\overline{S}}+a\right)\left[1+2\left(1+a\left(S+\overline{S}\right)\right)-\left|1+a\left(S+\overline{S}\right)\right|^{2}\right]$$
(4.19)

Obviously, two sorts of extrema come into consideration: supersymmetric with $G_S = 0$ and non-supersymmetric corresponding to $G_S \neq 0$. The condition for a

supersymmetric extremum leads to

$$\Re e S_0 = -\frac{1}{2a} < 0. \tag{4.20}$$

From the phenomenological point of view, eq. (4.20) does not correspond to a reasonable solution. This can be seen from the fact that the VEV of the dilaton determines the gauge coupling constant via $g_a^{-2} = \Re e f_a = \Re e S_0$ and consequently eq. (4.20) implies imaginary gauge coupling.

On the other hand, non-supersymmetric extrema (vanishing of the square brackets in eq. (4.19)) appear at

$$\Re e S_0 = \pm \frac{1}{a\sqrt{2}}, \tag{4.21}$$

of which only positive solutions are of interest to us. To analyze stability of the non-supersymmetric extremum we can use the general result in section 3.1. Plugging eq. (4.21) into eq. (3.5) yields

$$V_{S\overline{S}} = -\left(2 + \sqrt{2}\right) a^3 A^2 e^{-\sqrt{2}},\tag{4.22}$$

resulting in at least one negative or zero eigenvalue of the Hessian. This shows that the non-supersymmetric solution does not correspond to a minimum. This is schematically shown in fig. 4.2.a. Apart from that, $\Re e S_0 = 1/a \sqrt{2} \ll 1$ corresponds to strong (universal) gauge coupling, thus invalidating the perturbative SUGRA approach. Finally, as $\Re e S \rightarrow +\infty$ the dilaton potential eq. (4.16) exponentially approaches zero.

Therefore, given a single gaugino condensate eq. (4.17) and a tree-level Kähler potential eq. (4.10), the dilaton either enters in a strong coupling regime or runs away to infinity (decoupling limit) resulting in a free theory. In order to allow for a formation of stable minimum additional DOF are necessary.

4.3.2 Racetracks

In a more general situation a hidden sector gauge group is expected to be a product of simple groups

$$\mathcal{G} = \prod_{a=1}^{n} \mathcal{G}_a \otimes \mathrm{U}(1)^m.$$
(4.23)

Some of the G_a will be asymptotically free and can therefore form gaugino condensates. In absence of (light) charged matter it is natural to assume that the corresponding superpotential will be a sum of various non-perturbatively generated superpotentials. For the simplest case of two condensates in the hidden sector the superpotential takes the form

$$\Omega(S) = A_1 e^{-a_1 k_1 S} + A_2 e^{-a_2 k_2 S}, \qquad (4.24)$$



Fig. 4.2 :: Dilaton scalar potential from gaugino condensation. One condensate leads to a run-away potential displayed in panel (a). Observe that the potential energy is positive and very large. Two (or more) condensates can lead to a local minimum shown in panel (b). Here we have assumed a real dilaton field and *T* to be fixed at one of the SDP.

with $a_i = \frac{8\pi^2}{N_i}$ for SU(N_i) gauge groups, A_i are assumed real and k_i represent differing affine levels for the gauge groups. Imposing the stationary point condition $V_S = 0$, a solution with a positive definite Hessian is obtained for [147]

$$\Re e S_0 \simeq \frac{1}{a_2 k_2 - a_1 k_1} \log \left(-\frac{A_2 k_2 a_2}{A_1 k_1 a_1} \right), \tag{4.25}$$

where the VEV of $\Im S_0$ is always such that the coefficients A_i at the minimum have opposite signs. Superpotentials of the form eq. (4.24) are called *racetracks* [148, 149], since one has to balance two exponential functions against each other in a delicate way in order to provide the formation of a minimum for the dilaton.

As an illustrative (toy) example consider a hidden sector comprising $\mathcal{G}_1 = SU(7)$ and $\mathcal{G}_2 = SU(8)$ with $k_1 = k_2 = 1$, $A_1 = 1.03$ and $A_2 = -1$. The corresponding scalar potential, fig. 4.2.b, develops non-trivial extrema. The asymptotic behavior for $\Re eS \rightarrow \infty$ as well as the unbounded-from-below direction for $\Re eS \rightarrow 0$ are still present. The major achievement over the single condensate is the appearance of a minimum which is separated by a maximum from the run-away minimum at $+\infty$.

Without further ingredients, however, the minima are phenomenologically unattractive. For reasonable choices of G_a and A_i the dilaton is stabilized at $\Re eS \ll 1$, suggesting a strong coupling regime. Thus, large hidden sector gauge groups (often beyond the limits of the weakly coupled heterotic strings) would be necessary to achieve $\Re eS = O(1)$. Another severe problem is that the minima have a large negative vacuum energy.⁴ As stated by the no-go theorem of section 3.1

⁴Even though racetrack models in presence of matter fields can stabilize the dilaton at acceptable values $\Re e S = g_{GUT}^{-2} \simeq 2$, the resulting minima are plagued by the negative vacuum energy [147].

this is a common difficulty in models with a tree-level Kähler potential. For this reason we will consider corrections to the Kähler potential in the next section.

4.3.3 Kähler stabilization

To lift the AdS vacua while retaining the classical Kähler potential eq. (4.10) one would have to include further modifications which could have back-reactions on the dynamics of moduli stabilization.

An alternative approach⁵ is to consider quantum corrections to the tree-level Kähler potential eq. (4.10). Indeed, this mechanism has been extensively studied in the literature [150–153] under the name of *Kähler stabilization*.

In principle the Kähler potential can receive perturbative as well as nonperturbative (*S*-dependent) corrections. Since in the known examples of orbifold compactifications perturbative corrections to the dilaton Kähler potential turn out to be very small [150], one is led to explore the non-perturbative ones. According to the investigation in [154], the dilaton Kähler potential can experience stringy non-perturbative effects which may be sizable, even in the weak coupling regime.

The form of such non-perturbative Kähler potentials has been argued to be [150, 154]

$$K_{\text{TREE+NP}} = \log\left[\frac{1}{S+\overline{S}} + d\left(\frac{S+\overline{S}}{2}\right)^{p/2} e^{-b\sqrt{\frac{S+\overline{S}}{2}}}\right].$$
(4.26)

The first term represents the tree-level contribution and d, p, b > 0 are real numbers parameterizing the non-perturbative correction. Eq. (4.26) does not change the transformation properties of the Kähler potential under SL(2, \mathbb{Z}) due to the invariance of *S* under these transformations. Observe that in the decoupling limit $\Re eS \rightarrow \infty$ eq. (4.26) yields the tree-level form whereas for $\Re eS = O(1)$ the non-perturbative part can indeed be large in magnitude.

Consider now the run-away situation in the single condensate case of section 4.3.1. The presence of the additional term in the Kähler potential will enable the Kähler metric to have zeros for some values of the parameters *d*, *p*, *b* as illustrated in fig. 4.3.a. A vanishing Kähler metric results in the appearance of singularities in the scalar potential eq. (4.16) as it depends on the inverse Kähler metric. Requiring a positive kinetic term for the dilaton, $K_{S\overline{S}} > 0$ at $\Re eS \sim 2$, will restrict the values of the parameters *d*, *p*, *b*. The analysis in [153] shows that physically meaningful choices correspond to $p \sim b = O(1)$. With d > p, b one can arrange for a singularity in $K_{S\overline{S}}^{-1}$ and reduce this singularity to a maximum by fine-tuning *d*. Then, as evident from fig. 4.3.b, the potential will have a minimum very close to the barrier. However, for all reasonable values of the parameters *d*, *p*, *b* the vacuum energy turns out to be positive and large in magnitude [153].

⁵Yet another possibility is the inclusion of fluxes [45, 46].



Fig. 4.3 :: Panel (a) shows the Kähler metric for different values of the parameter *d*. By fine-tuning *d* one can adjust the minimum very close to zero. This results in a barrier in the scalar potential displayed in panel (b). The red (dashed) curve represents negative kinetic terms.

Although non-perturbative corrections to the Kähler potential are capable in stabilizing the dilaton at $\Re eS \sim 2$ in the presence of a single condensate, dS vacua with nearly vanishing CC cannot be achieved. It is interesting to note that in this scenario one can realize a phenomenologically acceptable gravitino mass $m_{3/2} = O(\text{TeV})$ while at the same time keeping the dilaton very heavy. This is because the mass of the dilaton $m_S = V_{S\overline{S}} K_{S\overline{S}}^{-1}$ is proportional to the inverse Kähler metric which induces an enhancement in the mass of several orders of magnitude. In the example shown in fig. 4.3.b we have $m_{3/2} \approx 2 \text{ TeV}$ and $m_S \approx 5 \times 10^7 \text{ TeV}$.

Stabilization of the dilaton in this framework crucially depends on the size of the non-perturbative correction. Fig. 4.3.b shows the sensitivity of the barrier on the parameter *d*. If it is too small the barrier will disappear resulting in a run-away potential for the dilaton. In the multi-condensate case the situation gets not improved. The characteristic racetrack AdS minimum would still be present at $\Re e S \ll 1$.

4.4 *F*-downlifting

In the previous sections we saw that it is quite difficult to simultaneously stabilize the dilaton at an acceptable VEV and to assure broken SUSY in a dS space with a nearly vanishing CC. On top of that one has to ensure a reasonable gravitino mass. In analogy to the type IIB case studied in section 3.3 we would like to investigate the impact of hidden sector matter fields in the presence of a single gaugino condensate and a tree-level Kähler potential.

4.4.1 Introducing matter fields

Consider a low energy effective 4D $\mathcal{N} = 1$ SUGRA theory originating from orbifold compactifications of weakly coupled (fluxless) heterotic string theory, involving the dilaton *S* and a universal Kähler modulus T.⁶ The new ingredient we want to introduce is an additional hidden sector containing a (single) matter field ϕ . The corresponding tree-level Kähler potential for the $ST\phi$ system is given by

$$K = -\log\left(S + \overline{S}\right) - 3\log\left(T + \overline{T}\right) + \phi\overline{\phi}\left(T + \overline{T}\right)^{-n_{\phi}}, \qquad (4.27)$$

where n_{ϕ} denotes the modular weight of ϕ . Demanding modular invariance of the scalar potential requires the superpotential to transform with modular weight -3 (cf. eq. (4.5)). Thus the field dependence in the superpotential must generically be of the form

$$W(S, T, \phi) = \frac{\Omega(S, \eta^{2n_{\phi}}(T)\phi)}{\eta^{6}(T)}, \qquad (4.28)$$

Note that the η -function presents the only possible *T*-dependence consistent with modular invariance. In this work we will assume that ϕ has modular weight zero. This will forbid possible couplings between *T* and ϕ in the Kähler potential providing a diagonal Kähler metric.

The scalar potential induced by eqs. (4.27) and (4.28) is

$$V = e^{G} \left[K_{S\overline{S}}^{-1} G_{S} G_{\overline{S}} + K_{T\overline{T}}^{-1} G_{T} G_{\overline{T}} + G_{\phi} G_{\overline{\phi}} - 3 \right]$$

$$= \frac{e^{\phi\overline{\phi}}}{\left(S + \overline{S}\right) \left(T + \overline{T}\right)^{3} \left|\eta(T)\right|^{12}} \left[\left|\gamma^{S}\right|^{2} + \left|\gamma^{\phi}\right|^{2} - 3\delta \left|\Omega\right|^{2} \right], \qquad (4.29)$$

where we have introduced

$$\gamma^{S} = \overline{\Omega}_{\overline{S}} \left(S + \overline{S} \right) - \overline{\Omega}, \tag{4.30}$$

$$\gamma^{\phi} = \overline{\Omega}_{\overline{\phi}} + \phi \,\overline{\Omega},\tag{4.31}$$

$$\delta = 1 - \left(T + \overline{T}\right)^2 \left| \mathcal{E}(T, \overline{T}) \right|^2, \qquad (4.32)$$

such that

$$F^{S} = e^{G/2} \frac{S+S}{\overline{\Omega}} \gamma^{S}, \tag{4.33}$$

$$F^{\phi} = e^{G/2} \frac{1}{\overline{\Omega}} \gamma^{\phi}, \qquad (4.34)$$

$$\left|F^{T}\right|^{2} = \mathbb{e}^{G}\left(T + \overline{T}\right)^{2}\left(1 - \delta\right), \qquad (4.35)$$

⁶In orbifold compactifications the CSM can be easily fixed through the symmetries of the orbifold.

with $\mathcal{E}(T,\overline{T})$ being the modified Eisenstein function defined in eq. (4.15). The quantities γ^{S} and γ^{ϕ} measure the contribution from the dilaton and the matter field to SUSY breaking and δ does the same for the *T* modulus. Observe that due to $n_{\phi} = 0$ the *F*-terms do not mix.

As in section 4.3.3 we can deduce two general features of the potential from its modular invariance. First, in the decompactification limit $\Re eT \to \infty$ (and its dual $\Re eT \to 0$) the product $(T + \overline{T})^3 |\eta(T)|^{12}$ vanishes exponentially, hence the scalar potential diverges at those limits. Second, since G_T vanishes at the SDP, they always correspond to extrema of the potential where the *T* modulus does not break SUSY, $F^T = 0$. From the phenomenological point of view this presents an interesting situation since the modulus mediated soft breaking terms might encompass (additional) flavor violation [86,87]. Thus it is encouraging to study this particular case and analyze whether and under what circumstances the SDP do correspond to local minima of the scalar potential.

4.4.2 A matter field and a condensate

As far as the *S* and ϕ dependence of the superpotential is concerned we would like to consider the interaction of a single condensate with one matter field. We will assume an additive superpotential of the form

$$\Omega(S,\phi) = \omega(S) + \tau(\phi), \qquad (4.36)$$

$$= A e^{-aS} + \tau(\phi), \qquad (4.37)$$

where $a = \frac{8\pi^2}{N}$ for a pure SU(*N*) gauge group. We leave the form of the matter superpotential $\tau(\phi)$ generic.

The system under consideration consists of three subsectors. In the *S*-subsector we have an unstabilized dilaton with a runaway potential. In the *T*-subsector the SDP, although corresponding to local extrema, are not necessarily minima of the potential. Given this setup we would like to analyze the role of the ϕ -subsector in the total *ST* ϕ -system. In particular we would like to know whether the interplay between *S*, *T* and ϕ can provide local minima of the potential at a reasonable value of *S* and with SUSY broken in a nearly Minkowski space.

Let us begin by imposing the stationary point conditions

$$V_{S} = -\frac{V}{S+\overline{S}} + \frac{e^{K}}{|\eta|^{12}} \Big[\overline{\Omega}_{\overline{S}} \overline{\gamma}^{S} + \Omega_{SS} \left(S + \overline{S} \right) \gamma^{S} + \overline{\phi} \Omega_{S} \gamma^{\phi} - 3 \delta \Omega_{S} \overline{\Omega} \Big] \stackrel{!}{=} 0, \qquad (4.38)$$

$$V_{\phi} = \overline{\phi} V + \frac{e^{\kappa}}{|\eta|^{12}} \left[-\Omega_{\phi} \gamma^{S} + \overline{\Omega} \overline{\gamma}^{\phi} + \left(\Omega_{\phi\phi} + \overline{\phi} \Omega_{\phi}\right) \gamma^{\phi} - 3 \delta \Omega_{\phi} \overline{\Omega} \right] \stackrel{!}{=} 0, \qquad (4.39)$$

$$V_{T} = -3\mathcal{E}V + e^{G} \left[6\left(T + \overline{T}\right) |\mathcal{E}|^{2} + 3\left(T + \overline{T}\right)^{2} \mathcal{E}_{T} \overline{\mathcal{E}} + 3\left(T + \overline{T}\right)^{2} \mathcal{E} \overline{\mathcal{E}}_{T} \right] \stackrel{!}{=} 0, \qquad (4.40)$$

where as usual we use the subscripts on *V* and Ω to denote differentiation with respect to the fields. In our analysis we are mainly interested in the local behavior of the scalar potential. Without loss of generality, assume that eqs. (4.38)–(4.40) are satisfied at

$$S_0 = O(1), \quad \phi_0 \le O(1), \quad T_0 = \left\{1, e^{i\pi/6}\right\}.$$
 (4.41)

To analyze stability of the stationary point we have to compute the eigenvalues of the Hessian. The corresponding second derivatives of the potential evaluated at eq. (4.41) are given by

$$V_{SS} = \frac{e^{K_0}}{|\eta_0|^{12}} \bigg[\left(\Omega_{SSS} \left(S_0 + \overline{S}_0 \right) + \Omega_{SS} \right) \gamma^S \\ + \left(2\overline{\Omega}_{\overline{S}} \left(S_0 + \overline{S}_0 \right) - 3\overline{\Omega}_0 \right) \Omega_{SS} + \overline{\phi}_0 \,\Omega_{SS} \,\gamma^\phi \bigg], \quad (4.42)$$

$$V_{S\overline{S}} = \frac{e^{K_0}}{|\eta_0|^{12}} \left[\left| \Omega_{SS} \left(S_0 + \overline{S}_0 \right) \right|^2 + \left(\left| \phi_0 \right|^2 - 2 \right) |\Omega_S|^2 + \Omega_{SS} \gamma^S + \overline{\Omega}_{\overline{SS}} \overline{\gamma}^{\overline{S}} \right], \quad (4.43)$$

$$V_{S\phi} = \frac{\overline{\phi}_0 V_0}{S_0 + \overline{S}_0} + \frac{e^{K_0}}{|\eta_0|^{12}} \left[\overline{\phi}_0 \Omega_S \overline{\Omega}_0 - \overline{\Omega}_{\overline{S}} \Omega_\phi \right],$$
(4.44)

$$V_{S\overline{\phi}} = \frac{\phi_0 V_0}{S_0 + \overline{S}_0} + \frac{e^{K_0}}{|\eta_0|^{12}} \bigg[-\Omega_{SS} \left(S_0 + \overline{S}_0 \right) \overline{\Omega}_{\overline{\phi}} + \Omega_S \left(\gamma^{\phi} + \overline{\phi}_0 \,\overline{\Omega}_{\overline{\phi}\phi} + \left| \phi_0 \right|^2 \overline{\Omega}_{\overline{\phi}} - 3\overline{\Omega}_{\overline{\phi}} \bigg) \bigg], \quad (4.45)$$

$$V_{\phi\phi} = -\overline{\phi}_{0}^{2} V_{0} + \frac{e^{K_{0}}}{|\eta_{0}|^{12}} \bigg[-\Omega_{\phi\phi} \gamma^{S} + 2\overline{\Omega}_{0} \overline{\phi}_{0} \Omega_{\phi} + \big(\Omega_{\phi\phi\phi} + \overline{\phi}_{0} \Omega_{\phi\phi}\big) \gamma^{\phi} - \overline{\Omega}_{0} \Omega_{\phi\phi} \bigg], \qquad (4.46)$$

$$V_{\phi\overline{\phi}} = \left(1 - \left|\phi_{0}\right|\right)^{2} V_{0} + \frac{e^{K_{0}}}{|\eta_{0}|^{12}} \left[\left|\Omega_{\phi\phi} + \overline{\phi}_{0} \Omega_{\phi}\right|^{2} + \Omega_{0} \overline{\phi}_{0} \overline{\Omega}_{\overline{\phi}} + \overline{\Omega}_{0} \phi_{0} \Omega_{\phi} + \left|\Omega_{0}\right|^{2}\right], \quad (4.47)$$

$$V_{\sigma\sigma} = -3 \mathcal{E}_{\sigma} V_{0} + \frac{e^{K_{0}}}{|\Phi_{0}|^{2}} - \frac{6 \lambda |\Omega_{0}|^{2}}{|\Phi_{0}|^{2}} \qquad (4.48)$$

$$V_{TT} = -3 \mathcal{E}_T V_0 + \frac{e^{R_0}}{|\eta_0|^{12}} \frac{6\lambda |\Omega_0|^2}{\left(T_0 + \overline{T}_0\right)^2},$$
(4.48)

$$V_{T\overline{T}} = \frac{3 V_0}{\left(T_0 + \overline{T}_0\right)^2} + \frac{{}_{\mathbb{P}}^{K_0}}{|\eta_0|^{12}} \frac{3\left(1 + |\lambda|^2\right)|\Omega_0|^2}{\left(T_0 + \overline{T}_0\right)^2}, \qquad (4.49)$$

where the subscript 0 denotes the VEV of a quantity and

$$\lambda = \frac{3}{2} - \frac{2(T_0 + \overline{T}_0)^2}{\eta_0} \frac{d^2 \eta}{dT^2}.$$
(4.50)

Note that $V_{TS} = V_{T\phi} = V_{T\overline{S}} = V_{T\overline{\phi}} = 0$ identically.

Depending on the relation between γ^{S} and γ^{ϕ} one can have different scenarii of SUSY breaking. From the dilaton stationary point conditions eq. (4.38) we obtain

$$\left(1 + e^{G_0} V_0\right) G_S + 2\left(S_0 + \overline{S}_0\right) |G_S|^2 + \left(S_0 + \overline{S}_0\right)^2 G_{SS} G_S = -G_{S\phi} G_{\phi} , \quad (4.51)$$

at the stationary point. If $G_{\phi} = 0$, $G_S = 0$ is required by stationarity. This corresponds to a purely supersymmetric configuration. Consider now the dilaton domination scenario where $|G_{\phi}| \ll |G_S|$. In this limit eq. (4.51) requires an unnaturally large $G_{S\phi}$. This requirement is difficult to achieve as one usually has $|G_{S\phi}| = O(1)$. In the mixed dilaton-matter case with $|G_S| \sim |G_{\phi}|$, eq. (4.51) again requires an unnaturally large $G_{S\phi}$ as typically $|G_{SS}| \gg 1$ in models with gaugino condensation. On the other hand, in the matter domination case with $|G_S| \ll |G_{\phi}|$ eq. (4.51) is easily satisfied due to large G_{SS} . Thus, given our particular setup eqs. (4.27), (4.28) and (4.36), matter-dominated SUSY breaking scenario seems to be particularly suited for phenomenological considerations.

4.4.3 Adjusting the vacuum energy

In the light of a vanishing CC, eq. (4.29) yields

$$K_{\overline{SS}}^{-1} |G_S|^2 + |G_{\phi}|^2 - 3 = 0.$$
(4.52)

in the stationary point eq. (4.41). For matter dominated SUSY breaking this implies $|G_{\phi}| = O(1)$ since $|G_S| \ll |G_{\phi}|$. Hence one can parameterize

$$\left|G_{\phi}\right|^{2} = 3 + \varepsilon \,, \tag{4.53}$$

with $\varepsilon \ll 1$ yielding $e^{-G_0} V_0 \sim \varepsilon$. By fine-tuning the parameters of the matter superpotential $\tau(\phi)$ the vacuum energy can be adjusted arbitrarily small and positive without affecting other aspects of the system.

4.4.4 Matter dominated SUSY breaking

For matter-dominated SUSY breaking in a Minkowski vacuum, we can already deduce some features of the superpotentials realizing this situation. With the

requirements $|G_S| \ll 1$ and $G_{\phi} = O(1)$ or equivalently $|\gamma^S| \ll |\Omega_0|$ and $|\gamma^{\phi}| \sim |\Omega_0|$, eq. (4.30) immediately yields $|\Omega_S| = |\omega_S| \sim |\Omega_0|$ and, since ω contains a gaugino condensate,

$$|\Omega_{SS}| = |\omega_{SS}| = a^2 |\omega| \sim a |\Omega_0| \gg |\Omega_0|.$$

$$(4.54)$$

From eq. (4.31) we obtain

$$\left|\Omega_{\phi}\right| = \left|\tau_{\phi}\right| \sim \left|\Omega_{0}\right|. \tag{4.55}$$

Under these circumstances, $|V_{S\overline{S}}| \gg |V_{\phi\overline{\phi}}|, |V_{S\overline{\phi}}| > |V_{SS}|$. Higher derivatives of the superpotential with respect to ϕ remain undetermined at this stage. To obtain a particularly transparent expression for the Hessian let us choose (yet unconstrained) $\Omega_{\phi\phi\phi}$ such that the matrix element $V_{\phi\phi}$ is small. Then

$$\frac{\partial^2 V}{\partial x_i \partial \overline{x}_j} \simeq \frac{\mathbb{e}^{K_0}}{|\eta_0|^{12}} \begin{pmatrix} |\Gamma|^2 & 0 & 0 & 0 & \Gamma \theta & 0\\ 0 & |\Gamma|^2 & 0 & 0 & 0 & \overline{\Gamma} \theta \\ 0 & 0 & \Delta \Xi & \Delta \Upsilon & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \Delta \overline{\Upsilon} & \Delta \Xi & 0 & 0 \\ \overline{\Gamma} \theta & 0 & 0 & 0 & \Delta & 0 \\ 0 & \Gamma \overline{\theta} & 0 & 0 & 0 & \Delta \end{pmatrix},$$
(4.56)

with

$$\Gamma = \Omega_{SS} \left(S_0 + \overline{S}_0 \right), \tag{4.57}$$

$$\theta = -\Omega_{\phi} \,, \tag{4.58}$$

$$\Delta = |\Omega_0|, \tag{4.59}$$

$$\Upsilon = \frac{6}{\left(T_0 + \overline{T}_0\right)^2} \lambda , \qquad (4.60)$$

$$\Xi = \frac{3}{\left(T_0 + \overline{T}_0\right)^2} \left(1 + |\lambda|^2\right), \tag{4.61}$$

where $|\Gamma| \gg |\theta|, \Delta$. For convenience, the indices of the Hessian are defined as $(x_1, x_2, x_3, x_4, x_5, x_6) = (S, \overline{S}, T, \overline{T}, \phi, \overline{\phi})$. The eigenvalues of eq. (4.56) are

$$\frac{1}{2}\left(\Delta + |\Gamma|^2 + \sqrt{|\Gamma|^4 + 4|\Gamma|^2|\theta|^2 - 2\Delta|\Gamma|^2 + \Delta^2}\right) \simeq \frac{\Delta}{2} + |\Gamma|^2, \qquad (4.62)$$

$$\frac{1}{2}\left(\Delta + |\Gamma|^2 - \sqrt{|\Gamma|^4 + 4|\Gamma|^2|\theta|^2 - 2\Delta|\Gamma|^2 + \Delta^2}\right) \simeq \frac{\Delta}{2}, \qquad (4.63)$$

$$(\Xi - |\Upsilon|) \Delta, \qquad (4.64)$$

$$(\Xi + |\Upsilon|) \Delta. \tag{4.65}$$

Note that the first two eigenvalues are degenerate. All eigenvalues are positive provided $\Xi > |\Upsilon|$. This poses a constraint on the *T*-subsector. In particular it

implies $V_{T\overline{T}} > |V_{TT}|$ at the minimum. A numerical inspection reveals that at the SDP (which we assume to be the minima)

$$\Xi - |\Upsilon| \Big|_{T_0 = 1} \simeq 0.14$$
, (4.66)

$$\Xi - |\Upsilon| \Big|_{T_0 = e^{i\pi/6}} \simeq 0.77.$$
 (4.67)

Thus indeed the stationary point eq. (4.41) is a minimum!

Moreover, the spectrum consists of six states. Two of them are heavy with masses of order $|\Gamma| \sim |W_{SS}|$ and correspond to the dilaton. The remaining four states are light and have masses of order $\sqrt{\Delta} \sim |\Omega_0|$. They correspond to the *T* modulus and the matter field ϕ .

We note that the SDP are not the only minima in the *T*-direction. There also exist nearby minima with $F^T \neq 0$.

In our analysis we have assumed an additive superpotential eq. (4.36). It is also possible to construct models with more general superpotentials allowing for a mixing between *S* and ϕ along the lines of [57]. In a very recent publication [155] the case with non-zero modular weights has been studied. It was found that the requirement of *T* being stabilized at one of the SDP significantly restricts the possible values for the modular weights n_{ϕ} .

4.5 The pattern of SUSY breaking in *F*-downlifting

Let us examine the structure of the SUSY breaking parameters appearing in the matter domination case. Since we have stabilized *T* at one of its SDP, the modulus subsector is not involved in SUSY breaking, $F^T = 0$. To estimate the size of the dilaton auxiliary field, we recall that for a Minkowski vacuum the stationary point conditions eqs. (4.38)–(4.40) yields

$$\Omega_{SS}\left(S+\overline{S}\right)\gamma^{S}+\overline{\Omega}_{\overline{S}}\,\overline{\gamma}^{S}=3\,\Omega_{S}\,\overline{\Omega}_{0}-\phi_{0}\,\Omega_{S}\,\gamma^{\phi},\tag{4.68}$$

where $\Omega_{SS} \sim a \Omega_0 \gg \Omega_0$ and the right-hand side is $O(\Omega_0)$. Plugging this into eq. (4.33) gives

$$F^{S} \sim m_{3/2} \frac{\Omega}{\Omega_{SS}} \sim \frac{m_{3/2}}{a}.$$
 (4.69)

Therefore, the SUSY breaking contribution from the dilaton is suppressed. For the matter field we have $|\gamma^{\phi}| \sim |\Omega_0|$, hence eq. (4.34) straightforwardly yields

$$F^{\phi} \sim m_{3/2}$$
, (4.70)

implying that ϕ is the dominant source of SUSY breaking, as expected for matter domination.

Next we would like to estimate the masses of the fields involved in the effective SUGRA. First of all, the mass of the gravitino is given by

$$m_{3/2} = e^{G_0/2} = e^{K_0} |W_0| \sim |\Omega_0| \sim a |\omega_0|, \qquad (4.71)$$

where we have used $e^{K_0} |\eta_0|^{-6} = O(1)$. Hence it is related to gaugino condensation.

The mass of the dilaton is given by

$$m_{S}^{2} = \frac{V_{S\overline{S}}}{K_{S\overline{S}}} \sim \left|\Omega_{SS}\left(S + \overline{S}\right)\right|^{2} \sim (a \,\Re e \,S_{0})^{2} \,|\Omega_{0}|^{2} \sim (a \,\Re e \,S_{0})^{2} \,m_{3/2}^{2} \,, \tag{4.72}$$

indicating that the dilaton is heavy compared to $m_{3/2}$: its mass is enhanced by the same factor which suppresses F^S . For the matter field ϕ we obtain

$$m_{\phi}^{2} = V_{\phi\bar{\phi}} \sim |\Omega_{0}|^{2} \sim m_{3/2}^{2}, \qquad (4.73)$$

verifying that the matter field is indeed a light DOF. This is also consistent with the fact that its *F*-term is not suppressed. Finally, for the *T* modulus we find

$$m_T^2 = \frac{V_{T\bar{T}}}{K_{T\bar{T}}} \sim |\Omega_0|^2 \sim m_{3/2}^2, \qquad (4.74)$$

thus T remains light.

4.5.1 The little hierarchy

If we compare the results obtained in the context of (fluxless) heterotic orbifold models to the type IIB case we, in fact, end up with very similar conclusions. There is, however one significant difference between these two frameworks. In the type IIB case the starting point was a supersymmetric theory in an AdS vacuum with all moduli fixed. The matter sector was then responsible for breaking SUSY and uplifting the vacuum energy to a desired value. In the (fluxless) heterotic setup we started with an unstabilized (run-away) dilaton. The superpotential interaction involving matter fields (together with the requirement of modular invariance) provides the stabilization of the dilaton and the Kähler modulus. We would like to emphasize that the stabilization of the dilaton at the phenomenologically favored value $\Re S \sim 2$ is possible with just one gaugino condensate and *T* can be stabilized at the SDP. Moreover, the matter sector also indicates the breakdown of SUSY.

Recall from section 4.3.1 that in the absence of the matter sector the vacuum energy is large and positive. The impact of the matter sector is such that it changes the shape of the scalar potential as to form local minima and "downlifts" the vacuum energy to a small positive or zero value. All this results from the large magnitude of the *F*-term of the hidden sector matter field. For this reason we will refer to this procedure as *F*-downlifting [58].



Fig. 4.4 :: Scalar potential for the Polonyi superpotential eq. (4.77).

С	μ^2	ϕ_0	F^S	F^{ϕ}	$m_{3/2}$	m_S	m_{ϕ}/m_T
5×10^{-16}	2×10^{-15}	0.73	2×10^{-16}	3×10^{-15}	5 TeV	365 TeV	8 TeV

Tab. 4.1 :: Sample spectrum for a hidden SU(4) and A = 3.

The hierarchical structure among the masses and the *F*-terms has its origin in the appearance of the factor

$$a \operatorname{\mathfrak{Re}} S_0 \sim \log\left(\frac{A}{\Omega}\right) \sim \log\left(\frac{M_{\rm P}}{m_{3/2}}\right),$$
(4.75)

known as the little hierarchy [47, 50]. It suppresses the dilaton contribution to the soft breaking terms and enhances its mass

$$m_S \sim (a \, \Re e \, T_0) \, m_{3/2} \sim (a \, \Re e \, T_0) \, m_T \sim (a \, \Re e \, T_0) \, m_\phi \,.$$
 (4.76)

4.5.2 Another example

As a concrete realization of the downlifting procedure consider a Polonyi-type superpotential [9, 126]

$$W = c + \mu^2 \phi - A e^{-aS}, \tag{4.77}$$

where *c* and μ^2 are real constants and we consider a SU(4) hidden sector gauge group. For simplicity we treat *S* and ϕ as real fields. Demanding the condition $V = \partial_S V = \partial_{\phi} V = \partial_T V = 0$ at $S_0 = \overline{S}_0 = 2$, $T_0 = 1$ will provide a vacuum configuration with vanishing energy and all moduli fixed in a local minimum as illustrated in fig. 4.4. The values of parameters of the Polonyi subsector and the representative quantities in the vacuum are summarized in tab. 4.1. From the shape of the scalar potential fig. 4.4.a we see that it is much steeper in the *S*direction than in the *T*-direction (or in the ϕ -direction) indicating that the dilaton is heavier that the Kähler modulus.

4.5.3 Soft breaking terms

In the scheme of *F*-downlifting in the framework of heterotic string theory, the situation is (very) similar to the *F*-uplifting in the type IIB context. The sources of the soft breaking terms are given by

$$F^S \sim \frac{m_{3/2}}{a}$$
, (4.78)

$$F^T = 0$$
, (4.79)

$$F^{\phi} \sim m_{3/2}$$
, (4.80)

$$\frac{F^{c}}{C_{0}} \sim m_{3/2} \,, \tag{4.81}$$

in case if the Kähler modulus is stabilized at the SDP. We recall from the above discussion that the downlifting sector does not necessary take a sequestered form. Therefore , in addition to the conformal anomaly mediation, it can induce contributions to the soft parameters coming from Kähler anomalies and string threshold corrections. Such contributions affect the predictability of the scheme and model-independent statements will not be possible [92]. As discussed in section 3.4.4 one can suppress such dangerous contributions by assigning discrete symmetries to the downlifting sector. In models realizing $\phi_0 \ll 1$ such contributions are subleading, too.

Since the *T* modulus does not communicate the breakdown of SUSY we can neglect it and formulate an "effective" theory described by

$$f_a = S , \qquad (4.82)$$

$$K = -\log\left(S + \overline{S}\right) + \phi\overline{\phi} + Q^{i}\overline{Q}^{i}Z_{i}, \qquad (4.83)$$

with the visible Kähler metric

$$Z_i = 1 + \xi \phi \phi , \qquad (4.84)$$

where Q^i are visible fields and ξ_i measures the coupling between visible and hidden matter in the Kähler potential. As usual we assume MSSM matter content and require $g_{GUT}^{-2} \sim 2$ at the GUT scale. Using the formulae of appendix A.4 the soft terms just below the GUT scale are

$$M_a = \frac{F^S}{S_0 + \overline{S}_0} + \frac{b_a g_{GUT}^2}{4} \frac{1}{4\pi^2} \frac{F^C}{C_0}, \qquad (4.85)$$

$$A_{ijk} = -\frac{F^S}{S_0 + \overline{S}_0} + \frac{\gamma_i + \gamma_j + \gamma_k}{4} \frac{1}{4\pi^2} \frac{F^C}{C_0}, \qquad (4.86)$$

$$m_i^2 = \xi_i \frac{\left|F^S\right|^2}{\left(S_0 + \overline{S}_0\right)^2} - \frac{\dot{\gamma}_i}{4^2} \left|\frac{1}{4\pi^2} \frac{F^C}{C_0}\right|^2 + \frac{F^S \partial_S \gamma_i}{2} \frac{1}{4\pi^2} \frac{F^C}{C_0} + (1 - 3\xi_i) m_{3/2}^2, \quad (4.87)$$
where b_a are the β -function coefficients and $\dot{\gamma}_i$ describes the RG running of the anomalous dimensions γ_i .

The soft terms look very similar to the ones obtained in the *F*-uplifting scenario eqs. (3.72) - (3.74). Since the dilaton contribution is suppressed by the little hierarchy, anomaly mediation becomes competitive, leading to a mixed dilaton-anomaly mediation. In case of the gaugino masses we have a universal contribution from the dilaton and a non-universal one from the conformal anomaly in terms of the MSSM 1-loop β -function coefficients. At 1-loop the gaugino masses evolve with the same β -functions, hence at an intermediate scale anomaly mediation cancels the RG evolution again leading to a mirage unification of the gaugino masses at M_{MIR} given by eq. (2.58).

The form of the *A*-terms and the scalar squared masses is similar to eqs. (3.73) - (3.74), with the difference that the modular weights are now absent. There is, however, another subtle difference between the results in the type IIB and the heterotic case: in the heterotic case the anomaly mediated contributions to the *A*-terms and scalar squared masses appear enhanced compared to the type IIB situation, where the modulus mediated part contains a factor of 3 originating from $-3 \log(T + \overline{T})$ as compared to $-\log(S + \overline{S})$. As we shall see in section 5.5, this will result in a slightly different low energy phenomenology between *F*-uplifting and *F*-downlifting. We can summarize the pattern of the scalar squared masses as follows.

- **Tachyons ::** Anomaly mediated contributions to the scalar squared masses encoded in the second and the third term in eq. (4.87) induce tachyonic squarks and sleptons [47, 51, 52, 80]. Since the tree-level dilaton contribution is suppressed by a factor of 3 as compared to eq. (3.74), we expect a larger tachyonic region here. Thus in the heterotic framework models with a too small F^S are disfavored. However, since the matter/downlifting contribution is not (fully) sequestered, the scalar squared masses are likely to receive contribution of $O(m_{3/2}^2)$ from the matter field. Hence, for $\xi_i \ll 1/3$ tachyons do not appear.
- **Flavor ::** In this regard the situation is the same as in the type IIB case. Demanding flavor-independent couplings $\xi_i = \xi \quad \forall i$ can avoid additional flavor violation.
- **Mass pattern ::** Since for $\phi_0 \ll 1$ we neither expect ϕ -dependent corrections to the gauge kinetic function nor additional loop contributions beyond that of conformal anomaly, the soft gaugino masses show a mirage pattern as illustrated in fig. 2.3.b.

The fate of the scalar masses depends on the parameter ξ_i . Models with $\xi_i \ll 1/3$ show a relaxed mirage pattern

$$M_a \ll m_i \sim m_{3/2}$$
, (4.88)

and those with $\xi_i = O(1)$ allow for a pure mirage pattern

$$M_a \sim m_i \ll m_{3/2}$$
 (4.89)

Cosmology :: One way to avoid cosmological gravitino and moduli problems [113] in string derived SUGRA theories, is to make these particles sufficiently heavy. In the framework of *F*-downlifting, the little hierarchy enhances the mass of the dilaton and suppresses the soft masses (at least those of the gauginos) and thus can serve to alleviate these problems. The *T* modulus, however, has a mass comparable to the gravitino and might give rise to the moduli induced gravitino problem [127, 128]. To mitigate this issue one has to rely on suitable extensions of the downlifting scheme which goes beyond the scope of this work.

Using our parameterization eq. (2.51), (2.52) and (3.77) we can recast the soft parameters eqs. (4.85) - (4.87) as (cf. appendix A.4)

$$M_a = M_0 \Big[\varrho + b_a g_{\text{GUT}}^2 \Big], \tag{4.90}$$

$$A_{ijk} = M_0 \left[-\varrho + \left(\gamma_i + \gamma_j + \gamma_k \right) \right], \tag{4.91}$$

$$m_i^2 = M_0^2 \Big[\xi_i \, \varrho^2 - \dot{\gamma}_i + 2 \varrho \, \Psi_i^S + \eta_i^2 \Big], \tag{4.92}$$

with Ψ_i^S denoting the *S* dependence of the anomalous dimension.

4.6 Application

As one possible application of the *F*-downlifting mechanism we consider the issue of moduli stabilization in the context of heterotic orbifold compactifications with fluxes⁷ [65, 156, 157].

The presence of fluxes can generate a perturbative superpotential for the Kähler moduli and the CSM, however not for the dilaton. Thus, a non-perturbatively generated superpotential for the dilaton is required, for which hidden sector gaugino condensation [21–26, 76] is well equipped. Moreover, it provides a dynamical mechanism to explain a hierarchically small scale of the gravitino mass

$$m_{3/2} \sim \frac{\Lambda^3}{M_{\rm P}^2},$$
 (4.93)

and $F \sim \Lambda^3/M_{\rm P}^2$, where Λ denotes the RG invariant scale (condensation scale) of a hidden sector gauge group. It requires Λ to be at an intermediate scale if $m_{3/2}$ is at the (multi) TeV scale.

⁷This setup goes beyond the "standard" CY compactifications. Modular symmetry eq. (4.1) might in general be absent in such constructions.

In the framework of heterotic orbifolds with fluxes, Derendinger, Kounnas, and Petropoulos (DKP) recently identified an even stronger (quadratic) suppression of the gravitino mass [158]

$$m_{3/2} \sim \frac{\Lambda^6}{M_{\rm p}^5}$$
 (4.94)

In a rather natural way Λ could be identified with the GUT scale M_{GUT} or the compactification scale M_{COMP} (typically assumed to be near the GUT scale), thereby avoiding an intermediate scale. Thus a single Λ might represent $M_{\text{GUT}} \sim M_{\text{COMP}}$ as well as the hierarchically small scale $m_{3/2}$.

While fluxes combined with gaugino condensation are sufficient to stabilize all moduli in many cases, they fail to do so in the model of DKP. The obtained solution with the doubly suppressed gravitino mass contains two unstabilized moduli. They appear as a consequence of a restricted no-scale ansatz and it remains to be seen whether the doubly suppressed solution survives in the process of moduli stabilization.

In this section we would like to study an alternative approach realizing the doubly suppressed solution of DKP. The major difference to the DKP is that we first attempt to stabilize all moduli and then adjust the vacuum energy adopting the *F*-downlifting mechanism.

4.6.1 The model of DKP

The low energy effective SUGRA from $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2$ orbifold compactifications [159–161] with fluxes [65, 156, 157] involves the dilaton *S*, three Kähler moduli T_1 , T_2 , T_3 and three CSM which we will generically denote by *U*. The tree-level Kähler potential is given by [158]

$$K = -\log\left(S + \overline{S}\right) - \sum_{i=1}^{3}\log\left(T_i + \overline{T}_i\right) - 3\log\left(U + \overline{U}\right).$$
(4.95)

The particular idiosyncrasy of the DKP model is founded in the special form of the superpotential which is assumed to be generated by fluxes and gaugino condensation,

$$W = 3\hat{A}U + \hat{D}U^3, \tag{4.96}$$

with

$$\hat{A} = \left[\alpha + \alpha' w(\tilde{S}) \right] \xi + D w(\tilde{S}) , \qquad (4.97)$$

$$\hat{D} = \left[\delta + \delta' w(\tilde{S})\right] \xi + D w(\tilde{S}), \qquad (4.98)$$

where $\xi = T_1 - T_2$, $w(\tilde{S}) = e^{-\tilde{S}}$ describes the gaugino condensate and $\tilde{S} = 8\pi^2 S/N$ for a hidden SU(*N*) gauge group. The parameters α , α' , δ , δ' , *A*, *D* are flux coefficients.

Aiming at a no-scale configuration, DKP make a specific ansatz demanding SUSY broken in Minkowski space, which implies

$$\langle V \rangle = 0, \quad \langle W \rangle \neq 0, \tag{4.99}$$

in the minimum. Then, the stationary point condition $\partial_j V = 0 \forall j$ splits the moduli into two categories, with either $\langle \partial_j W \rangle = 0$ and $\langle F^j \rangle \neq 0$ or $\langle F^j \rangle = 0$. The index *j* runs over the moduli. The first category contains the three Kähler moduli responsible for SUSY breaking. The second category contains the dilaton and the CSM and is not involved in SUSY breaking. Moreover the stationary point conditions also requires $\Re e \xi = 0$ [158].

From the stationarity conditions one obtains two conditions: $\tilde{S} = \tilde{s} - i\pi/2$ and U = u real. Everything is consistent provided α , δ , A, D are real and α' , δ' are imaginary [158]. The no-scale requirement allows one to express ξ and u as functions of \tilde{s} through

$$u(\tilde{s}) = \sqrt{\frac{\hat{A}}{\hat{D}}}, \qquad (4.100)$$

$$\xi(\tilde{s}) = -\frac{1}{4} \frac{D\alpha + A\delta + (3D\alpha + A\delta)w}{(\alpha + \alpha'w)(\delta + \delta'w)}w.$$
(4.101)

As argued in [158] the dilaton can be stabilized at an acceptable VEV provided that the flux coefficients α , α' , δ , δ' , A, d are large, while their ratios are O(1). If this requirement is fulfilled, we can define a variable ρ as

$$\rho = i \frac{D\alpha - A\delta}{D\alpha w}, \tag{4.102}$$

which can be consistently taken to be O(1) since w is small and $D\alpha/A\delta = O(1)$. This of course requires a certain amount of fine-tuning for $D\alpha - A\delta \ll 1$.

In the limit $\alpha' = i\alpha$, $\delta' = -i\delta$, the mass of the gravitino is given by [158]

$$e^{-K/2} m_{3/2} = |W|$$

$$\approx \left| 2D e^{-2\tilde{s}} + \frac{A \delta - D \alpha}{\alpha} e^{-\tilde{s}} \right|$$

$$\approx \left| 4D \left(-\frac{3\alpha}{\delta} \right)^{3/2} \frac{\tilde{s}}{2\tilde{s} + 1} w^2 \right|,$$
(4.103)

where the third line in eq. (4.103) is obtained under the above mentioned finetuning, stating that the gravitino mass scales as w^2 . As studied in [59] the DKP fine-tuning is typically of order 10^{-3} and can be considered as rather mild.⁸

Eq. (4.103) written in the form shows that the dilaton is stabilized through the presence of the condensate. Strictly speaking, this is not a racetrack mechanism

⁸It is worthwhile to recall that this fine-tuning is much less severe than that of the KKLT model which is of order 10^{-16} [49].

proper [148, 149], because we only have one condensate. However, the condensate enters into the superpotential eq. (4.96) in a rather complex way, and several terms are added together. It gives a result which effectively looks like a racetrack model.

Observe that the left-hand side of eq. (4.103) contains two unstabilized moduli, namely $T_1 + T_2$ and T_3 . To stabilize these moduli one can assume *T*-dependent corrections to the Kähler potential [73, 162], demanding the flatness condition only locally. However, it is not easy to find a theoretical justification for this kind of corrections in string theory.

A common difficulty of the no-scale models are vanishing tree-level soft terms, since $F^S = 0$ in the minimum. Thus, loop-suppressed anomaly mediation will dominate the soft terms [51, 52, 80]. As already discussed above, pure anomaly mediation predicts tachyonic sleptons. To obtain a realistic model one can include radiative corrections to the gauge kinetic function [140, 163–165] and the Kähler potential [164, 166, 167]. Generically these corrections induce a mixing between *S* and *T* and can therefore lead to $F^S \neq 0$, thus reintroducing the tree-level contribution to the soft terms. The mixing between *S* and *T* also induces a shift in the location of the minimum. Such a shift will generically lead to a non-vanishing vacuum energy, spoiling the DKP no-scale configuration eq. (4.99). Thus the vacuum energy has to be tuned a second time. Moreover, the doubly suppressed solution might not survive this procedure. A more appealing approach would be to first stabilize all moduli and then take care of (the tuning of) the vacuum energy once and for all [59].

4.6.2 A benchmark model

In this section we would like to analyze whether the observed double suppression of the gaugino condensate can be realized in a more general setup, or whether it is tied to the specific ansatz adopted by DKP.

Basic ingredients

Let up recapitulate the basic ingredients needed for the double suppression. The obvious requirement is the absence of a perturbative superpotential for the dilaton. This is automatically fulfilled in the heterotic string theory as the dilaton appears only through the condensate. We also need some fine-tuning of parameters of the superpotential to suppress unwanted/disturbing contributions. One should also note that terms with e^{-S} in the superpotential need to be multiplied by nontrivial functions of the *T* moduli (a generic result obtained in heterotic string theory originating in world sheet instantons [168, 169]). Finally we need a superpotential with terms that allow large masses for the *T* moduli, although the classical superpotential does not include quadratic terms in *T* (but only constant and linear terms). This requirement has been studied in detail in [47] and strongly relies on the existence of the CSM.

Towards a resolution

Given the guidelines above we want to construct and analyze a simpler framework covering the main features of the DKP model. Thus we consider an effective low energy SUGRA approximation of a heterotic string theory setup with fluxes, containing the dilaton *S*, a universal Kähler modulus *T* and a universal CSM *U*. Due to the presence of fluxes a nontrivial superpotential for the CSM is generated, resulting in the stabilization of *U*. Following the discussion in [47], integrating out the *U* modulus will provide us with an effective superpotential which could include terms quadratic (and higher order) in *T*. We therefore assume the effective superpotential to be of the form [47, 59]

$$W = \mathcal{A}_0 e^{-aS} T + \mathcal{A}_1 T + \mathcal{A}_2 T^2 + \dots + \mathcal{A}_n T^n, \qquad (4.104)$$

where $\mathcal{A}_0, \ldots, \mathcal{A}_n = O(1)$ and $a \gg 1$ are real constants.

As a next step let us fine-tune the coefficient \mathcal{A}_1 to be very small such that the term linear in *T* becomes negligible. From the equation of motion for the *T* modulus $F^T = 0$ we obtain

$$0 = W \partial_T K + \partial_T W, \qquad (4.105)$$

$$=\mathcal{A}_{0}\left(-\frac{3}{2}+1\right)e^{-aS}+\mathcal{A}_{2}\left(-\frac{3}{2}+2\right)T+\dots+\mathcal{A}_{n}\left(-\frac{3}{2}+n\right)T^{n-1},\qquad(4.106)$$

where for simplicity we have assumed real fields *S* and *T*. For eq. (4.106) to be satisfied, the smallness of the condensate requires *T* to be small. This implies that T^3 and higher powers of *T* can be safely neglected in eq. (4.104). From the equation of motion eq. (4.106) one obtains

$$T = \frac{\mathcal{A}_0}{\mathcal{A}_2} e^{-aS}.$$
(4.107)

Consequently, we can "integrate out" the *T* field and end up with the effective superpotential

$$W_{\rm EFF} = 2 \frac{\mathcal{A}_0^2}{\mathcal{A}_2} e^{-2aS}.$$
 (4.108)

This is exactly the double suppression as obtained in the DKP model. The fact that the only *S* dependence of the superpotential is encoded in the gaugino condensate can be identified as the crucial requirement for the double suppression.

The mild fine-tuning of DKP ($A \delta - D \alpha \ll 1$) has a counterpart in our benchmark model: the coefficient of a possible term linear in *T* has to be small, otherwise, the double suppression would be spoiled.

At this stage, however, the dilaton is not yet stabilized since a single condensate leads to a run-away scalar potential. The remaining task to perform is to stabilize the dilaton and assure a reasonable vacuum energy. As we saw in section 4.4 these two operations can be done economically in one step by adopting the downlifting strategy.

Downlifting the dilaton

Following the discussion in section 4.4, we consider the impact of hidden sector matter through the interaction with the effective theory obtained after integrating out U and T moduli. For concreteness and simplicity we will focus on a Polonyi-type superpotential [9, 126] so that the full superpotential is given by

$$W_{\rm POLONYI} = -A \, e^{-2aS} + c + \mu^2 \phi \,, \tag{4.109}$$

where we have chosen $2\mathcal{R}_0^2/\mathcal{R}_2 = -A$, *c* and μ are real constants, and ϕ represents a hidden sector matter field. The effective Kähler potential is

$$K = -\log\left(S + \overline{S}\right) + \phi\overline{\phi}.$$
(4.110)

As we saw above, systems of this type are capable of changing the shape of the runaway dilaton potential and lead to formation of stationary points. The stationary point in the configuration eqs. (4.109) and (4.110), turns out to be a local minimum. By appropriately choosing the parameters of the Polonyi sector the CC can be adjusted/fine-tuned to the desired value.

The consequence of the *F*-downlifting is the appearance of the little hierarchy [58] originating from the factor

$$2a \Re e S_0 \sim \log\left(\frac{M_{\rm P}}{m_{3/2}}\right),$$
 (4.111)

which is $O(4\pi^2)$ for a (multi) TeV gravitino mass. In particular is leads to the suppression of the dilaton contribution to the soft terms

$$F^{S} \sim \frac{m_{3/2}}{2a} = O\left(\frac{m_{3/2}}{4\pi^{2}}\right),\tag{4.112}$$

such that SUSY breaking is dictated by the matter sector, $F^{\phi} \sim m_{3/2}$. The scale of the soft terms is set by the gravitino mass

$$m_{3/2} = e^{K/2} |W| \sim \mu^2,$$
 (4.113)

implying that μ^2 sets the scale of the gravitino (and also the mass of the Polonyi field). However, from eq. (4.71) we immediately conclude that $\mu^2 \sim 2a e^{-2aS_0}$, consequently, the gravitino mass originates from gaugino condensation and is doubly suppressed. In tab. 4.2 we present an explicit realization of the doubly suppressed gravitino mass based on the hidden sector gauge group SU(8), yielding a phenomenologically viable gravitino mass.

Small gravitino mass with a large Λ

In our benchmark model we have considered a hidden sector group SU(8) assuming a pure supersymmetric SU(N) gauge theory as well as the equality of

С	μ^2	ϕ_0	F^S	F^{ϕ}	$m_{3/2}$	m_T	m_{ϕ}
2×10^{-15}	6×10^{-15}	0.73	3×10^{-16}	7×10^{-15}	9 TeV	707 TeV	16 TeV

Tab. 4.2 :: Sample spectrum with a multi-TeV gravitino for SU(8).

the gauge coupling constants of hidden and observable sector. This group could originate certainly from the SO(32) heterotic string theory but not so easily [170] from the $E_8 \times E_8$ theory favored by phenomenological arguments [61,62]. String threshold corrections, however, might enlarge the hidden sector gauge coupling compared with the observable sector gauge groups and thus reopen many new ways for model building. In fact, in heterotic *M* theory [171, 172], a larger coupling in the hidden sector might appear in a natural way [173–175]. Such models might then explain all scales directly from the string scale, without invoking the existence of an intermediate scale.

Chapter 5 Phenomenology of uplifting/downlifting

We analyze in detail the phenomenological properties of the *F*-uplifting and the *F*-downlifting scheme. In particular, we discuss the behavior of the soft parameters at the GUT and the TeV scale. We consider a number of phenomenological constraints and find that there are considerable regions in the parameter space where the low energy spectra satisfy all of the constraints. Although the schemes of *F*-uplifting and *F*downlifting have a very similar low energy phenomenology, they also exhibit some quantitative differences.

5.1 Preliminaries

In chapters 3 and 4 we have seen that under suitable theoretical assumptions the uplifting/downlifting procedure leads to a scenario where the soft SUSY breaking terms are induced by a hybrid mediation scheme and exhibit the so-called relaxed mirage pattern. Depending on a particular string theory setup the ratio between modulus (dilaton) and anomaly mediation, ρ , will change, thereby affecting the pattern of the soft terms. The (geometrical) origin of matter fields influences the soft parameters via the modular weights n_i . In addition, the uplifting/downlifting sector provides a contribution to SUSY breaking encoded in the parameter ξ_i .

For the study of the low energy phenomenology we will not consider a specific string theory compactification. Instead, we follow a bottom-up approach. That is, we consider generic effective SUGRA models (which may originate from certain string theory setups) and treat ϱ , $m_{3/2}$, n_i and ξ_i as free parameters. To be concrete, we consider a class of models with negligible VEV of the uplifting/downlifting field $\phi_0 \ll 1$, as well as zero modular weighs $n_i = 0$.

In our analysis henceforth, we will assume a GUT gauge group in the visible sector which is broken to the SM gauge group, with at least an MSSM chiral spectrum. For simplicity, we will present our results for SU(5) broken to the SM with just the MSSM chiral spectrum. All our results should hold for other GUT group breaking in the same way as well. Because of a GUT-like spectrum, the MSSM gauge couplings are unified at 2×10^{16} GeV [27–30]. Since we are assuming an MSSM visible sector below the GUT scale, the gauge couplings are subject to

<i>F</i> -uplifting (Type IIB framework)	<i>F</i> -downlifting (Heterotic framework)			
$M_a = M_0 \bigg[\varrho + b_a g_{\rm GUT}^2 \bigg]$	$M_a = M_0 \Big[\varrho + b_a g_{\rm GUT}^2 \Big]$			
$A_{ijk} = M_0 \bigg[- 3\varrho + \left(\gamma_i + \gamma_j + \gamma_k \right) \bigg]$	$A_{ijk} = M_0 \bigg[-\varrho + \left(\gamma_i + \gamma_j + \gamma_k \right) \bigg]$			
$m_i^2 = M_0^2 \Big[3\xi_i \varrho^2 - \dot{\gamma_i} + 2\varrho \Psi_i^T + \eta_i^2 \Big]$	$m_i^2 = M_0^2 \Big[\xi_i \varrho^2 - \dot{\gamma_i} + 2 \varrho \Psi_i^S + \eta_i^2 \Big]$			

Tab. 5.1 :: MSSM soft breaking parameters at the GUT scale, where b_a are the β-functions, $\dot{\gamma}_i$ denotes the running of the anomalous dimension γ_i . The moduli and dilaton dependence of the anomalous dimension is encoded in Ψ_i^T and Ψ_i^S , respectively. $M_0 \equiv m_{3/2}/16\pi^2$.

the constraint $g_{GUT}^2 \simeq 1/2$.

In tab. 5.1 we summarize the soft SUSY breaking parameters which we obtained in the scheme of *F*-downlifting (heterotic framework) and in the scheme of *F*-uplifting (type IIB framework) with zero modular weights. More details can be found in appendix A. We recall that these expressions are understood as boundary conditions just below the GUT scale. The soft breaking terms at the TeV scale are obtained via RG evolution.

The parameter space

The soft breaking terms we are dealing with are non-universal at the GUT scale and are described by ρ , M_0 and η_i . The parameter ρ (cf. eq. (2.51)) measures the ratio between modulus (dilaton) and anomaly mediation. In the limit $\rho \rightarrow 0$ we recover pure anomaly mediation, while $\rho \gg 1$ corresponds to pure modulus/dilaton mediation. The scale of the soft terms is set by the gravitino mass $m_{3/2}$ through the parameter M_0 (cf. eq. (2.52)). The quantities ξ_i and η_i denote the contribution from the uplifting/downlifting sector. They are related by eq. (3.77), hence we use them as synonyms.

There are two more parameters. They are the Higgs mass parameters μ and $B\mu$ responsible for electroweak symmetry breaking (EWSB). As required by experiment, the minimum of the Higgs scalar potential should break EW symmetry down to electromagnetism $SU(2)_L \times U(1)_Y \rightarrow U(1)_{EM}$. This breakdown is initiated through the VEV of the MSSM Higgs doublets $H_u = (H_u^+, H_u^0)$ and $H_u = (H_d^0, H_d^-)$. Moreover it is necessary that only electrically neutral Higgs field components acquire non-zero VEVs. Without loss of generality one can set $\langle H_u^+ \rangle = \langle H_d^- \rangle = 0$ at the minimum using an $SU(2)_L$ gauge transformation. Then,

at tree-level, the neutral part of the Higgs scalar potential reads [10, 11]

$$V = \frac{1}{8} \left(g^2 + {g'}^2 \right) \left(\left| H_u^0 \right|^2 - \left| H_d^0 \right|^2 \right)^2 + \left(\left| \mu \right|^2 + m_{H_d}^2 \right) \left| H_d^0 \right|^2 - \left(B \mu H_u^0 H_d^0 + \text{c.c.} \right),$$
(5.1)

with *g* and *g*' being the $SU(2)_L$ and $U(1)_Y$ gauge couplings, respectively. From the minimization of eq. (5.1), the condition for a symmetry breaking stable vacuum yields two relations [176]

$$|\mu|^2 = \frac{m_{H_d}^2 - m_{H_u}^2 \tan^2 \beta}{\tan^2 \beta - 1},$$
(5.2)

$$\left|B\mu\right| = \frac{\tan^2\beta}{1+\tan^2\beta} \left(m_{H_d}^2 + m_{H_u}^2 + 2|\mu|^2\right),\tag{5.3}$$

where

$$\tan \beta = \frac{\langle H_u^0 \rangle}{\langle H_d^0 \rangle}.$$
(5.4)

Since μ and $B\mu$ are responsible for EWSB, their magnitude is bounded by the scale of the soft masses, that is O(1 TeV). However, models with $m_{3/2} \gg m_{\text{SOFT}}$ usually predict $B = O(m_{3/2})$ [53, 105]. Therefore a suitable mechanism is needed to obtain the desired values for μ and $B\mu$. Such mechanisms, however, are highly model dependent [53, 105] and also require a certain degree of fine-tuning. Lacking a compelling model of generating μ and $B\mu$ we will treat them as adjustable parameters. The requirement of correct EWSB eqs. (5.2) and (5.3) determine the absolute value of $|\mu|$, whereas its sign remains a free parameter. The *B*-term can be traded for tan β . Thus, the parameter space for phenomenological studies is spanned by

$$\left\{\varrho, \, m_{3/2}, \, \eta_i, \, \tan\beta, \, \operatorname{sign}\mu\right\} \,. \tag{5.5}$$

5.2 Aspects of the soft terms at M_{GUT}

The class of (string inspired) SUGRA models that we have investigated in chapter 3 and 4 leads to a very distinct structure of the soft breaking parameters. In this section we study in detail the soft terms at the GUT scale.

Soft gaugino masses

Of all the soft terms gaugino masses have the simplest structure. Moreover they are exactly the same both in the type IIB and the heterotic framework. There is one contribution coming from pure modulus (dilaton) mediation and one

from pure anomaly mediation. Just below the GUT scale the gaugino masses approximately read

$$M_1 \approx (\rho + 3.3) M_0$$
, $M_2 \approx (\rho + 0.5) M_0$, $M_3 \approx (\rho - 1.5) M_0$. (5.6)

The non-universality of the gaugino masses arises from the pure anomalymediated part which is proportional to the MSSM β -function coefficients b_a . At the GUT scale the gaugino masses are ordered as $M_1 > M_2 > M_3$ because M_3 is suppressed by the large negative b_3 . Depending on the value of ρ , this negative contribution might become more or less important. At $\rho \approx 1.5$ it leads to a vanishing gluino mass. For increasing ρ the gaugino masses grow linearly whereas their ratios change such that for $\rho \gg 1$ they unify.

Soft A-terms

The general structure of the *A*-terms at the GUT scale is the same in both the type IIB and the heterotic framework. The *A*-terms contain a universal contribution from modulus (dilaton) mediation and a non-universal one from anomaly mediation. The non-universality is given by the MSSM γ -functions (see appendix B). As we mentioned in chapter 4, there is one subtle difference between the soft terms arising in the type IIB framework and those in the heterotic framework. The dilaton-mediated contribution in the heterotic framework is smaller by a factor of 3 compared to the type IIB framework. This is due to the fact that there is only one dilaton but three (or more) Kähler moduli, resulting in different effective Kähler potentials eqs. (3.27) and (4.27). Thus the soft terms in the heterotic framework are reduced. One typically has $|A_{ijk}| \sim 3|M_a|$ in the type IIB framework and $|A_{ijk}| \leq |M_a|$ in the heterotic framework.

Soft scalar squared masses

Also the structure of the soft scalar masses is identical between the type IIB and the heterotic framework.

Unlike the gaugino masses and the *A*-terms, scalar squared masses receive four different contributions. The term quadratic in ρ is a sort of a mixed modulus(dilaton)-matter mediation. In general, this contribution is non-universal as ξ_i may be flavor dependent. The term proportional to $\dot{\gamma}_i$ corresponds to pure anomaly mediation and gives rise to tachyonic sleptons. Furthermore, we have a term linear in ρ which is due to the mixing between modulus (dilaton) and anomaly mediation. It comes from the moduli (dilaton) dependence of the anomalous dimension γ_i and provides tachyonic squarks. Last but not least, η_i describes the contribution from the uplifting/downlifting sector. This contribution is very special as it arises due to the lack of sequestering of the uplifting/downlifting sector.

Generically, the uplifting/downlifting sector also affects the structure of the gaugino masses and the *A*-terms. These additional contributions will be suppressed provided the VEV of the uplifting/downlifting field is small, $\phi_0 \ll 1$.

Our attention is devoted to precisely this class of models. Finally, the dilaton mediated contribution to scalar squared masses in the heterotic framework is smaller by a factor of 3 compared to the type IIB framework.

SUSY CP Problem

Although the sources of SUSY breaking $F^T(F^S)$, F^{ϕ} and F^C are in general complex, all their phases are dynamically aligned to gaugino mass phases [47, 48, 53, 55]. These phases can be rotated away with suitable PQ and *R* rotations. Thus one can always choose a field basis in which the gaugino masses and the *A*-terms are real. It also ensures that the ϱ parameter eq. (2.51) is real (and positive).

SUSY flavor problem

This problem appears when the modular weights n_i and the couplings ξ_i are flavor dependent. In our analysis we simply assume $n_i = 0$. The model is free from dangerous SUSY flavor violation if ξ_i are chosen to be flavor independent. In what follows we use the following notation

$$\xi_{i}^{(\text{SFERMIONS})} \equiv \xi \quad \text{or} \quad \eta_{i}^{(\text{SFERMIONS})} \equiv \eta , \qquad (5.7)$$

$$\xi_i^{\text{(HIGGS)}} \equiv \xi' \quad \text{or} \quad \eta_i^{\text{(HIGGS)}} \equiv \eta'.$$
(5.8)

Tachyons

Due to the contributions from anomaly mediation, tachyons do also appear in the scheme of *F*-uplifting/*F*-downlifting but only in a limited region of the parameter space eq. (5.5). To get rid of the tachyons a positive contribution to scalar squared masses is required. Such a positive contribution is provided by the modulus mediated part and is proportional to ρ^2 . For $\eta = \eta' = 0$ (pure mirage mediation) the absence of tachyons impose a lower bound on the parameter ρ . In the type IIB framework, fig. 5.1.a, tachyons are absent for $\rho > 4$. Due to the reduced dilaton contribution in the heterotic framework, fig. 5.1.b, absence of tachyons requires here $\rho > 12$. Such a large value of ρ exceeds the realm of mirage mediation as it corresponds to dilaton dominated mediation. Moreover, an increasing ρ also affects gaugino masses and *A*-terms.

Another possibility to get rid of the tachyons is to consider η , $\eta' > 0$ (or equivalently ξ , $\xi' < 1/3$). This presents an interesting possibility which is unique for the scheme of *F*-uplifting/*F*-downlifting. In particular we can perform a *tachyon scan*. That is, for every ϱ and tan β we scan over η and η' and exclude those values for which tachyons appear. Our results are presented in figs. 5.1.c and 5.1.d. The absence of tachyons on the type IIB framework poses a rather weak constraint as it requires

$$\eta_{\text{TYPE IIB}} > 1.7 \text{ and } \eta'_{\text{TYPE IIB}} > 1.5$$
, (5.9)



Fig. 5.1 :: Panel (a) shows soft masses squared of some scalar fields in the case of uplifting (type IIB framework). In panel (b) same mass squares are shown for the downlifting case (heterotic framework). For the complete absence of tachyons, panel (c) shows lower bounds on η and η' in case of uplifting and panel (d) does the same for the downlifting.

whereas in the heterotic framework absence of tachyons becomes more stringent

 $\eta_{\text{HETEROTIC}} > 3.5 \text{ and } \eta'_{\text{HETEROTIC}} > 1.7.$ (5.10)

Since gaugino masses and *A*-terms are independent of η_i they are not affected by this procedure.

5.3 Constraints on the soft terms at M_{TeV}

In the following two section our intention will be to study the phenomenological properties of the low energy spectra of models arising in the scheme of *F*-uplifting (type IIB framework) and *F*-downlifting (heterotic framework). To verify the viability of these models we will impose several phenomenological constraints of theoretical and experimental nature. This section serves to discuss the most relevant constraints.

5.3.1 General remarks

As discussed in the previous section, the soft parameters at the GUT scale tab. 5.1 of the SUGRA models under consideration are described by six free parameters eq. (5.5). Once $\tan\beta$ and $\operatorname{sign}\mu$ have been chosen we remain with four free parameters.

The primary parameters here are ρ and $m_{3/2}$ as they tell us in which regime the mediation of the SUSY breakdown occurs and what the characteristic scale of the soft breaking parameters is. If ρ is too large the soft terms at the GUT scale unify and the resulting phenomenology resembles the MSUGRA picture [106–109]. Since our main interest is to study the phenomenology of mixed modulus(dilaton)-anomaly mediation we will restrict ourselves to $0 \le \rho \le 12$. In order to have a sparticle spectrum in the TeV domain, the gravitino mass parameter $m_{3/2}$ eq. (2.52) should not be too large. Following this requirement we consider the interval $0 < m_{3/2} \le 60$ TeV.

As far as the parameters η and η' eq. (3.77) are concerned their range can be specified by consistency considerations. The requirement of a positive coupling between visible and hidden matter in the Kähler metric eqs. (3.71) and (4.84) gives the upper bound η , $\eta' \leq 16\pi^2 \approx 158$. On the other hand, demanding a tachyon-free setup at the GUT scale poses a lower bound eqs. (5.9) and (5.10) such that η , $\eta' \geq O(1)$ is required. Still, this is a wide range. To further restrict the values of η and η' we need a suitable selection scheme to specify those values which are favored by phenomenological arguments. In section 5.3.6 we will use the so-called *MSSM hierarchy problem* as a guideline to constrain η and η' .

5.3.2 Electroweak symmetry breaking

Minimization of the MSSM Higgs scalar potential eq. (5.1) leads to the (treelevel) relation eq. (5.2). For moderate values of $\tan \beta$ this relation can be well approximated by

$$|\mu|^2 \simeq -m_{H_u}^2 - \frac{m_Z^2}{2}, \qquad (5.11)$$

evaluated at the TeV scale. As the right-hand side is always positive the occurrence of EWSB requires a negative $m_{H_u}^2$ at/near the TeV scale. Since we demand a tachyon-free setup $m_{H_u}^2$ is positive at the GUT scale. The value of $m_{H_u}^2$ at the TeV scale is obtained via its RG evolution from the GUT scale. The relevant contribution at 1-loop level is

$$\frac{dm_{H_u}^2}{d\log\mu} \simeq y_t^2 \left(m_{H_u}^2 + m_{\tilde{Q}^{(3)}}^2 + m_{\tilde{t}_R}^2 + A_t^2 \right), \tag{5.12}$$

with μ denoting the RG scale. Further details are given in appendix C. The RG evolution is most sensitive to the gluino mass M_3 which induces an increase of

the squark masses $m_{\tilde{Q}_L^{(3)}}^2$ and $m_{\tilde{t}_R}^2$. Solving the 1-loop RG equations (for tan $\beta = 5$) one obtains

$$m_{H_u}^2(M_{\text{TeV}}) \approx -2.3M_3^2(M_{\text{GUT}}) + 0.6m_{H_u}^2(M_{\text{GUT}}) - 0.4m_{\tilde{O}^{(3)}}^2(M_{\text{GUT}}) - 0.4m_{\tilde{t}_v}^2(M_{\text{GUT}}), \qquad (5.13)$$

where we have omitted terms with smaller numerical coefficients. This states that gluino is the leading force in driving $m_{H_u}^2$ to negative values at the TeV scale. As evident from eq. (5.6), in the mirage mediation scenario a cancellation between modulus (dilaton) and anomaly mediation occurs for small values of ϱ leading to an ultra-light gluino around $\varrho \approx 1.5$. There eq. (5.13) is not sufficient to make $m_{H_u}^2$ negative and EWSB will not be possible. Thus the requirement of correct EWSB sets a lower bound on ϱ . However, one can improve this situation by making the squarks sufficiently heavy. This can be achieved with a non-zero η parameter.

5.3.3 Color and charge breaking minima

Generically, supersymmetric models exhibit many flat directions in the field space. Usually, the SUSY breaking terms lift these directions, but may also induce global or deep color and charge breaking (CCB) minima [177]. Thus it is important to verify that such minima do not occur. Some of the dangerous CCB minima appear when the soft *A*-terms are sufficiently large. The absence of the CCB minima requires

$$A_t^2 \lesssim 3\left(m_{H_u}^2 + m_{\tilde{Q}^{(3)}}^2 + m_{\tilde{t}_R}^2\right),\tag{5.14}$$

at the GUT scale. The *A*-terms boundary conditions, tab. 5.1, imply that this constraint is usually satisfied in the schemes of *F*-uplifting and *F*-downlifting.

Another type of constraints comes from the unbounded-from-below (UFB) directions in the full scalar potential [177]. The most serious constraint involves the up-sector Higgs and slepton fields. The absence of the UFB direction requires

$$m_{H_u}^2 + \sum_{i \in \text{sleptons}} m_i^2 > 0$$
, (5.15)

at the TeV scale. In the framework of mixed modulus(dilaton)-anomaly mediation this constraint is respected in viable regions of the parameter space. This is mainly due to the reduced gluino mass which results from the negative anomaly-mediated contribution. Thus, we can summarize that the absence of CCB minima does not constrain the model significantly.

5.3.4 Neutralino dark matter

In the MSSM the neutral higgsinos \tilde{H}^0_u , \tilde{H}^0_d mix with the neutral EW gauginos \tilde{B}^0 , \tilde{W}^0 and form four eigenstates called *neutralinos* $\tilde{\chi}^0_{i=1,2,3,4}$. In the gauge eigenstate

basis $(\tilde{B}^0, \tilde{W}^0, \tilde{H}^0_u, \tilde{H}^0_d)$ the neutralino mass matrix is given by [10, 11]

$$\mathcal{M}_{N} = \begin{pmatrix} M_{1} & 0 & -m_{Z} c_{\beta} s_{W} & m_{Z} s_{\beta} s_{W} \\ 0 & M_{2} & m_{Z} c_{\beta} c_{W} & -m_{Z} s_{\beta} c_{W} \\ -m_{Z} c_{\beta} s_{W} & m_{Z} c_{\beta} c_{W} & 0 & -\mu \\ m_{Z} s_{\beta} s_{W} & -m_{Z} s_{\beta} c_{W} & -\mu & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$
(5.16)

with $s_{\beta} = \sin \beta$, $c_{\beta} = \cos \beta$, $s_W = \sin \theta_W$, $c_W = \cos \theta_W$, β as in eq. (5.4) and θ_W is the weak mixing angle. Eq. (5.16) can be diagonalized by an orthogonal matrix \mathcal{Z} such that the lightest neutralino is given by

$$\tilde{\chi}_{1}^{0} = \mathcal{Z}_{11} \tilde{B}^{0} + \mathcal{Z}_{12} \tilde{W}^{0} + \mathcal{Z}_{13} \tilde{H}_{u}^{0} + \mathcal{Z}_{14} \tilde{H}_{d}^{0}.$$
(5.17)

Using this decomposition one defines

$$\tilde{\chi}_{1}^{0} = \begin{cases} \text{bino-like} & |\mathcal{Z}_{11}|^{2} + |\mathcal{Z}_{12}|^{2} > 0.9 \land |\mathcal{Z}_{11}| > |\mathcal{Z}_{12}|, \\ \text{wino-like} & |\mathcal{Z}_{11}|^{2} + |\mathcal{Z}_{12}|^{2} > 0.9 \land |\mathcal{Z}_{11}| < |\mathcal{Z}_{12}|, \\ \text{higgsino-like} & |\mathcal{Z}_{11}|^{2} + |\mathcal{Z}_{12}|^{2} < 0.1, \\ \text{mixed} & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$
(5.18)

In models we are going to investigate the lightest neutralino happens to be the LSP in the most of the parameter space. Under the assumption of *R*-parity conservation it is stable [10,11]. It can be considered as a good cold DM candidate since it is a weakly interacting particle. To get a consistent DM abundance one has to make sure that the neutralinos annihilate efficiently enough. Efficient annihilation mechanisms include light neutralinos and light sfermions, co-annihilations, resonance enhancement in the Higgs exchanges and annihilation into *W* boson pairs. In models under consideration the higgsino mass parameter μ can be relatively small depending on the value of ϱ . This is mainly due to the suppressed gluino mass. Thus the lightest neutralino can contain a significant higgsino component which may enhance the annihilation cross section.

In the computation of the DM abundance we will assume that the LSP abundance is thermal. The results predicted in our models are compared with the value inferred from observations. In particular we use the 3σ limit from the Wilkinson Microwave Anisotropy Probe (WMAP) collaboration on the neutralino cold DM abundance [111]

$$0.087 \le \Omega_{\tilde{s}^0} h^2 \le 0.138. \tag{5.19}$$

Regions of parameter space violating the upper WMAP bound are treated as *forbidden*, those within the bounds as *favored* and those below the lower bound as *allowed*. In the latter case the correct cosmological abundance of DM could be achieved with additional DM particles (beyond the MSSM) and/or a non-thermal origin.

5.3.5 Accelerator constraints

Direct collider searches set lower bounds on the sparticle spectrum and Higgs masses. We implement these bounds by applying the LEP2 constraints. The most important and restrictive bounds are due to the lightest Higgs boson mass $m_{h^0} > 114 \text{ GeV}$, the lightest chargino mass $m_{\tilde{\chi}_1^+} > 103.5 \text{ GeV}$ and the lightest top squark mass $m_{\tilde{t}_1} > 95.7 \text{ GeV}$ [178–180]. Regions of parameter space deceeding one of these bounds are called "below LEP".

Furthermore, the supersymmetric spectrum is constrained indirectly by the $b \rightarrow s\gamma$ decay. The most important supersymmetric contributions involve chargino–stop loops as well as charged Higgs–top loops. We impose the 3σ bound from the B-factories [181, 182], $2.33 \times 10^{-4} \leq \text{BR}(b \rightarrow s\gamma) \leq 4.15 \times 10^{-4}$.

These constraints set a lower bound on the gravitino mass parameter $m_{3/2}$.

5.3.6 The MSSM hierarchy problem

The so-called *MSSM hierarchy problem* [183, 184] is caused by Higgs sector of the MSSM. First of all, at tree-level the mass of the lightest Higgs boson is given by [185, 186]

$$m_{h^0} < m_Z \left| \cos 2\beta \right|, \tag{5.20}$$

with β as in eq. (5.4). Clearly, this badly violates the current experimental lower bound $m_{h^0} > 114 \text{ GeV}$ [187]. There are, however, sizeable radiative corrections to the tree-level value. The most sizable 1-loop contribution comes from top and stop loops. In case the gauge eigenstate stop masses $m_{\tilde{t}_1}$ and $m_{\tilde{t}_2}$ are much large than the top quark mass m_t one finds [188]

$$\delta_{1-\text{LOOP}} m_{h^0}^2 \simeq \frac{3y_t^2 m_t^2}{4\pi^2} \sin^2 \beta \log\left(\frac{m_{\tilde{t}_1} m_{\tilde{t}_2}}{m_t^2}\right), \tag{5.21}$$

with y_t being the top Yukawa coupling. To lift the Higgs mass above the experimental lower bound requires a rather larger stop mass $m_{\tilde{t}_{1,2}} \gtrsim 1$ TeV.

On the other hand, the 1-loop RG evolution of the up-sector Higgs boson mass from the GUT down to the TeV scale is given by

$$\delta_{\rm RG} m_{H_u}^2 \simeq -\frac{3}{4\pi^2} \left(m_{\tilde{t}_1}^2 + m_{\tilde{t}_2}^2 \right) \log\left(\frac{\Lambda}{m_{\tilde{t}}}\right), \tag{5.22}$$

where $m_{\tilde{t}} = \sqrt{m_{\tilde{t}_1} m_{\tilde{t}_2}}$ and Λ is the scale at which the boundary conditions set in. For $\Lambda = M_{\text{GUT}} \simeq 2 \times 10^{16} \text{ GeV}$ one typically has $|\delta_{\text{RG}} m_{H_u}^2| = O(m_{\tilde{t}}^2)$ at the TeV scale.

Finally, the requirement of correct EWSB at the TeV scale eq. (5.2) leads (at tree-level) to

$$\frac{m_Z^2}{2} \simeq -|\mu|^2 - m_{H_u}^2, \tag{5.23}$$

indicating that large cancellations are necessary to obtain the experimental value of the *Z* boson mass. In particular, with $-m_{H_u}^2 = O(1 \text{ TeV}^2)$, as required by the Higgs mass bound, the degree of fine-tuning in eq. (5.23) is O(1%) or more severe.

One can rewrite eq. (5.2) in terms of the boundary conditions at the GUT scale (at 1-loop level) as [189]

$$m_Z^2 \approx -1.8 |\mu|^2 + 5.9 M_3^2 - 0.4 M_2^2 - 1.2 m_{H_u}^2 + 0.9 m_{\tilde{Q}^{(3)}}^2 + 0.7 m_{\tilde{t}_R}^2,$$

- 0.6A_t M₃ + 0.4M₂ M₃
:= -1.8 |\mu|^2 + \tilde{m}_Z^2, (5.24)

where we have used $\tan \beta = 5$ and neglected terms with smaller numerical coefficients. If all of the parameters on the right-hand side of eq. (5.24) are $O(100^2 \text{ GeV}^2)$ no significant fine-tuning is needed. The soft breaking parameters, however, are typically in the TeV range. Then the correct value of m_Z can be obtained in two different ways.

The first possibility is to arrange for a cancellation between μ^2 and \tilde{m}_Z^2 by adjusting μ . But then the value of μ might have to be very large. If μ is too large, the Higgs fields are too massive to play a role in the EWSB. Thus, the second possibility is to arrange for a cancellation within \tilde{m}_Z^2 such that μ has a value of the order of the EW scale.

The largest contribution to \tilde{m}_Z^2 comes from the gluino. In order to keep \tilde{m}_Z^2 small one would have to keep M_3 under control [104, 105]. As evident from eq. (5.6) in mirage mediation the gluino mass is reduced for small ϱ and vanishes at $\varrho \approx 1.5$. Being zero or very small at the GUT scale the gluino mass will be zero or very small at the TeV scale, too. This is ruled out, as the gluino would be the LSP. In addition, if the gluino is very light it cannot provide the necessary RG contribution to $m_{H_u}^2$, eq. (5.13), such that eq. (5.2) will no longer be satisfied and consequently EWSB will not be realized around $\varrho \approx 1.5$. Thus larger values of ϱ are required.

Alternatively one may try to enhance the value of the *A*-terms such that $A_t \simeq 10M_3$. However, in mirage mediation we cannot vary the soft parameters independently at the GUT scale. An enhancement in A_t is connected to larger values of ϱ which would simultaneously enhance M_3 .

In order to achieve a cancellation within \tilde{m}_Z^2 for moderate values of ϱ one has to adjust the masses of the sfermions and Higgses. Here we can use the freedom of choosing η and η' . As evident from eq. (5.24) the contribution from $m_{H_u}^2$ is negative and thus by increasing $m_{H_u}^2$ at the GUT scale one obtains a sizable term that could cancel the large contribution of M_3 . The contribution from squarks is positive and one has to keep their masses low. However, we cannot choose η too small; otherwise the squarks might become tachyonic at the GUT scale. The essential lesson we learn from these considerations is to keep η as low as possible and then adjust η' . If we want to keep $\tilde{m}_Z^2 = O(100^2 \text{ GeV})$ a certain relation between ϱ , $m_{3/2}$, η and η' has to be fulfilled. In that sense the MSSM hierarchy problem can be ameliorated at the expense of a (fine-)tuning of η' .

5.4 Phenomenological aspects of *F*-uplifting

Having discussed the phenomenological properties of the soft breaking parameters at the GUT scale we would like to compute them at the TeV scale and apply phenomenological constraints discussed in the previous section.

As explained above we restrict ourselves to the range

$$0 \le \varrho \le 12, \tag{5.25}$$

$$0 < m_{3/2} \le 60 \text{ TeV}.$$
 (5.26)

As far as the parameters η and η' are concerned we use the MSSM hierarchy problem to pick up a suitable value. We will also consider the so called *matter domination scenario*; a scheme where the scalar masses are $O(m_{3/2})$. This corresponds to $\xi = O(1/3)$ or equivalently $\eta_i = O(16\pi^2)$. Furthermore we analyze regimes with low and high values of $\tan \beta$. For simplicity we fix the sign of the μ parameter to be positive. Throughout our analysis we take $m_t = 175 \text{ GeV}$. For the calculation of low energy data we use the public codes SOFTSUSY [190] and micrOMEGAS [191].

5.4.1 Aspects of the soft terms at M_{TeV}

In this section we discuss the RG evolution of the non-universal boundary conditions tab. 5.1 arising in the scheme of *F*-uplifting (type IIB framework). For the qualitative discussion it is sufficient to use the 1-loop RG equations summarized in appendix C. We choose $\eta = 1.5$ and $\eta' = 1.7$ so as to ensure the absence of tachyons at the GUT scale.

Soft gaugino masses

The evolution of the gaugino masses M_a is given by the evolution of the gauge couplings constants g_a . At 1-loop level the quantity M_a/g_a^2 does not run. As already explained in section 2.3.1 due to mixed modulus anomaly boundary conditions the gaugino masses unify at the mirage scale eq. (2.58). Fig. 2.3.b shows the mirage unification of the gaugino masses as well as their true unification above the GUT scale.

Observe that for $\rho = 5$ the gaugino masses unify in the middle between M_{GUT} and M_{TeV} . For this reason we will use $\rho = 5$ as a benchmark point. At this point the contributions from modulus and anomaly mediation are of the same size.

For $\rho = 5$ the gaugino masses are ordered as $M_1 \div M_2 \div M_3 \simeq 1 \div 1.3 \div 2.5$ at the TeV scale, which differs significantly from the well known MSUGRA pattern $(M_1 \div M_2 \div M_3 \simeq 1 \div 2 \div 6)$ and the anomaly pattern $(M_1 \div M_2 \div M_3 \simeq 3.3 \div 1 \div 9)$. Since bino is the lightest gaugino at the TeV scale the neutralino LSP is likely to be bino-like. However, due to the reduction of the gluino mass in the scheme of mirage mediation, the hierarchy between the gaugino masses is weaker. For small values of ρ the μ -term becomes around the masses of the bino and wino. Consequently

the lightest neutralino can contain a significant higgsino component. We can also have a higgsino-like neutralino at larger values of ρ by appropriately adjusting the masses of the sfermions and the Higgses.

Soft A-terms

Within the MSSM framework we use the notation

$$A_t \equiv A_{\tilde{Q}^{(3)}H_u\tilde{t}_R}, \quad A_b \equiv A_{\tilde{Q}^{(3)}H_d\tilde{b}_R}, \quad A_\tau \equiv A_{\tilde{L}^{(3)}H_d\tilde{\tau}_R}.$$

$$(5.27)$$

The RG evolution of the *A*-terms, eqs. (C.7) – (C.9), involves gauge and Yukawa couplings. The gauge terms push the already negative *A*-terms to more negative values, while the Yukawa terms do the opposite. Fig. 5.2.c illustrates the RG evolution of the *A*-terms in the benchmark point $\rho = 5$ at tan $\beta = 5$. Note that owing to Yukawa coupling effects the *A*-terms do not show mirage unification.

The flat running of A_t is due to the large top Yukawa coupling y_t which counterbalances the contribution from the gauge terms. The smallness of the bottom and τ Yukawa couplings y_b and y_{τ} cannot yield the same effect for A_b and A_{τ} such that at the TeV one typically has $|A_t| < |A_{\tau}| < |A_b|$.

At large tan β also the bottom Yukawa coupling becomes sizable thereby affecting the RG evolution of A_b and A_{τ} . For A_t and also A_{τ} gauge and Yukawa terms counterbalance each other providing a nearly flat running.

Soft scalar squared masses

In fig. 5.2.a we present the RG evolution of the scalars of the first two generations in the benchmark point $\rho = 5$ at $\tan \beta = 5$. The GUT scale mass ordering $m_{\tilde{e}_R}^2 > m_{\tilde{L}^{(1)}}^2 > m_{\tilde{d}_R}^2 > m_{\tilde{U}_R}^2 > m_{\tilde{Q}^{(1)}}^2$ becomes essentially inverted at the TeV scale in the process of RG evolution. This is mainly due to large RG effects for colored particles on account of supersymmetric quantum chromodynamics interactions. Nevertheless, the reduced gluino mass makes sure that RG effects do not significantly enhance the masses of colored particles over the uncolored particles. This clearly differs from the MSUGRA and anomaly mediation schemes where the mass gap between squarks and sleptons can be sizable.

The masses of the first and second generation scalars are not affected by the Yukawa couplings. Their RG equation approximately reads (cf. eq. (C.21))

$$\frac{dm_i^2}{d\log\mu} \sim -\sum_a g_a^2 M_a^2 C_i^a , \qquad (5.28)$$

where a = 1, 2, 3. Thus the masses of these sparticles behave in the similar way as the gaugino masses M_a . In particular, they unify at (approximately) the same mirage scale eq. (2.58) and do not depend on tan β .

The masses of the third generation scalars and the Higgs bosons feel the effect of the Yukawa couplings. This results in a different RG behavior. As



Fig. 5.2 :: Evolution of scalar masses of the first two generations is shown in panel (a) and those of the third generation scalars in panel (b). The evolution of the *A*-terms is given in panel (c). Panel (d) represents the MSSM fine-tuning problem in terms of the parameters η and η' . Small values of the μ -term favor those values of η and η' which are close to the "No EWSB" realm.

shown in fig. 5.2.b the phenomenon of mirage unification is not shared by these particles. For low tan β the mass ordering at the GUT scale is typically $m_{\tilde{t}_R} > m_{\tilde{t}_R} > m_{\tilde{L}^{(3)}} > m_{\tilde{Q}^{(3)}} > m_{\tilde{b}_R}$ with quite small splittings. This ordering becomes inverted at the TeV scale with relatively small mass splittings.

The RG evolution of the third generation scalars is governed by the *A*-terms which act to suppress their masses. This is most significant for $m_{\tilde{t}_R}$, where the quantity X_t , eq. (C.10), enters with a larger numerical coefficient in eqs. (C.16) and (C.17). This effect alongside with the large intragenerational mixing in the top squark sector leads to \tilde{t}_1 being the next to lightest supersymmetric particle (NLSP). As we shall see shortly, for low tan β the lightest top squark can also be the LSP in some regions of the parameter space. Moreover, observe that for low tan β the masses of \tilde{b}_R , $\tilde{\tau}_R$ and $\tilde{L}^{(3)}$ are only affected by the smaller Yukawa couplings y_b , $y_{\tau} \ll y_t$ and the structure of their RG running is similar to eq. (5.28)

At large $\tan \beta$ the bottom Yukawa coupling becomes relevant and modifies

the mass ordering at the GUT scale to $m_{\tilde{t}_R} > m_{\tilde{\tau}_R} > m_{\tilde{L}^{(3)}} > m_{\tilde{b}_R} > m_{\tilde{Q}^{(3)}}$. In the large tan β regime the suppression of $m_{\tilde{\tau}_R}$ is more efficient than the suppression of $m_{\tilde{t}_R}$ such that near the TeV scale the lightest τ slepton often happens to be the NLSP and, in certain regions of the parameter space, also the LSP. In the large tan β regime none of the third generation sparticles share the mirage unification feature due to the effect of Yukawa couplings.

Finally the RG evolution of $m_{H_u}^2$ is controlled to a large extent by $m_{\tilde{Q}^{(3)}}^2$ and A_t . Since gluino drives the squark masses it also controls the mass of the up-type Higgs boson. Both M_3 and A_t push $m_{H_u}^2$ to large negative values near the TeV scale. This is the well known mechanism of radiative EWSB.

5.4.2 Dependence on η and η'

As we have stated in section 5.3.1 the main parameters in our scheme are ρ and $m_{3/2}$. Before we perform a parameter space analysis we would like to specify suitable values of η and η' . As mentioned in section 5.3.6 we use the MSSM hierarchy problem as a guideline. We proceed as follows. In the benchmark point $\rho = 5$ we choose $m_{3/2} = 30$ TeV and fix tan $\beta = 5$. We then scan over η and η' and apply the constraint for correct EWSB section 5.3.2. Our result is shown in fig. 5.2.d.

For $\eta = \eta' = 0$ the μ parameter is quite large such that the fine-tuning in eq. (5.24) will be large. If we increase η' the Higgs bosons become heavier. This in turn reduces \tilde{m}_Z^2 in eq. (5.24) resulting in a reduction of μ . With increasing η' the large $m_{H_u}^2$ acts to suppress the masses of the lightest top squark such that (for small η) it becomes the LSP. For $\eta' > 8$ the mass of H_u exceeds a critical value and \tilde{m}_Z^2 becomes negative implying that EWSB is not realized.

By increasing η we can counteract with heavier scalars, thereby circumventing the stop LSP. However, the spectrum of sleptons and squarks becomes heavier as we proceed to increase η and η' . In the consideration of a μ -term of order the EW scale we have to stay close to the "No EWSB". As evident from fig. 5.2.d and also from eq. (5.24), $\eta' > \eta$ can be considered as a rule of thumb.

5.4.3 Low energy spectroscopy

In this section we perform a scan over the parameters ρ and $m_{3/2}$ for different values of η and η' at different tan β .

Low $\tan \beta$ regime

According to the discussion in the previous section we pick up $\eta = 4$ and $\eta' = 8.5$ in the allowed region in fig. 5.2.d. The corresponding parameter space is shown if fig. 5.3.a.

The most severe constraints here are due to the requirement of correct EWSB. Around $\rho \approx 1.5$ the gluino is very light and thus too weak to drive $m_{H_u}^2$ negative



Fig. 5.3 :: Parameter space { ρ , $m_{3/2}$ } in the case of *F*-uplifting for $\tan \beta = 5$ (panel (a)) and for $\tan \beta = 30$ (panel (b)). In the white region the low energy spectra are consistent with experimental and theoretical constraints. The brown/ strip satisfied the 3σ WMAP constraint. Panels (c) and (d) shows the corresponding SUSY as a function of ρ .

at the TeV scale. Also the RG contribution from the *A*-terms is not sufficient to improve the situation, such that for $\rho < 4.5$ the condition for EWSB eq. (5.2) can not be satisfied. Viable spectra are obtained for $\rho > 5.5$.

In the region 4.5 $\leq \rho \leq 5.5$ the large A_t suppresses via RG the mass of the lightest top squark $m_{\tilde{t}_1}$ and makes it the NLSP. The mass of the lightest chargino $m_{\tilde{\chi}_1^+}$ is almost degenerate with the mass of the lightest neutralino $m_{\tilde{\chi}_1^0}$. They both have a significant higgsino component, since $|\mu| \leq M_1(M_{\text{TeV}})$.

For $5 \le \rho \le 6$ the lightest top squark becomes the LSP. This can be understood as follows. Close to the "No EWSB" region we have $|\mu| < M_1(M_{\text{TeV}})$. Consequently the lightest neutralino $\tilde{\chi}_1^0$ is higgsino-like. On the other hand, the large A_t suppresses via RG the mass of \tilde{t}_1 such that it is very close to $m_{\tilde{\chi}_1^0}$. Due to the higgsino component the mass of $\tilde{\chi}_1^0$ grows rather fast with ρ (it tries to follow μ). For $\rho > 5$, $m_{\tilde{\chi}_1^0}$ overcomes $m_{\tilde{t}_1}$ and the stop quark becomes the LSP. As ρ further increases the μ -term becomes larger and the neutralino is dominated by the bino

component. This slows down the increase in $m_{\tilde{\chi}_1^0}$ whereas the increase in $m_{\tilde{t}_1}$ remains unchanged (cf. fig. 5.3.c). Consequently, for $\rho > 6$ the neutralino again becomes the LSP. Thus the intermediate region with a stop LSP is a result of a higgsino-like neutralino around $\rho \sim 5$ and a suppressed stop mass.

The LEP2 mass bounds for m_{h^0} , $m_{\tilde{\chi}_0^+}$ and $m_{\tilde{t}_1}$ are relatively weak compared to the EWSB constraint. Of all the mass bounds m_{h^0} is most restrictive. The constraint from BR($b \rightarrow s\gamma$) does not further restrict the range of parameters. Altogether these constraints require $m_{3/2} \ge 4$ TeV.

The brown/ strip in fig. 5.3.a satisfies the WMAP bounds eq. (5.19). This region of the parameter space is favored by the neutralino DM abundance. To the left of the brown/ strip the neutralino abundance is below the WMAP bounds but still allowed if the DM production is non-thermal. To the right of the brown/ strip the neutralino abundance is too large and thus ruled out by WMAP. In the allowed region the neutralino and the chargino have an important higgsino component. Fig. 5.3.c explains the shape of the allowed WMAP region by tracking the sparticle masses as a function of ρ . For $\rho \sim 4.5$ the mass gap $|m_{\tilde{\chi}_1^0} - m_{\tilde{\chi}_1^+}|$ is very small and the production of the relic abundance proceeds efficiently through the $\tilde{\chi}_1^0 \tilde{\chi}_1^+$ co-annihilation. As ϱ increases $m_{\tilde{t}_1}$ comes closer to $m_{\tilde{x}_{i}^{0}}$ such that around $\rho \sim 5.5$ stop co-annihilation is at work. The mass gap between the neutralino and the chargino grows fast with increasing ϱ and the annihilation cross section decreases. At $\rho \sim 6$ we enter the WMAP strip. Although $m_{\tilde{t}_1} \sim m_{\tilde{x}_1^0}$ around $\varrho \sim 6$ it cannot overcome the decrease of the annihilation cross section caused by the meanwhile bino-like neutralino. For $\rho > 6$ no further co-annihilation channels are available and the neutralino abundance rapidly exceeds the upper WMAP bound.

An interesting situation occurs when the soft scalar masses become very heavy. For concreteness let us consider $\eta = \eta' = 112$ ($\xi = \xi' = 1/6$). Fig. 5.4.a shows the corresponding parameter space. We are dealing here with relaxed mirage mediation. That is, all scalar masses are $O(m_{3/2})$ and the large contributions from η and η' make them unify at the GUT scale, while gaugino masses and A-terms are much lighter. The gaugino masses continue to unify at the mirage scale M_{MIR} eq. (2.58). The shape of the "No EWSB" area changes. This constraint is now less restrictive for small $m_{3/2}$. Again this can be understood from eq. (5.24). In the case of heavy scalars, the dominant contribution is given by $-1.2m_{H_{u}}^{2} + 0.9m_{\tilde{O}^{(3)}}^{2} + 0.7m_{\tilde{t}_{R}}^{2}$, which must be positive. For small values of ϱ this opens up a new region in the parameter space. In particular $\rho \leq 3$ becomes accessible. For such small values of ρ the mirage unification of the gaugino masses occurs near the TeV scale $M_{\text{MIR}} \simeq M_{\text{TeV}}$. Therefore for $\rho \leq 3$ and $m_{3/2} \sim 6$ TeV we have $M_1(M_{\text{TeV}}) \simeq M_2(M_{\text{TeV}}) \simeq M_3(M_{\text{TeV}})$. As usual we have an ultra-light gluino around $\rho \approx 1.5$. Due to the enhancement of scalar masses accelerator constraints require now $m_{3/2} \ge 3$ TeV. The brown/ strip in fig. 5.4.a represents the part of the parameter space favored by the WMAP constraint on the neutralino relic abundance. In the WMAP allowed region we have $M_1 \simeq M_2$ and $m_{\tilde{\chi}_1^0} \simeq m_{\tilde{\chi}_1^+}$.



Fig. 5.4 :: Parameter space $\{\varrho, m_{3/2}\}$ in case of a heavy scalar spectrum at tan $\beta = 5$. In panel (a) both scalars and Higgses have equivalent masses. In panel (b) scalar masses equals the gravitino mass whereas the masses of Higgs bosons are smaller. Panels (c) and (d) shows the corresponding sparticle masses as a function of ρ .

Thus, strong co-annihilation of bino-like neutralinos with wino-like charginos gives the right amount of the relic LSP abundance.

Finally, a further increase of sfermion masses will dramatically influence the low energy phenomenology. In fig. 5.4.b we present the case with $\eta = 158$ and $\eta' = 112$ ($\xi = 0$ and $\xi' = 1/6$). This eliminates the "No EWSB" region since due to the heavy scalars the quantity \tilde{m}_Z^2 in eq. (5.24) is now positive. Thus also here low values of ϱ are allowed. The appearance of the gluino LSP, however, can not be avoided as it is the consequence of the mixed modulus-anomaly boundary conditions for the gaugino masses. In the region allowed by the WMAP constraint we recover a mixed wino-bino neutralino, however, without any higgsino component (since $|\mu| \gg M_1$). Also here the co-annihilation with charginos is at work. Moreover, for small ϱ we obtain a region where the lightest chargino is the LSP. Due to the very heavy sfermion spectrum the mass bounds from LEP2 become less restrictive such that $m_{3/2} \ge 1.5$ TeV is allowed.

Large $\tan \beta$ regime

If we increase $\tan \beta$ the constraint due to the correct EWSB becomes more severe. This is because the coefficient of the squark masses in eq. (5.24) decreases with $\tan \beta$ due to sbottom loops. On the other hand, the LEP2 mass bound for m_{h^0} becomes less restrictive. This comes from the fact that the radiative correction to the mass of the lightest Higgs boson eq. (5.21) favors large $\tan \beta$. Consequently the Higgs mass bound can be exceeded in larger portions of the parameter space.

Let us choose $\tan \beta = 30$ and analyze the parameter space fig. 5.3.b with $\eta = 4$ and $\eta' = 8.5$. Since the scalars are (relatively) light the "No EWSB" region experiences only a slight expansion compared to $\tan \beta = 5$. The LEP2 constraints allow now $m_{3/2} > 2.5$ TeV. In the large $\tan \beta$ regime the suppression of the top squark mass is reduced such that a stop NLSP usually does not occur. Only for smaller values of $m_{3/2}$ and moderate ρ a region with a stop LSP, adjacent to the "Below LEP" region, emerges. Typically, we find that for moderate values of ρ the lightest chargino, whereas for larger values of ρ the lightest tau slepton $\tilde{\tau}_1$ becomes the NLSP. As before there is a region where the lightest chargino happens to be the LSP.¹

In the brown/ region of fig. 5.3.b, favored by the WMAP constraint, both the neutralino and the chargino have a significant higgsino component. The correct relic density is achieved due to neutralino annihilation as well as chargino co-annihilation processes. In addition, for small $m_{3/2}$ co-annihilation with the lightest top squark widens the allowed range of the parameter space.

For larger values of η and η' the phenomenology is essentially the same as in the low tan β regime. The WMAP allowed range lies on the edge of the "No EWSB" area. Co-annihilation processes with charginos give acceptable LSP abundance.

5.5 Phenomenological aspects of *F*-downlifting

In the previous section we saw that the low energy phenomenology of *F*-uplifting is quite distinct. Since the boundary conditions in the *F*-downlifting scheme are similar to those of *F*-uplifting we also expect a similar picture to emerge here as well. But we will also identify some differences. In analogy to the previous investigation we focus our attention on the range $0 \le \rho \le 12$, $0 < m_{3/2} \le 60$ TeV and study cases with different tan β and η , η' . As before we keep $\mu > 0$ and $m_t = 175$ GeV.

¹In the region where we find a chargino LSP the gaugino masses and the *A*-terms feel the effect of anomaly mediation. A typical feature of anomaly mediation is that the mass gap between the lightest chargino and the lightest neutralino is O(200 MeV) [10]. This mass degeneracy can lead in some cases to long lived charginos, as long as anomaly mediation provides a significant contribution.

5.5.1 Dependence on η and η'

The scheme of *F*-downlifting differs from that up *F*-uplifting in a reduced dilaton (gravity) mediated contribution to the soft *A*-terms and scalar squared masses. Therefore tachyonic fields from anomaly mediation cover a larger portion of the parameter space. At first sight this might imply that the boundary conditions are ill-defined. However, there is a (large) positive contribution coming from the downlifting sector encoded in the parameters η and η' . The main difference to the uplifting case is that in the mirage mediation regime, $\rho = O(5)$, non-zero values of η and η' are mandatory.

Using the MSSM hierarchy problem as outlined in section 5.3.6 we scan over η and η' in the benchmark point $\rho = 5$ at tan $\beta = 5$. Our result is displayed in fig. 5.5.d. Like in the case of *F*-uplifting a small magnitude of the μ -term (less fine-tuning) requires $\eta' > \eta$.

As an illustrative example let us consider $\eta = 4$ and $\eta' = 6$.

5.5.2 Aspects of the soft terms at M_{TeV}

In models where the contributions from gravity and anomaly mediation are comparable we experience the phenomenon of mirage unification. The same happens, of course, in the present case of mixed dilaton-anomaly mediation.

Soft gaugino masses

The GUT scale boundary conditions tab. 5.1 for the gauginos in both frameworks are exactly the same. Therefore mirage unification of the gaugino masses occurs at the mirage scale M_{MIR} eq. (2.58).

Soft A-terms

Due to the reduced contribution from dilaton mediation the magnitude of the *A*-terms is smaller compared to the *F*-uplifting scheme. At the GUT scale the *A*-terms are negative and typically $|A_{ijk}| \leq |M_a|$. The reduced magnitude of the *A*-terms influences their RG evolution. Now the contribution from the gauge terms in eqs. (C.7) – (C.9) cannot be counterbalanced by the Yukawa terms such that none of the *A*-terms has a flat running. As a result the *A*-terms are pushed towards more negative values during their RG evolution. Although their magnitude increases at the TeV scale, they are still a factor of 2...3 smaller compared to the *F*-uplifting scheme. Fig. 5.5.c the RG evolution of the *A*-terms in the benchmark point $\rho = 5$ at tan $\beta = 5$. Larger values of tan β do not significantly influence the evolution of the *A*-terms.

Soft scalar squared masses

The masses of the scalars of the first two generations, fig. 5.5.a, behave in the same way as in the scheme of *F*-uplifting. However, due to the reduced *A*-terms



Fig. 5.5 :: Evolution of scalar masses of the first two generations (panel (a)) and the third generation (panel (b)). The evolution of the *A*-terms is shown inn panel (c). Panel (d) shows the μ -term as a function of η and η' .

the RG evolution of the masses of the third generation scalars is slightly different. This mainly affects the mass of \tilde{t}_R . The reduced *A*-terms no longer provide the strong suppression of $m_{\tilde{t}_R}$ such that at the TeV scale $m_{\tilde{t}_R}$ and $m_{\tilde{\tau}_R}$ are almost degenerate. We illustrate this in fig. 5.5.b for the benchmark point $\varrho = 5$ at tan $\beta = 5$. Moreover, the reduced *A*-terms lead to a smaller intragenerational mixing. In the large tan β regime the picture is basically the same as in the *F*-uplifting scheme with the lightest τ slepton being the lightest sfermion. We would like to emphasize that due to the reduced *A*-terms the stop (and in some regions of the parameter space also the stau) is always heavier than the lightest chargino such that the stop (and in some cases the stau) cannot be the NLSP (or LSP).

5.5.3 Low energy spectroscopy

Let us study the parameter space spanned by ρ and $m_{3/2}$ for different values of η , η' and tan β .



Fig. 5.6 :: Parameter space { ρ , $m_{3/2}$ } in the case of *F*-downlifting for $\tan \beta = 5$ (panel (a)) and $\tan \beta = 30$ (panel (b)). The brown/ strip represents the part of the parameter space lying within the WMAP window. Corresponding sparticle masses as functions of ρ are displayed in panels (c) and (d).

Low $\tan \beta$ regime

We start with the case $\eta = 4$ and $\eta' = 6$. The corresponding parameter space is shown in fig. 5.6.a. Correct EWSB and current LEP2 bounds put severe constraints on ρ and $m_{3/2}$. Particularly we find that for tan $\beta = 5$ only $\rho \ge 5$ and $m_{3/2} \ge 8$ TeV are allowed.

The presence of the "No EWSB" region appears because at $\rho \approx 1.5$ the RG contribution from the gluino is too small to make $m_{H_u}^2$ negative at the TeV scale. In contrast to the type IIB framework, in the heterotic framework we do not have a region with stop LSP. However, a chargino LSP appears here as well.

For ρ values close to the "No EWSB" region we have $|\mu| < M_1$ and the neutralino LSP is higgsino-like. Going to larger ρ values the LSP becomes a mixed higgsino-bino state. From $\rho \sim 7$ we have a mostly bino-like LSP and also $|\mu| > M_1$.

The brown/ strip in fig. 5.6.a shows the region of the parameter space which is favored by the WMAP results eq. (5.19). The region to the left/below the strip

is allowed (lower abundance) and that to the right/above the strip is forbidden (too large relic abundance). The evolution of the relic density differs from the *F*-uplifting case (type IIB framework). For example, at $m_{3/2} = 40$ TeV and $\rho \sim 5$ (see fig. 5.6.c) we are close to the " $\tilde{\chi}^+$ LSP" region and therefore we have $\tilde{\chi}_1^0 \tilde{\chi}_1^+$ coannihilation, which enhances the annihilation cross section and lowers the relic abundance. The neutralino in this region is mostly higgsino-like. As ρ increases, the neutralino becomes mixed higgsino-bino and the μ -term increases. The coannihilation with the chargino gets reduced and the annihilation cross section decreases leading to a higher relic abundance, so that around $\rho \sim 6$ we reach the brown/ strip. When we proceed to increase ρ the neutralino becomes bino-like. However, we then reach $m_A/2 \sim m_{\tilde{\chi}_1^0}$. This happens because the reduced contribution from dilaton mediation results in a smaller mass for the pseudo-scalar Higgs A. Here the annihilation proceeds efficiently through the pseudo-scalar Higgs exchange $\tilde{\chi}^0 \tilde{\chi}^0 \to A \to f \bar{f}$ (A-funnel). This enhances the annihilation cross section and reduces the relic abundance well below the WMAP bounds. For $\rho > 7$ the mass gap $|m_A/2 - m_{\tilde{\chi}_1^0}|$ grows and the efficiency of the A-funnel reduces rapidly. As there are no other co-annihilation channels available the cross section decreases and the relic abundance becomes too large.

For larger values of η and η' the low energy phenomenology is essentially the same as in the case of *F*-uplifting in the type IIB framework with the same conclusions.

Large $\tan \beta$ regime

Consider again $\eta = 4$ and $\eta' = 6$ at tan $\beta = 30$ (fig. 5.6.b). For large values of tan β , the LEP2 mass constraints become less restrictive. However, the "No EWSB" region gets slightly bigger and the " $\tilde{\chi}^+$ LSP" region covers a larger part of the parameter space (compared to the case of small tan β). The composition of the neutralino LSP is similar to the tan $\beta = 5$ situation. For low ϱ values (close to the "No EWSB" region) the neutralino is higgsino-like. Then, for larger ϱ it becomes more and more bino-like.

The brown/ strip in fig. 5.6.b, satisfying the WMAP limits, differs significantly from that at $\tan \beta = 5$. Now, a larger part of the parameter space is consistent with the correct amount of neutralino DM. This is because at large $\tan \beta$ the bottom Yukawa coupling y_b becomes non-negligible and acts via RG effects to further suppress the mass of the pseudo-scalar Higgs. In addition, at large $\tan \beta$ the *A*-funnel provides a sizable contribution to the annihilation cross section. For $m_{3/2} = 30$ TeV and $\rho \sim 5.5$ (cf. fig. 5.6.d) we have $m_{\tilde{\chi}_1^+} \sim m_{\tilde{\chi}_1^0} \sim \mu$ and chargino co-annihilation enhances the annihilation cross section and lowers the relic abundance. When ρ increases, μ gets larger and the neutralino becomes bino-like. For $\rho > 7$ the mass gap $|m_{\tilde{\chi}_1^+} - m_{\tilde{\chi}_1^0}|$ grows; thus the $\tilde{\chi}^+ \tilde{\chi}^0$ co-annihilation channel no longer provides a sizable effect. As a result, the relic abundance grows above the upper WMAP bound. At the same time the mass of $\tilde{\chi}_1^0$ approaches the value $m_A/2$ and thus the pseudo-scalar Higgs exchange begins to contribute. The cross section $\sigma(\tilde{\chi}^0 \tilde{\chi}^0 \rightarrow b\bar{b})$ grows with $\tan^2 \beta$ and so the *A*-funnel overcomes the decrease of the annihilation cross section caused by the bino component of the neutralino. This keeps the relic abundance up to $\rho \sim 10$ in the allowed range. For still larger ρ finally the efficiency of the *A*-funnel decreases and the relic abundance becomes to large.

Again, for larger values of η and η' we obtain the same picture as in the uplifting case.

5.6 Numerical results

In tab. 5.2 we present low energy spectra for selected points from the allowed region of the parameter space in the scheme of *F*-uplifting and *F*-downlifting, respectively. Compared to e.g. the MSUGRA scheme [106–109] we can clearly see that the spectra in the mirage mediation regime (small η and η') and in relaxed mirage mediation (large η and η') are rather "compressed" i.e. the mass splittings between the sleptons and squarks as well as between charginos and neutralinos are relatively small. Points **D** and **E** highlight the difference between the spectra obtained in the case of uplifting and downlifting for the same set of parameters.

5.7 Summary

The low energy phenomenology of *F*-uplifting and *F*-downlifting exhibits a rich structure. Apart form the non-universality of the boundary conditions at the GUT scale we can have a situation where the contribution from gravity mediation (modulus/dilaton) is comparable to that of anomaly mediation. In this case gaugino masses and masses of the scalars of the first two generations unify at an intermediate scale. The values of the gaugino masses and the *A*-terms cannot be varied independently (at the GUT scale). However, due to the unsequestered form of the *F*-uplifting/*F*-downlifting sector, the magnitude of sfermion and Higgs masses can be very different from that of the gaugino masses and the *A*-terms. In particular, scalars can be as heavy as the gravitino. Using the parameters of the *F*-uplifting/*F*-downlifting sector we can alleviate the MSSM fine-tuning problem to a certain degree.

The difference in the phenomenology between *F*-uplifting (type IIB framework) and *F*-downlifting (heterotic framework) is mainly due to the reduced contribution from gravity mediation, which results from different effective Kähler potentials in the respective effective theories. In particular the reduced *A*terms in the scheme of *F*-downlifting prevent a stop (N)LSP.

The non-universality in the gaugino masses allows for $M_1(M_{\text{TeV}}) \simeq M_2(M_{\text{TeV}})$ and leads to efficient chargino-neutralino co-annihilation. We do not observe any (significant) contribution from the *A*-funnel to the annihilation cross section in the scheme of *F*-uplifting. This is because the mass of the pseudo-scalar

		<i>F</i> -downlifting				
		(Type IIB fra		(Heterotic framework)		
	Α	В	С	D	E	F
tan β	5	30	5	5	5	30
ϱ .	5	6	3	6	6	10
$m_{3/2}$	30	10	6	40	40	6
η	4	4	112	4	4	4
η'	8.5	8.5	112	6	6	6
M_1	0.681	0.246	0.105	1.044	1.040	0.211
M_2	0.832	0.323	0.107	1.323	1.317	0.311
M_3	1.465	0.669	0.122	2.406	2.391	0.743
m_h	0.120	0.119	0.117	0.124	0.119	0.115
m_A	1.996	0.585	4.349	2.949	2.118	0.468
m_H	1.996	0.584	4.350	2.949	2.119	0.467
μ	0.443	0.357	0.628	1.819	0.860	0.413
$m_{ ilde{\chi}_1^0}$	0.430	0.235	0.101	1.038	0.850	0.204
$m_{\tilde{\chi}^0_2}$	0.451	0.294	0.111	1.355	0.870	0.296
$m_{\tilde{\chi}_1^+}$	0.434	0.290	0.110	1.360	0.855	0.296
$m_{\tilde{g}}$	1.525	0.693	0.184	2.510	2.472	0.766
$m_{\tilde{t}_1}$	0.508	0.260	2.454	1.266	1.613	0.489
$m_{\tilde{t}_2}$	1.309	0.613	3.424	2.169	2.111	0.694
$m_{\tilde{u}_L}$	1.680	0.729	4.181	2.679	2.382	0.719
$m_{ ilde{u}_R}$	1.649	0.715	4.196	2.624	2.322	0.702
$m_{\tilde{b}_1}$	1.275	0.522	3.421	2.143	2.089	0.614
$m_{\tilde{b}_2}$	1.635	0.621	4.191	2.599	2.300	0.668
$m_{\tilde{d}_1}$	1.677	0.731	4.189	2.680	2.388	0.725
$m_{\tilde{d}_R}$	1.644	0.712	4.198	2.613	2.310	0.697
$m_{ ilde{ au}_1}$	1.230	0.338	4.225	1.859	1.398	0.233
$m_{ ilde{ au}_2}$	1.279	0.449	4.230	1.954	1.520	0.346
$m_{\widetilde{e}_L}$	1.282	0.496	4.229	1.959	1.522	0.349
$m_{\tilde{e}_R}$	1.238	0.471	4.239	1.871	1.403	0.298
$\Omega_{ ilde{\chi}^0} h^2$	0.039	0.087	0.012	11.20	0.088	0.115

Tab. 5.2 :: Sample spectra. All masses in TeV.

Higgs *A* is typically too large. Instead, co-annihilation with stops lowers the neutralino relic abundance. On the other hand, in the *F*-downlifting scheme the reduced gravity-mediated contribution results in a slightly different sparticle spectrum and in particular in heavier stops but a lighter pseudo-scalar Higgs boson. This activates the *A*-funnel contribution to the annihilation cross section and especially in the large tan β regime a large portion of the parameter scape can fulfill a series of phenomenological requirements. Interestingly, the KKLT prediction $\varrho \sim 5$ is always on the safe side.

Phenomenology of uplifting/downlifting

Chapter 6 Conclusions

The key to understanding the low energy manifestation of string physics is understanding the dynamics that stabilize the moduli in a nearly 4D Minkowski vacuum. Although it is possible to stabilize all moduli by incorporating nonperturbative effects and background fluxes, this usually leads to vacuum solutions with unrealistic energy densities. One then needs an additional sector that adjusts the vacuum energy to a small positive value. In this work we have considered the possibility that such a sector is provided by hidden sector matter fields and have investigated its behavior in the framework of type IIB and heterotic string theory.

In the framework of type IIB string theory, moduli stabilization typically yields deep supersymmetric AdS vacua. We have shown that the matter sector can successfully "uplift" the vacuum energy to a realistic value without destabilizing the moduli vacuum configuration. In this context we refer to the matter sector as the uplifting sector. In the framework of heterotic string theory the situation is even more dramatic since moduli stabilization in conventional schemes has proven to be difficult and often yields a too large positive vacuum energy. Using a single gaugino condensate we have demonstrated that the matter sector can stabilize all (relevant) moduli. In addition, the matter sector provides a "downlift" of the vacuum energy to a smaller value, which is why in this context we refer to it as the downlifting sector. We have presented explicit examples of Minkowski vacua with spontaneously broken supersymmetry and a hierarchically small gravitino mass.

Furthermore, we have shown that the uplifting/downlifting sector is the dominant source of supersymmetry breaking. Under rather general circumstances this results in a mediation scheme where the tree-level moduli (gravity) mediation compete with loop effects from the uplifting/downlifting sector, leading to the phenomenon of mirage mediation. The moduli and the gravitino become rather heavy, whereas the soft gaugino masses are suppressed by a factor of the order $\log(M_P/m_{3/2}) \sim 4\pi^2$. Unlike the gaugino masses, the masses of squarks and sleptons exhibit a stronger model dependence and can be as large as the gravitino mass. The MSSM soft masses often show a symptomatic pattern, known as the mirage pattern, which is especially robust for the gaugino masses. Another emphasis of this work has been a study of the low energy spectra arising in the schemes of *F*-uplifting and *F*-downlifting. We have argued that the soft terms are basically determined by just two continuous parameters and an additional parameter from the matter sector. This so-called *relaxed* mirage mediation scheme differs from the MSUGRA, the anomaly and the "pure" mirage mediation scenario in several phenomenological aspects. First of all, the scalars can be significantly heavier than the gauginos. This reduces the fine-tuning needed to suppress excessive CP and flavor violation on one hand, and can serve to alleviate the MSSM fine-tuning problem on the other hand. Our numerical analysis shows that there are regions in the parameter space where the neutralino LSP has a sizable higgsino component which is favored by dark matter considerations. We also find that charged or colored tachyons are usually absent. In addition, this scenario yields rather compressed low energy spectra and can avoid the cosmological moduli-induced gravitino problem.

The scheme of relaxed mirage mediation exhibits very distinct phenomenological properties and has a well motivated origin. In this scenario the soft gaugino masses appear to be least model-dependent and this allows rather robust statements about their masses. Bolstered by the fact that gaugino masses are (often) closely related to the gauge coupling constants, we hope that gaugino mass relations might play a crucial role in the upcoming searches for supersymmetry at the LHC. If gauginos (and eventually other particles) are found at the LHC, this could be the first hint towards the underlying structure of supersymmetry breaking and might even shed some light on string theory's involvement in a unified description of nature.
Appendix A

Soft breaking terms in mixed modulus-anomaly mediation

We consider models where SUSY is broken spontaneously by fields which are assumed to be singlets under the SM gauge group, living in the so-called "hidden sector". On the other hand, MSSM fields live in the observable sector, where the breakdown of SUSY should appear explicit but soft. Such hidden sector models are defined by the fact that the only couplings between the SUSY breaking (hidden) sector and the MSSM observable sector are gravitational and suppressed by inverse powers of M_P . Moreover, promoting global SUSY to local symmetry naturally leads to SUGRA, an effective (supersymmetric) theory of gravitation. Then the underlying scheme of mediating the breakdown via gravity is basically MSSM coupled to SUGRA. In string theory inspired environment, the fields that break SUSY spontaneously (through the VEV of an auxiliary field) are represented by moduli. The effective SUGRA is described by the Kähler potential

$$K_{\rm EFF} = K(X_I, \overline{X}_I) + Q^i \overline{Q}^i Z_i , \qquad (A.1)$$

with Z_i being the Kähler metric of the visible fields Q_i , the superpotential

$$W_{\rm EFF} = W(X_I) + \frac{1}{6}\lambda_{ijk}Q^iQ^jQ^k, \qquad (A.2)$$

and the holomorphic gauge kinetic function f_a . Here, X_I collectively denotes hidden sector and the constants λ_{ijk} may in general depend on these fields.

After integrating out hidden sector fields one obtains of the soft breaking terms, which in the Einstein frame are given by

$$\mathscr{L}_{\text{SOFT}} = -m_i^2 Q^i \overline{Q}^i - \left[\frac{1}{2}M_a \lambda^a \lambda^a + \frac{1}{6}A_{ijk} y_{ijk} Q^i Q^j Q^k + \text{h.c.}\right], \tag{A.3}$$

where λ^a are gauginos, Q_i are sfermions and

$$y_{ijk} = \frac{\lambda_{ijk}}{\sqrt{Y_i Y_j Y_k}} \tag{A.4}$$

denote the canonically normalized Yukawa couplings. The quantities

$$Y_i = e^{-K/3} Z_i \tag{A.5}$$

are the so-called superspace wave function coefficients (wave function renormalization).

A.1 Soft terms at tree-level

In the following we derive the tree-level mediated soft breaking terms.

Gaugino masses

They are encoded in

$$\mathscr{L} = \frac{1}{4} \int d^2 \theta f_a \Xi^{a\alpha} \Xi^a_{\alpha} + \text{h.c.}, \qquad (A.6)$$

where $\Xi^{a\alpha}$ is the spinorial gauge field strength and f_a denotes the gauge kinetic function for the a^{th} gauge group. Inserting $X_I = \langle X_I \rangle + \theta^2 F^I$ one finds

$$\mathscr{L} = \frac{1}{4} \int d^2 \theta \left[f_a + \theta^2 F^I \partial_I f_a \right] \Xi^{a\alpha} \Xi^a_{\alpha} + \text{h.c.}$$
(A.7)

The first term yields the kinetic terms

$$\mathscr{L}_{\text{KIN}} = \frac{1}{4} \mathfrak{R} \mathfrak{e} f_a F^{a\,\mu\nu} F^a_{\mu\nu} + \mathrm{i} \,\mathfrak{R} \mathfrak{e} f_a \,\overline{\chi}^a \,\gamma^\mu \partial_m \chi^a \,, \tag{A.8}$$

such that $g_a^{-2} = \Re e f_a$. Since $\Xi_{\alpha}^a = -i \chi_{\alpha}^a + \dots$ [192] the second term leads to the gaugino mass term

$$\mathscr{L} = -\frac{1}{4}\chi^a \chi^a F^I \partial_I f_a \,, \tag{A.9}$$

and consequently the soft gaugino masses are

$$M_a^{\text{MODULI}} = F^I \partial_I \log \left(\mathfrak{Re} f_a \right)$$

= $\frac{1}{2\mathfrak{Re} f_a} F^I \partial_I f_a$. (A.10)

A-terms

The trilinear couplings are encoded in

$$\mathscr{L} = \int d^2\theta \,\lambda_{ijk} \,Q^i \,Q^j \,Q^k \,. \tag{A.11}$$

To arrive at canonical kinetic terms we perform a chiral rescaling of the visible fields Q_i

$$Q_i \to Y_i^{-1/2} Q_i \left[1 - \theta^2 \frac{1}{Y_i} F^I \partial_I Y_i + \overline{\theta}^2 \frac{1}{Y_i} \overline{F^I} \partial_{\overline{I}} Y_i \right], \tag{A.12}$$

where we have taken $X_I = \langle X_I \rangle + \theta^2 F^I$. Using the canonically normalized Yukawa couplings eq. (A.4) we obtain

$$\mathscr{L} = \int d^2\theta \, \frac{\lambda_{ijk}}{\sqrt{Y_i Y_j Y_k}} Q^i Q^j Q^k \left(1 - \theta^2 F^I \partial_I \log Y_i\right) \\ \times \left(1 - \theta^2 F^I \partial_I \log Y_j\right) \left(1 - \theta^2 F^I \partial_I \log Y_k\right) + \text{h.c.} \qquad (A.13)$$

From this one finds

$$\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{L}_{\text{YUKAWA}} + \frac{\lambda_{ijk}}{\sqrt{Y_i Y_j Y_k}} \left[\frac{\partial_I \lambda_{ijk}}{\lambda_{ijk}} - \partial_I \log Y_i - \partial_I \log Y_j - \partial_I \log Y_k \right] + \text{h. c.} \quad (A.14)$$

This leads us to the tree-level soft trilinear couplings

$$A_{ijk}^{\text{MODULI}} = F^{I} \partial_{I} \log \left(\frac{\lambda_{ijk}}{Y_{i} Y_{j} Y_{k}} \right)$$
$$= F^{I} \partial_{I} K - F^{I} \partial_{I} \log \left(\frac{\lambda_{ijk}}{Z_{i} Z_{j} Z_{k}} \right), \qquad (A.15)$$

where the second equality follows from eq. (A.5).

Scalar squared masses

The masses of the scalar fields are encoded in

$$\mathscr{L} = \int d^4\theta \, Y_i \, Q^i \overline{Q}^i \,. \tag{A.16}$$

Substituting $X_I = \langle X_I \rangle + \theta^2 F^I$ yields

$$\mathscr{L} = \int d^4\theta \left[Y_i + \theta^2 F^I \partial_I Y_i + \overline{\theta}^2 \overline{F}^{\overline{I}} \partial_{\overline{I}} Y_i + \theta^2 \overline{\theta}^2 F^I \overline{F}^{\overline{J}} \partial_I \partial_{\overline{J}} Y_i \right] Q^i \overline{Q}^i .$$
(A.17)

Using chiral rescaling eq. (A.12) we obtain canonically normalized kinetic terms

$$\mathscr{L} = \int d^4\theta \left[1 + \theta^2 \overline{\theta}^2 F^I \overline{F^J} \frac{\partial_I \partial_{\overline{J}} Y_i}{Y_i} - \theta^2 \overline{\theta}^2 F^I \overline{F^J} \frac{\partial_I Y_i \partial_{\overline{J}} Y_i}{Y_i^2} \right] Q^i \overline{Q}^i .$$
(A.18)

This leads to the soft scalar squared masses

$$(m_i^{\text{MODULI}})^2 = -F^I \overline{F^J} \frac{\partial_I \partial_J Y_i}{Y_i} + F^I \overline{F^J} \frac{\partial_I Y_i \partial_J Y_i}{Y_i^2}$$

$$= -F^I \overline{F^J} \partial_I \partial_J \log Y_i$$

$$= \frac{1}{3} F^I \overline{F^J} \partial_I \partial_J \hat{K} - F^I \overline{F^J} \partial_I \partial_J \log Z_i ,$$
(A.19)

where we have used eq. (A.5) to arrive at the last equality.

It is important to stress that there is also a contribution from the vacuum energy to the scalar squared masses such that in total one has [91]

$$\left(m_i^{\text{MODULI}}\right)^2 = \frac{2}{3} V_0 + \frac{1}{3} F^I \overline{F}^{\overline{J}} \partial_I \partial_J K - F^I \overline{F}^{\overline{J}} \partial_I \partial_J \log Z_i , \qquad (A.20)$$

with V_0 denoting the vacuum energy. Any additional source of vacuum energy density generically affects the soft scalar masses and should be taken into account.

A particularly interesting situation arises when the total vacuum energy is vanishing (Minkowski vacuum). The SUGRA potential eq. (2.2) can be rewritten as

$$V = K_{I\bar{J}} F^I \bar{F}^{\bar{J}} - 3 e^G,$$

where $F^{I} = e^{G/2} K_{I\overline{J}}^{-1} G_{\overline{J}}$ are the SUSY breaking *F*-terms. In a Minkowski minimum we have

$$V_0 = K_{I\bar{J}} F^I \bar{F}^{\bar{J}} - 3m_{3/2}^2 \equiv 0, \qquad (A.21)$$

where $m_{3/2} = \langle e^{G/2} \rangle$ is the gravitino mass. Merging eqs. (A.20) and (A.21) we obtain

$$\left(m_i^{\text{MODULI}}\right)^2 = m_{3/2}^2 - F^I \,\overline{F}^{\overline{J}} \,\partial_I \partial_J \log Z_i \,. \tag{A.22}$$

Moreover, in Minkowski space the gravitino mass serves as a measure of SUSY breakdown. In particular, if SUSY is broken (at least one) G_I , and with it F^I , will be non-zero at the minimum. Then, eq. (A.21) implies that the gravitino mass must be non-zero.

A.2 Soft terms at loop-level

Hidden sector models, in which SUSY breaking is communicated via (super)gravity, also possess the superconformal Weyl symmetry [164, 165, 193–195] at tree-level. At quantum level this symmetry becomes anomalous. The superconformal Weyl anomaly always introduces a coupling of the SUGRA multiplet and the soft breaking terms. These couplings are determined through the supersymmetric RG functions.

To describe the effects of the superconformal anomaly it is convenient to use the off-shell formulation of SUGRA [8]. In this formalism, the auxiliary field of the SUGRA multiplet is placed inside a non-dynamical chiral superfield *C* known as the conformal compensator

$$C = C_0 + \theta^2 F^C. \tag{A.23}$$

The auxiliary field F^C of the SUGRA multiplet acquires a non-zero VEV through its coupling to the SUSY breaking sector, and couples to the MSSM fields through the superconformal anomaly. Therefore, this mechanism of mediating the breakdown of SUSY is called *anomaly mediation* [51, 52]. Since it occurs at loop-level, anomaly mediated soft terms will be suppressed by loop factors with respect to the tree-level gravity (or moduli) mediated soft terms. Thus, if the moduli auxiliary fields are not suppressed, $F^I \simeq F^C$, the contribution from anomaly mediation is negligible.

In chapters 2, 3 and 4, however, we have witnessed models that exhibit the so-called little hierarchy which suppresses the auxiliary fields of the moduli appearing in the gauge kinetic function f_a . Therefore, these models can lead to soft breaking terms which are induced by a mixed modulus-anomaly mediation, also known as mirage mediation [50].

The derivation of the anomaly mediated soft terms is carried out in the offshell SUGRA format, following the prescriptions in [51]. To proceed we make the replacement

$$f_a(X_I) \longrightarrow f_a(X_I, C)$$
, (A.24)

$$Y_i(X_I, \overline{X}_I) \longrightarrow Y_i(X_I, \overline{X}_I, C, \overline{C}).$$
(A.25)

Gaugino masses

Anomaly mediated gaugino masses are obtained from eq. (A.10) by replacing X_I with C

$$M_a^{\text{ANOMALY}} = \frac{1}{2\Re \mathfrak{e} f_a} \frac{\partial f_a}{\partial \log C} \frac{F^C}{C_0}, \qquad (A.26)$$

where we have used

$$\frac{\partial f_a}{\partial C} = \frac{1}{C_0} \frac{\partial f_a}{\partial \log C}.$$
(A.27)

As argued in [51], the *C* dependence in the gauge kinetic function must be of the form

$$f_a = f_a \left(X_I, \log \frac{\Lambda_{\rm UV} C}{\mu} \right), \tag{A.28}$$

with Λ_{UV} denoting the ultraviolet cut-off scale and μ is the renormalization scale. Given its special form, f_a has the property

$$\frac{\partial f_a}{\partial \log C} = -\frac{\partial f_a}{\partial \log \mu}.$$
(A.29)

From $f_a = g_a^{-2} + i \Im m f_a$ we obtain

$$\frac{\partial f_a}{\partial \log C} = -\frac{\partial f_a}{\partial \log \mu} = \frac{2}{g_a^3} \frac{\partial g_a}{\partial \log \mu} = 2 \frac{b_a}{16\pi^2}, \tag{A.30}$$

where the last equality follows from the definition of the β -function eq. (C.1). Thus we arrive at

$$M_a^{\text{ANOMALY}} = \frac{1}{2 \Re e_a} 2 \frac{b_a}{16\pi^2} \frac{F^c}{C_0}$$

= $\frac{b_a g_a^2}{16\pi^2} \frac{F^c}{C_0}$. (A.31)

A-terms

To derive the anomaly mediated *A*-terms we again take the tree-level result eq. (A.15) and replace X_I by C,

$$A_{ijk}^{\text{ANOMALY}} = F^C \frac{\partial}{\partial C} \log\left(\frac{\lambda_{ijk}}{Y_i Y_j Y_k}\right). \tag{A.32}$$

As argued in [51] the *C* dependence of Y_i and λ_{ijk} must be of the form

$$Y_{i} = C\overline{C} Y_{i} \left(X_{I}, \overline{X}_{I}, \log \frac{\Lambda_{\rm UV} C\overline{C}}{\mu^{2}} \right), \tag{A.33}$$

$$\lambda_{ijk} = C^3 \lambda(X_I) \,. \tag{A.34}$$

The pre-factor $C\overline{C}$ does not contribute to the soft breaking terms as it can be rotated away by a chiral rotation $CQ_i \rightarrow Q_i$. Since λ_{ijk} comes from the superpotential it is protected by the non-renormalization theorem [5, 15] and hence it has no RG dependence. Due to its special from Y_i has the property

$$\frac{\partial \log Y_i}{\partial C} = \frac{1}{C_0} \frac{\partial \log Y_i}{d \log C} = -\frac{1}{C_0} \frac{\partial \log Y_i}{\partial \log \mu^2} = -\frac{1}{C_0} \frac{1}{16\pi^2} \gamma_i, \qquad (A.35)$$

where the last equality follows from the definition of the anomalous dimension eq. (B.5). This leads to

$$A_{ijk}^{\text{ANOMALY}} = \frac{F^{C}}{C_{0}} \frac{\partial}{\partial \log \mu^{2}} \log \left(Y_{i} Y_{j} Y_{k}\right)$$
(A.36)

$$=\frac{\gamma_i + \gamma_j + \gamma_k}{16\pi^2} \frac{F^C}{C_0}.$$
(A.37)

Scalar squared masses

In contrast to the gaugino masses and trilinear couplings, scalar squared masses arise at 2-loop level. Rewriting the tree-level result eq. (A.19) we obtain

$$(m_i^{\text{ANOMALY}})^2 + (m_i^{\text{MIXED}})^2 = -F^C \overline{F}^{\overline{C}} \frac{\partial^2 \log Y_i}{\partial C \partial \overline{C}} - F^C \overline{F}^I \frac{\partial^2 \log Y_i}{\partial C \partial \overline{X}_I} - \overline{F}^{\overline{C}} F^I \frac{\partial^2 \log Y_i}{\partial \overline{C} \partial X_I},$$
 (A.38)

where the first term corresponds to pure anomaly mediation and the last two terms arise due to the mixing between the moduli fields X_I and the conformal compensator *C*. According to [51] the *C* dependence in Y_i must be of the form eq. (A.25). Again, the pre-factor $C\overline{C}$ can be rotated away and does not affect the soft terms. The *C* and \overline{C} derivatives in eq. (A.38) can be replaced following eq. (A.35). We then arrive at

$$\left(m_i^{\text{ANOMALY}}\right)^2 + \left(m_i^{\text{MIXED}}\right)^2 = -\frac{1}{16\pi^2} \frac{\partial \gamma_i}{\partial \log \mu^2} \left|\frac{F^C}{C_0}\right|^2$$

$$+ F^I \frac{\partial \gamma_i}{\partial X_I} \frac{1}{16\pi^2} \frac{\overline{F^C}}{\overline{C}_0} + \overline{F^I} \frac{\partial \gamma_i}{\partial \overline{X}_I} \frac{1}{16\pi^2} \frac{F^C}{C_0}$$

$$= -\dot{\gamma}_i \frac{1}{(16\pi^2)^2} \left|\frac{F^C}{C_0}\right|^2$$

$$+ \frac{F^I}{X_I + \overline{X}_I} \frac{\Psi_i^I}{16\pi^2} \frac{\overline{F^C}}{C_0} + \frac{\overline{F^I}}{X_I + \overline{X}_I} \frac{\overline{\Psi_i^I}}{16\pi^2} \frac{F^C}{C_0} , \quad (A.39)$$

where we have introduced the quantities

$$\frac{1}{16\pi^2}\dot{\gamma}_i = \frac{\partial\gamma_i}{\partial\log\mu^2},\tag{A.40}$$

$$\Psi_i^I = \left(X + \overline{X}_I\right) \frac{\partial \gamma_i}{\partial X_I}.$$
(A.41)

Eq. (A.40) describes the RG evolution of the anomalous dimension whereas eq. (A.41) results from the moduli dependence of the gauge couplings (i.e. gauge kinetic function).

Finally, we summarize the soft breaking parameters induced by the mixed modulus anomaly mediation:

$$M_{a} = \frac{1}{2\Re \mathfrak{e}f_{a}} F^{I} \partial_{I} f_{a} + \frac{b_{a} g_{a}^{2}}{16\pi^{2}} \frac{F^{C}}{C_{0}}, \qquad (A.42)$$

$$A_{ijk} = F^{I} \partial_{I} K - F^{I} \partial_{I} \log\left(\frac{\lambda_{ijk}}{Z_{i} Z_{j} Z_{k}}\right) + \frac{\gamma_{i} + \gamma_{j} + \gamma_{k}}{16\pi^{2}} \frac{F^{C}}{C_{0}}, \qquad (A.43)$$

$$m_{i}^{2} = \left(m_{3/2}^{2} + V_{0}\right) - F^{I} \overline{F^{J}} \partial_{I} \partial_{J} \log Z_{i} - \dot{\gamma}_{i} \frac{1}{(16\pi^{2})^{2}} \left|\frac{F^{C}}{C_{0}}\right|^{2} + \frac{F^{I}}{X_{I} + \overline{X}_{I}} \frac{\Psi_{i}^{I}}{16\pi^{2}} \frac{\overline{F^{C}}}{C_{0}} + \frac{\overline{F^{I}}}{X_{I} + \overline{X}_{I}} \frac{\overline{\Psi_{i}^{I}}}{16\pi^{2}} \frac{F^{C}}{C_{0}}.$$
 (A.44)

The explicit form of the parameters λ_{ijk} depends on the theory of flavor and can only be addressed after realistic Yukawa flavor structures have been obtained. For simplicity, in this work we assume that λ_{ijk} are moduli independent.

A.3 Soft terms in *F*-uplifting

In the scheme of *F*-uplifting the effective SUGRA theory (originating from type IIB string theory) is described by

$$f_a = T , \qquad (A.45)$$

$$K = -3\log\left(T + \overline{T}\right) + \phi\overline{\phi}, \qquad (A.46)$$

$$Z_i = \left(T + \overline{T}\right)^{-n_i} \left[1 + \xi_i \, \phi \overline{\phi}\right],\tag{A.47}$$

where we have assumed a universal (real) Kähler modulus *T* and a single hidden sector (real) matter field ϕ with modular weight zero. The parameter ξ_i describe the coupling between hidden and observable matter fields and n_i denote effective modular weights. SUSY is broken by F^T and F^{ϕ} , with the latter providing the dominant contribution. Plugging eqs. (A.45) – (A.47) into eqs. (A.42) – (A.44) we obtain

$$M_a = \frac{F^T}{T_0 + \overline{T}_0} + \frac{b_a g_a^2}{16\pi^2} \frac{F^C}{C_0},$$
 (A.48)

$$A_{ijk} = \frac{F^T}{T_0 + \overline{T}_0} \left(-3 + n_i + n_j + n_k \right) + \frac{\gamma_i + \gamma_j + \gamma_k}{16\pi^2} \frac{F^C}{C_0} , \qquad (A.49)$$

$$m_{i}^{2} = \left(m_{3/2}^{2} + V_{0}\right) - n_{i} \frac{\left|F^{T}\right|^{2}}{\left(T_{0} + \overline{T}_{0}\right)^{2}} - \xi_{i} \left|F^{\phi}\right|^{2} - \dot{\gamma}_{i} \frac{1}{(16\pi^{2})^{2}} \left|\frac{F^{C}}{C_{0}}\right|^{2} + 2 \frac{F^{T}}{T_{0} + \overline{T}_{0}} \frac{\Psi_{i}^{T}}{16\pi^{2}} \frac{F^{C}}{C_{0}}, \qquad (A.50)$$

where we have assumed that the uplifting field ϕ is stabilized at $\phi_0 \ll 1$.

The scalar potential,

$$V = K_{T\overline{T}} \left| F^T \right|^2 + \left| F^\phi \right|^2 - 3 \, \mathrm{e}^G \,, \tag{A.51}$$

poses a relation among the SUSY breaking fields. The condition for having a Minkowski minimum gives

$$3m_{3/2}^2 = 3\frac{\left|F^T\right|^2}{\left(T_0 + \overline{T}_0\right)^2} + \left|F^{\phi}\right|^2.$$
(A.52)

Thus, in a Minkowski vacuum we have

$$m_i^2 = (1 - 3\xi_i) m_{3/2}^2 + (3\xi_i - n_i) \frac{\left|F^T\right|^2}{\left(T_0 + \overline{T}_0\right)^2} - \dot{\gamma}_i \frac{1}{(16\pi^2)^2} \left|\frac{F^C}{C_0}\right|^2 + 2\frac{F^T}{T_0 + \overline{T}_0} \frac{\Psi_i^T}{16\pi^2} \frac{F^C}{C_0}.$$
 (A.53)

Note that $\xi_i = 1/3$ corresponds to the case of KKLT models where the uplifting sector is assumed to be sequestered and hence in these models there is no contribution from the uplifting fields to the soft breaking terms.

Finally, using the parameterization

$$\varrho M_0 \equiv \frac{F^T}{T_0 + \overline{T}_0} \,, \tag{A.54}$$

$$M_0 \equiv \frac{m_{3/2}}{16\pi^2},\tag{A.55}$$

$$\eta_i^2 \equiv (1 - 3\xi_i) (16\pi^2)^2, \qquad (A.56)$$

$$\frac{F^{C}}{C_{0}} \equiv m_{3/2} + O\left(\frac{m_{3/2}}{16\pi^{2}}\right) \approx m_{3/2}, \qquad (A.57)$$

we can write the soft terms in a compact form as

$$M_a = M_0 \Big[\varrho + b_a g_{\text{GUT}}^2 \Big], \tag{A.58}$$

$$A_{ijk} = M_0 \Big[\left(-3\varrho + n_i + n_j + n_k \right) + \left(\gamma_i + \gamma_j + \gamma_k \right) \Big], \tag{A.59}$$

$$m_i^2 = M_0^2 \Big[(3\xi_i - n_i) \,\varrho^2 - \dot{\gamma}_i + 2\,\varrho\,\Psi_i^T + \eta_i^2 \Big]. \tag{A.60}$$

A.4 Soft terms in *F*-downlifting

In the scheme of *F*-downlifting the effective SUGRA theory (originating from heterotic string theory) is described by

$$f_a = S , \qquad (A.61)$$

$$K = -\log(S+S) + \phi\phi, \qquad (A.62)$$

$$Z_i = 1 + \xi_i \phi \phi , \tag{A.63}$$

where we have assumed a real dilaton field *S* and a single hidden sector (real) matter field ϕ with modular weight zero. Furthermore, it assumed that the Kähler moduli T_p with p = 1, 2, 3 are stabilized at $F^{T_p} = 0$. Then the breakdown of SUSY is initiated through F^S and F^{ϕ} , with the latter providing the dominant contribution. Plugging eqs. (A.61)–(A.63) into eqs. (A.42)–(A.44) we obtain

$$M_a = \frac{F^S}{S_0 + \overline{S}_0} + \frac{b_a g_a^2}{16\pi^2} \frac{F^C}{C_0},$$
 (A.64)

$$A_{ijk} = \frac{F^{S}}{S_{0} + \overline{S}_{0}} \left(-3 + n_{i} + n_{j} + n_{k} \right) + \frac{\gamma_{i} + \gamma_{j} + \gamma_{k}}{16\pi^{2}} \frac{F^{C}}{C_{0}},$$
(A.65)

$$m_i^2 = \left(m_{3/2}^2 + V_0\right) - \xi_i \left|F^{\phi}\right|^2 - \dot{\gamma}_i \frac{1}{(16\pi^2)^2} \left|\frac{F^C}{C_0}\right|^2 + 2\frac{F^S}{S_0 + \overline{S}_0} \frac{\Psi_i^S}{16\pi^2} \frac{F^C}{C_0}, \quad (A.66)$$

where we have assumed that the downlifting field ϕ is stabilized at $\phi_0 \ll 1$. This time, the condition for having a Minkowski vacuum gives the relation

$$3m_{3/2}^2 = \frac{\left|F^S\right|^2}{\left(S_0 + \overline{S}_0\right)^2} + \left|F^{\phi}\right|^2, \qquad (A.67)$$

which differs by a factor of 3 from eq. (A.52). Thus, in a Minkowski vacuum we have

$$m_{i}^{2} = (1 - 3\xi_{i}) m_{3/2}^{2} + \xi_{i} \frac{\left|F^{S}\right|^{2}}{\left(S_{0} + \overline{S}_{0}\right)^{2}} - \dot{\gamma}_{i} \frac{1}{(16\pi^{2})^{2}} \left|\frac{F^{C}}{C_{0}}\right|^{2} + 2 \frac{F^{S}}{S_{0} + \overline{S}_{0}} \frac{\Psi_{i}^{S}}{16\pi^{2}} \frac{F^{C}}{C_{0}}.$$
 (A.68)

Using eqs. (A.55) and (A.57) together with

$$\varrho M_0 \equiv \frac{F^S}{S_0 + \overline{S}_0},\tag{A.69}$$

we arrrive

$$M_a = M_0 \left[\varrho + b_a \, g_{\rm GUT}^2 \right], \tag{A.70}$$

$$A_{ijk} = M_0 \bigg[-\varrho + \left(\gamma_i + \gamma_j + \gamma_k \right) \bigg], \tag{A.71}$$

$$m_i^2 = M_0^2 \Big[\xi_i \, \varrho^2 - \dot{\gamma}_i + 2 \, \varrho \, \Psi_i^S + \eta_i^2 \Big]. \tag{A.72}$$

Appendix B MSSM parameters

Here we list various parameters which appear in the soft breaking terms eqs. (A.48), (A.49) and (A.53) as well as in eqs. (A.64), (A.65) and (A.68).

β -function coefficients

The 1-loop β -function coefficients are defined by

$$b_a = -3C_a + \sum_i C_a^i, \tag{B.1}$$

for a = 1, 2, 3. The quantity C_a is the quadratic Casimir invariant of the group being 0 for U(1) and N for SU(N). The C_a^i are the quadratic group theory invariants for the *i*th superfield defined in terms of the Lie algebra generators T^a

$$(T^a T^a)^j_i = C^a_i \delta^j_i, \tag{B.2}$$

with the gauge coupling g_a . In order to agree with the canonical covariant derivative for grand unified unification of the SM gauge group SU(3)_C × SU(2)_L × U(1)_Y into SU(5) or SO(10) we choose the normalization (see e. g. [31])

$$g_3 = g_s, \quad g_2 = g, \quad g_1 = \sqrt{5/3} g',$$
 (B.3)

where g' and g are the EW couplings with $e = g \sin \theta_W = g' \cos \theta_W$. For the MSSM matter content one has

Superfields	C^3	C^2	\mathcal{C}^1
Q_p	4/3	3/4	1/60
\overline{u}_p	4/3	0	4/15
\overline{d}_p	4/3	0	1/15
L _p	0	3/4	3/20
\overline{e}_p	0	0	3/5
H_u	0	3/4	3/20
H _d	0	3/4	3/20

Tab. B.1 :: Quadratic Casimirs for the MSSM fields.

where Q_p denote the quark doublets, \overline{u}_p are right-handed up-type quarks, d_p are the right-handed down-type quarks, L_p denote the lepton doublets, \overline{e} are the right-handed leptons, H_u and H_d are the two Higgs doublets and p labels the generation. For this matter content one easily finds

$$b_3 = -3$$
, $b_2 = 1$, $b_1 = \frac{33}{5}$. (B.4)

Anomalous dimension

The anomalous dimension describes the scale dependence of the wave function renormalization eq. (A.5)

$$\frac{1}{16\pi^2}\gamma_i = \frac{d\log Y_i}{d\log \mu^2},\tag{B.5}$$

where *i* labels the MSSM superfields and μ denotes the renormalization scale. In particular, at 1-loop level one has [10],

$$\gamma_i = 2\sum_a g_a^2 C_i^a - \sum_{jk} \frac{y_{ijk}^2}{2}.$$
(B.6)

The first sum runs over gauge group factors and the second sum runs over all Yukawa couplings that contain the ith fields with appropriate color factors included. For the MSSM one obtains

Superfields	γ_i	$\gamma_i(M_{\text{GUT}})$ $\tan\beta=5$	$\gamma_i(M_{\text{GUT}})$ $ an \beta=30$
<i>Q</i> ₃	$\frac{8}{3}g_3^2 + \frac{3}{2}g_2^2 + \frac{1}{30}g_1^2 - (y_t^2 + y_b^2)$	1.84	1.83
<i>Q</i> _{1,2}	$\frac{8}{3}g_3^2 + \frac{3}{2}g_2^2 + \frac{1}{30}g_1^2$	2.14	2.14
\overline{u}_3	$\frac{8}{3}g_3^2 + \frac{8}{15}g_1^2 - 2y_t^2$	1.01	1.05
$\overline{u}_{1,2}$	$\frac{8}{3}g_3^2 + \frac{8}{15}g_1^2$	1.62	1.62
\overline{d}_3	$\frac{8}{3}g_3^2 + \frac{2}{15}g_1^2 - 2y_b^2$	1.36	1.01
$\overline{d}_{1,2}$	$\frac{8}{3}g_3^2 + \frac{2}{15}g_1^2$	1.42	1.42
L ₃	$\frac{3}{2}g_2^2 + \frac{3}{10}g_1^2 - y_\tau^2$	0.93	0.87
L _{1,2}	$\frac{3}{2}g_2^2 + \frac{3}{10}g_1^2$	0.93	0.93
\overline{e}_3	$\frac{6}{5}g_1^2 - 2y_{\tau}^2$	0.61	0.49
<i>ē</i> _{1,2}	$\frac{6}{5}g_1^2$	0.61	0.61
H_u	$\frac{3}{2}g_2^2 + \frac{3}{10}g_1^2 - 3y_t^2$	0.02	0.07
H_d	$\frac{3}{2}g_2^2 + \frac{3}{10}g_1^2 - 3y_b^2 - y_\tau^2$	0.92	0.80

Tab. B.2 :: Anomalous dimension of the MSSM fields.

Running of the anomalous dimension

This is simply given by

$$\frac{1}{16\pi^2}\dot{\gamma_i} = \frac{d\gamma_i}{d\log\mu^2}.$$
(B.7)

In the MSSM one has (at 1-loop)

$$\dot{\gamma}_i = 2\sum_a g_a^4 b_a C_i^a - \sum_{jk} \frac{y_{ijk}^2}{2} b_{y_{ijk}}, \qquad (B.8)$$

where $b_{y_{ijk}}$ describes the running of the Yukawa couplings (cf. eqs. (C.3) – (C.5)). Explicitly one finds

Superfields	Ϋ́i	$\dot{\gamma_i}(M_{\text{GUT}})$ $ an \beta=5$	$\dot{\gamma}_i(M_{ ext{GUT}})$ aneta=30
Q_3	$\overline{-8g_3^4 + \frac{3}{2}g_2^4 + \frac{11}{50}g_1^4 - (y_t^2\beta_{y_t} + y_b^2\beta_{y_b})}$	-0.72	-0.65
Q _{1,2}	$-8g_3^4 + \frac{3}{2}g_2^4 + \frac{11}{50}g_1^4$	-1.59	-1.60
\overline{u}_3	$-8g_3^4 + \frac{88}{25}g_1^4 - 2y_t^2\beta_{y_t}$	0.59	0.53
$\overline{u}_{1,2}$	$-8g_3^4 + \frac{88}{25}g_1^4$	-1.15	-1.16
\overline{d}_3	$-8g_3^4 + \tfrac{22}{25}g_1^4 - 2y_b^2\beta_{y_b}$	-1.82	-1.63
$\overline{d}_{1,2}$	$-8g_3^4 + \frac{22}{25}g_1^4$	-1.82	-1.83
	$\frac{\frac{3}{2}g_2^4 + \frac{99}{50}g_1^4 - y_\tau^2\beta_{y_\tau}}{2}$	0.91	1.03
L _{1,2}	$\frac{3}{2}g_2^4 + \frac{99}{50}g_1^4$	0.91	0.91
\overline{e}_3	$\frac{198}{25}g_1^4 - 2y_\tau^2\beta_{y_\tau}$	2.04	2.26
$\overline{e}_{1,2}$	$\frac{198}{25}g_1^4$	2.03	2.02
H_u	$\frac{3}{2}g_2^4 + \frac{99}{50}g_1^4 - 3y_t^2\beta_{y_t}$	3.52	3.43
H_d	$\frac{3}{2}g_2^4 + \frac{99}{50}g_1^4 - 3y_b^2\beta_{y_b} - y_\tau^2$	0.92	1.33

Tab. B.3 :: Running of the anomalous dimension in the MSSM.

Moduli dependence of the anomalous dimension

In string inspired models the (unified) gauge coupling is given in terms of the gauge kinetic function which is moduli dependent. Thus also the anomalous

dimension eq. (B.6) is moduli dependent. Generically one finds [47,48]

$$\frac{\partial \gamma_i}{\partial X_I} = -\sum_{jk} \frac{y_{ijk}^2}{2} \frac{\partial}{\partial X_I} \log\left(\frac{\lambda_{ijk}}{Y_i Y_j Y_k}\right) - 2\sum_a g_a^2 C_i^a \frac{\partial}{\partial X_I} \log\left(\Re e f_a\right)$$
(B.9)

$$= -\sum_{jk} \frac{y_{ijk}^2}{2} \frac{\partial}{\partial X_I} \log\left(e^{-K} Y_i Y_j Y_k\right) - 2\sum_a g_a^2 C_i^a \frac{\partial}{\partial X_I} \log\left(\Re e_a f_a\right), \quad (B.10)$$

where the second equality is due to the assumption of λ_{ijk} being moduli independent. For the soft breaking terms it is convenient to consider the quantity eq. (A.41).

In the scheme of *F*-uplifting (type IIB strings) the effective SUGRA is described by eqs. (A.45) - (A.47). This yields

$$\Psi_i^T = \sum_{jk} \frac{y_{jik}^2}{2} \left(3 - n_i - n_j - n_k\right) - 2\sum_a g_a^2 C_i^a.$$
(B.11)

In case of zero modular weights one obtains

Superfields	Ψ_i^T	$\Psi_i^T(M_{ ext{GUT}}) \ ag{tan}_{eta=5}$	$\Psi_i^T(M_{\text{GUT}})$ an eta=30
<i>Q</i> ₃	$\overline{-\frac{8}{3}g_3^2 - \frac{3}{2}g_2^2 - \frac{1}{30}g_1^2 + 3(y_t^2 + y_b^2)}$	-1.23	-1.21
Q _{1,2}	$-\frac{8}{3}g_3^2 - \frac{3}{2}g_2^2 - \frac{1}{30}g_1^2$	-2.14	-2.14
\overline{u}_3	$-\frac{8}{3}g_3^2 - \frac{8}{15}g_1^2 + 6y_t^2$	0.20	0.09
$\overline{u}_{1,2}$	$-\frac{8}{3}g_3^2 - \frac{8}{15}g_1^2$	-1.62	-1.62
\overline{d}_3	$-\tfrac{8}{3}g_3^2 - \tfrac{2}{15}g_1^2 + 6y_b^2$	-1.41	-1.27
$\overline{d}_{1,2}$	$-\frac{8}{3}g_3^2 - \frac{2}{15}g_1^2$	-1.42	-1.42
<i>L</i> ₃	$\frac{-\frac{3}{2}g_2^2 - \frac{3}{10}g_1^2 + 3y_\tau^2}{-\frac{3}{10}g_1^2 + 3y_\tau^2}$	-0.92	-0.76
L _{1,2}	$-\frac{3}{2}g_2^2 - \frac{3}{10}g_1^2$	-0.93	-0.93
\overline{e}_3	$-\frac{6}{5}g_1^2 + 6y_{\tau}^2$	-0.60	-0.27
$\overline{e}_{1,2}$	$-\frac{6}{5}g_1^2$	-0.61	-0.61
H_u	$-\frac{3}{2}g_2^2 - \frac{3}{10}g_1^2 + 9y_t^2$	1.80	1.63
H_d	$-\tfrac{3}{2}g_2^2 - \tfrac{3}{10}g_1^2 + 9y_b^2 + 3y_\tau^2$	-0.92	-0.53

Tab. B.4 :: Moduli dependence of the anomalous dimension framework of type IIB string theory.

In the scheme of *F*-downlifting (heterotic strings) the effective SUGRA is described by eqs. (A.61) - (A.63). This yields

$$\Psi_i^S = \sum_{jk} \frac{y_{jik}^2}{2} - 2\sum_a g_a^2 C_i^a.$$
(B.12)

Superfields	Ψ^S_i	$\Psi_i^S(M_{\scriptscriptstyle { m GUT}}) \atop an eta=5$	$\Psi^S_i(M_{ ext{GUT}}) \ ag{angle}{ ag{tan}}_{eta=30}$
$\overline{Q_3}$	$-\frac{8}{3}g_3^2 - \frac{3}{2}g_2^2 - \frac{1}{30}g_1^2 + 3(y_t^2 + y_b^2)$	-1.84	-1.83
Q _{1,2}	$-\frac{8}{3}g_3^2 - \frac{3}{2}g_2^2 - \frac{1}{30}g_1^2$	-2.14	-2.14
\overline{u}_3	$-\tfrac{8}{3}g_3^2 - \tfrac{8}{15}g_1^2 + 6y_t^2$	-1.01	-1.05
$\overline{u}_{1,2}$	$-\frac{8}{3}g_3^2 - \frac{8}{15}g_1^2$	-1.62	-1.62
\overline{d}_3	$-\frac{8}{3}g_3^2 - \frac{2}{15}g_1^2 + 6y_b^2$	-1.42	-1.37
$\overline{d}_{1,2}$	$-\frac{8}{3}g_3^2 - \frac{2}{15}g_1^2$	-1.42	-1.42
<i>L</i> ₃	$-\frac{3}{2}g_2^2 - \frac{3}{10}g_1^2 + 3y_\tau^2$	-0.93	-0.87
L _{1,2}	$-\frac{3}{2}g_2^2 - \frac{3}{10}g_1^2$	-0.93	-0.93
\overline{e}_3	$-\frac{6}{5}g_1^2 + 6y_{\tau}^2$	-0.61	-0.49
$\overline{e}_{1,2}$	$-\frac{6}{5}g_1^2$	-0.61	-0.61
H_u	$-\frac{3}{2}g_2^2 - \frac{3}{10}g_1^2 + 9y_t^2$	-0.02	-0.07
H_d	$-\tfrac{3}{2}g_2^2 - \tfrac{3}{10}g_1^2 + 9y_b^2 + 3y_\tau^2$	-0.92	-0.80

Explicit values for the MSSM superfields are given in tab. B.5. Note that the Yukawa terms in Ψ_i^S are smaller by a factor of 3 compared to Ψ_i^T due to the different (effective) Kähler potential.

Tab. B.5 :: Dilaton dependence of the anomalous dimension framework of heterotic string theory.

Appendix C Renormalization group

The soft terms obtained in appendices A.3 and A.4 are given just below the ultraviolet cut-off scale $\Lambda_{\rm UV}$ where the effective theory sets in. In this work we adopt the MSSM matter content which yields an almost perfect unification of the gauge couplings of the SM gauge group around $M_{\rm GUT} \simeq 2 \times 10^{16} \,\text{GeV}$. Thus we use $\Lambda_{\rm UV} = M_{\rm GUT}$. The values of the soft parameters below $M_{\rm GUT}$ (i. e. at $M_{\rm TeV}$) are obtained via their RG evolution.

We stress that the framework of the MSSM requires SUSY respecting regularization and renormalization schemes. The most appropriate regularization scheme is the so-called *regularization by dimensional reduction* (DRED) with modified minimal subtraction (\overline{DR}) [196]. Moreover, the RG equations are governed by the non-renormalization theorem [5, 15]. In particular, it states that the logarithmically divergent contributions can always be absorbed into the wave function renormalization.

For a qualitative discussion of the low energy spectra it is sufficient to consider RG equations at 1-loop order (see e.g. [10]). In this work we use the approximation that only the third generation Yukawa couplings take on non-negligible values and assume that the soft trilinear couplings are proportional to the Yukawa matrices. We denote the renormalization scale by μ .

Gauge couplings

$$\frac{dg_a}{d\log\mu} = \frac{1}{16\pi^2} b_a g_a^3,$$
 (C.1)

where a = 1, 2, 3 and b_a are the 1-loop β -function coefficients eq. (B.4).

Gaugino masses

$$\frac{dM_a}{d\log\mu} = \frac{1}{8\pi^2} b_a g_a^2 M_a \,. \tag{C.2}$$

The quantities M_a/g_a^2 are each constant and consequently do not run at 1-loop.

Yukawa couplings

$$\frac{dy_t}{d\log\mu} = \frac{y_t}{16\pi^2} \left[6y_t^2 + y_b^2 - \frac{16}{3}g_3^2 - 3g_2^2 - \frac{13}{15}g_1^2 \right]$$
(C.3)

$$\frac{dy_b}{d\log\mu} = \frac{y_b}{16\pi^2} \left[6y_b^2 + y_t^2 + y_\tau^2 - \frac{16}{3}g_3^2 - 3g_2^2 - \frac{7}{15}g_1^2 \right]$$
(C.4)

$$\frac{dy_{\tau}}{d\log\mu} = \frac{y_{\tau}}{16\pi^2} \left[4y_{\tau}^2 + 3y_b^2 - 3g_2^2 - \frac{9}{5}g_1^2 \right]$$
(C.5)

μ-term

$$\frac{d\mu}{d\log\mu} = \frac{\mu}{16\pi^2} \left[3y_t^2 + 3y_b^2 + y_\tau^2 - 3g_2^2 - \frac{3}{5}g_1^2 \right]$$
(C.6)

Note that the μ in the denominator denotes the renormalization scale.

A-terms

We use the abbreviations $A_t \equiv A_{\tilde{Q}^{(3)}H_u\tilde{t}_R}$, $A_b \equiv A_{\tilde{Q}^{(3)}H_d\tilde{b}_R}$ and $A_\tau \equiv A_{\tilde{L}^{(3)}H_d\tilde{\tau}_R}$.

$$\frac{dA_t}{d\log\mu} = \frac{1}{16\pi^2} \left[12y_t^2 A_t + 2y_b^2 A_b + \frac{32}{3}g_3^2 M_3 + 6g_2^2 M_2 + \frac{26}{15}g_1^2 M_1 \right]$$
(C.7)

$$\frac{dA_b}{d\log\mu} = \frac{1}{16\pi^2} \left[12y_b^2 A_b + 2y_t^2 A_t + 2y_\tau^2 A_\tau + \frac{32}{2}g_\tau^2 M_t + 6g_\tau^2 M_t + \frac{14}{2}g_\tau^2 M_t \right]$$
(C.8)

$$+\frac{32}{3}g_3^2M_3 + 6g_2^2M_2 + \frac{14}{15}g_1^2M_1 \right]$$
(C.8)

$$\frac{dA_{\tau}}{d\log\mu} = \frac{1}{16\pi^2} \left[8y_{\tau}^2 A_{\tau} + 6y_b^2 A_b + 6g_2^2 M_2 + \frac{18}{15}g_1^2 M_1 \right]$$
(C.9)

The RG equations for the scalar squared masses can be written in a more suggestive form by using

$$X_t = m_{\tilde{Q}^{(3)}}^2 + m_{\tilde{t}_R}^2 + m_{H_u}^2 + A_t^2, \qquad (C.10)$$

$$X_b = m_{\tilde{Q}^{(3)}}^2 + m_{\tilde{b}_R}^2 + m_{H_d}^2 + A_b^2, \qquad (C.11)$$

$$X_{\tau} = m_{\tilde{L}^{(3)}}^2 + m_{\tilde{\tau}_R}^2 + m_{H_d}^2 + A_{\tau}^2, \qquad (C.12)$$

$$S = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i} Y_{i} m_{i}^{2} , \qquad (C.13)$$

where the sum in eq. (C.13) runs over all MSSM scalar fields with hypercharge Y_i . In most realistic models the contributions proportional to *S* are known to be relatively small.

Higgs mass squares

$$\frac{dm_{H_u}^2}{d\log\mu} = \frac{1}{16\pi^2} \left[6y_t^2 X_t - 6g_2^2 M_2^2 - \frac{6}{5}g_1^2 M_1^2 + \frac{3}{5}g_1^2 S \right]$$
(C.14)

$$\frac{dm_{H_d}^2}{d\log\mu} = \frac{1}{16\pi^2} \left[6y_b^2 X_b + 2y_\tau^2 X_\tau - 6g_2^2 M_2^2 - \frac{6}{5}g_1^2 M_1^2 - \frac{3}{5}g_1^2 S \right]$$
(C.15)

Third generation squark mass squares

$$\frac{dm_{\tilde{Q}^3}^2}{d\log\mu} = \frac{1}{16\pi^2} \left[2y_t^2 X_t + 2y_b^2 X_b - \frac{32}{3}g_3^2 M_3^2 - 6g_2^2 M_2^2 - \frac{2}{15}g_1^2 M_1^2 + \frac{1}{5}g_1^2 S \right] \quad (C.16)$$

$$\frac{dm_{\tilde{t}_R}^2}{d\log\mu} = \frac{1}{16\pi^2} \left[4y_t^2 X_t - \frac{32}{3}g_3^2 M_3^2 - \frac{32}{15}g_1^2 M_1^2 - \frac{4}{5}g_1^2 S \right]$$
(C.17)

$$\frac{dm_{\tilde{b}_R}^2}{d\log\mu} = \frac{1}{16\pi^2} \left[4y_b^2 X_b - \frac{32}{3}g_3^2 M_3^2 - \frac{8}{15}g_1^2 M_1^2 + \frac{2}{5}g_1^2 S \right]$$
(C.18)

Third generation slepton mass squares

$$\frac{dm_{\tilde{L}^{(3)}}^2}{d\log\mu} = \frac{1}{16\pi^2} \left[2y_\tau^2 X_\tau - 6g_2^2 M_2^2 - \frac{6}{5}g_1^2 M_1^2 - \frac{3}{5}g_1^2 S \right]$$
(C.19)

$$\frac{dm_{\tilde{\tau}_R}^2}{d\log\mu} = \frac{1}{16\pi^2} \left[4y_\tau^2 X_\tau - \frac{24}{5}g_1^2 M_1^2 + \frac{6}{5}g_1^2 S \right]$$
(C.20)

First and second generation mass squares

$$\frac{dm_i^2}{d\log\mu} = -\frac{1}{16\pi^2} \left[\sum_a 8C_i^a g_a^2 M_a^2 + \frac{6}{5} Y_i g_1^2 S \right], \tag{C.21}$$

where *i* runs over all first and second generation scalars, Y_i denotes the corresponding hypercharge and C_i^a are the quadratic Casimir for the *a*th gauge group corresponding to the representation to which the *i*th superfield belongs.

Bibliography

- S. L. Glashow, "Partial Symmetries of Weak Interactions," Nucl. Phys. 22 (1961) 579–588.
- [2] S. Weinberg, "A Model of Leptons," Phys. Rev. Lett. 19 (1967) 1264-1266.
- [3] S. Weinberg, "Nonabelian Gauge Theories of the Strong Interactions," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **31** (1973) 494–497.
- [4] E. Gildener, "Gauge Symmetry Hierarchies," Phys. Rev. D14 (1976) 1667.
- [5] J. Wess and B. Zumino, "A Lagrangian Model Invariant Under Supergauge Transformations," *Phys. Lett.* B49 (1974) 52.
- [6] J. Wess and B. Zumino, "Supergauge Transformations in Four-Dimensions," *Nucl. Phys.* **B70** (1974) 39–50.
- [7] H. P. Nilles, "Supersymmetry, Supergravity and Particle Physics," *Phys. Rept.* **110** (1984) 1–162.
- [8] J. Wess and J. Bagger, "Supersymmetry and supergravity,". Princeton, USA: Univ. Pr. (1992) 259 p.
- [9] D. Bailin and A. Love, "Supersymmetric gauge field theory and string theory,". Bristol, UK: IOP (1994) 322 p. (Graduate student series in physics).
- [10] S. P. Martin, "A Supersymmetry Primer," arXiv:hep-ph/9709356.
- [11] M. Drees, R. Godbole, and P. Roy, "Theory and phenomenology of sparticles: An account of four-dimensional N=1 supersymmetry in high energy physics,". Hackensack, USA: World Scientific (2004) 555 p.
- [12] J. Terning, "Modern supersymmetry: Dynamics and duality,". Oxford, UK: Clarendon (2006) 324 p.
- [13] M. Dine, "Supersymmetry and string theory: Beyond the standard model,". Cambridge, UK: Cambridge Univ. Pr. (2007) 515 p.
- [14] R. Haag, J. T. Lopuszanski, and M. Sohnius, "All Possible Generators of Supersymmetries of the s Matrix," Nucl. Phys. B88 (1975) 257.
- [15] M. T. Grisaru, W. Siegel, and M. Rocek, "Improved Methods for Supergraphs," Nucl. Phys. B159 (1979) 429.

- [16] E. Cremmer, S. Ferrara, L. Girardello, and A. Van Proeyen, "Coupling Supersymmetric Yang-Mills Theories to Supergravity," *Phys. Lett.* B116 (1982) 231.
- [17] Supernova Cosmology Project Collaboration, S. Perlmutter *et al.*,
 "Measurements of Omega and Lambda from 42 High-Redshift Supernovae," *Astrophys. J.* 517 (1999) 565–586, arXiv:astro-ph/9812133.
- [18] Supernova Search Team Collaboration, A. G. Riess *et al.*, "Observational Evidence from Supernovae for an Accelerating Universe and a Cosmological Constant," *Astron. J.* **116** (1998) 1009–1038, arXiv:astro-ph/9805201.
- [19] L. Girardello and M. T. Grisaru, "Soft Breaking of Supersymmetry," Nucl. Phys. B194 (1982) 65.
- [20] M. J. G. Veltman, "Second Threshold in Weak Interactions," Acta Phys. Polon. B8 (1977) 475.
- [21] G. Veneziano and S. Yankielowicz, "An Effective Lagrangian for the Pure N=1 Supersymmetric Yang-Mills Theory," *Phys. Lett.* B113 (1982) 231.
- [22] H. P. Nilles, "Dynamically Broken Supergravity and the Hierarchy Problem," *Phys. Lett.* **B115** (1982) 193.
- [23] S. Ferrara, L. Girardello, and H. P. Nilles, "Breakdown of Local Supersymmetry Through Gauge Fermion Condensates," *Phys. Lett.* B125 (1983) 457.
- [24] J. P. Derendinger, L. E. Ibanez, and H. P. Nilles, "On the Low-Energy Limit of Superstring Theories," *Nucl. Phys.* B267 (1986) 365.
- [25] M. Dine, R. Rohm, N. Seiberg, and E. Witten, "Gluino Condensation in Superstring Models," *Phys. Lett.* B156 (1985) 55.
- [26] J. P. Derendinger, L. E. Ibanez, and H. P. Nilles, "On the Low-Energy d = 4, N=1 Supergravity Theory Extracted from the d = 10, N=1 Superstring," *Phys. Lett.* B155 (1985) 65.
- [27] J. R. Ellis, S. Kelley, and D. V. Nanopoulos, "Probing the desert using gauge coupling unification," *Phys. Lett.* B260 (1991) 131–137.
- [28] U. Amaldi, W. de Boer, and H. Furstenau, "Comparison of grand unified theories with electroweak and strong coupling constants measured at LEP," *Phys. Lett.* B260 (1991) 447–455.
- [29] P. Langacker and M.-x. Luo, "Implications of precision electroweak experiments for M_t , ρ_0 , $\sin^2 \theta_W$ and grand unification," *Phys. Rev.* D44 (1991) 817–822.

- [30] C. Giunti, C. W. Kim, and U. W. Lee, "Running coupling constants and grand unification models," *Mod. Phys. Lett.* A6 (1991) 1745–1755.
- [31] H. Georgi and S. L. Glashow, "Unity of All Elementary Particle Forces," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 32 (1974) 438–441.
- [32] A. H. Chamseddine, R. L. Arnowitt, and P. Nath, "Locally Supersymmetric Grand Unification," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **49** (1982) 970.
- [33] M. B. Green, J. H. Schwarz, and E. Witten, "SUPERSTRING THEORY. VOL. 1: INTRODUCTION,". Cambridge, Uk: Univ. Pr. (1987) 469 P. (Cambridge Monographs On Mathematical Physics).
- [34] M. B. Green, J. H. Schwarz, and E. Witten, "SUPERSTRING THEORY. VOL. 2: LOOP AMPLITUDES, ANOMALIES AND PHENOMENOLOGY,". Cambridge, Uk: Univ. Pr. (1987) 596 P. (Cambridge Monographs On Mathematical Physics).
- [35] J. Polchinski, "String theory. Vol. 1: An introduction to the bosonic string,". Cambridge, UK: Univ. Pr. (1998) 402 p.
- [36] J. Polchinski, "String theory. Vol. 2: Superstring theory and beyond,". Cambridge, UK: Univ. Pr. (1998) 531 p.
- [37] T. Yoneya, "Quantum gravity and the zero slope limit of the generalized Virasoro model," *Nuovo Cim. Lett.* **8** (1973) 951–955.
- [38] T. Yoneya, "Connection of Dual Models to Electrodynamics and Gravidynamics," *Prog. Theor. Phys.* **51** (1974) 1907–1920.
- [39] J. Scherk and J. H. Schwarz, "Dual Models for Nonhadrons," Nucl. Phys. B81 (1974) 118–144.
- [40] F. Gliozzi, J. Scherk, and D. I. Olive, "Supersymmetry, Supergravity Theories and the Dual Spinor Model," Nucl. Phys. B122 (1977) 253–290.
- [41] L. Brink, J. H. Schwarz, and J. Scherk, "Supersymmetric Yang-Mills Theories," Nucl. Phys. B121 (1977) 77.
- [42] J. H. Schwarz, "The power of M theory," Phys. Lett. B367 (1996) 97–103, arXiv:hep-th/9510086.
- [43] P. K. Townsend, "Four lectures on M-theory," arXiv:hep-th/9612121.
- [44] P. Candelas, G. T. Horowitz, A. Strominger, and E. Witten, "Vacuum Configurations for Superstrings," *Nucl. Phys.* **B258** (1985) 46–74.
- [45] M. Grana, "Flux compactifications in string theory: A comprehensive review," Phys. Rept. 423 (2006) 91–158, arXiv:hep-th/0509003.

- [46] M. R. Douglas and S. Kachru, "Flux compactification," Rev. Mod. Phys. 79 (2007) 733–796, arXiv:hep-th/0610102.
- [47] K. Choi, A. Falkowski, H. P. Nilles, and M. Olechowski, "Soft supersymmetry breaking in KKLT flux compactification," *Nucl. Phys.* B718 (2005) 113–133, arXiv:hep-th/0503216.
- [48] K. Choi, A. Falkowski, H. P. Nilles, M. Olechowski, and S. Pokorski, "Stability of flux compactifications and the pattern of supersymmetry breaking," JHEP 11 (2004) 076, arXiv:hep-th/0411066.
- [49] S. Kachru, R. Kallosh, A. Linde, and S. P. Trivedi, "De Sitter vacua in string theory," *Phys. Rev.* D68 (2003) 046005, arXiv:hep-th/0301240.
- [50] O. Loaiza-Brito, J. Martin, H. P. Nilles, and M. Ratz, "log(M_{Pl}/m_{3/2})," AIP Conf. Proc. 805 (2006) 198–204, arXiv:hep-th/0509158.
- [51] L. Randall and R. Sundrum, "Out of this world supersymmetry breaking," Nucl. Phys. B557 (1999) 79–118, arXiv:hep-th/9810155.
- [52] G. F. Giudice, M. A. Luty, H. Murayama, and R. Rattazzi, "Gaugino Mass without Singlets," JHEP 12 (1998) 027, arXiv:hep-ph/9810442.
- [53] K. Choi, K. S. Jeong, and K.-i. Okumura, "Phenomenology of mixed modulus-anomaly mediation in fluxed string compactifications and brane models," *JHEP* 09 (2005) 039, arXiv:hep-ph/0504037.
- [54] M. Endo, M. Yamaguchi, and K. Yoshioka, "A bottom-up approach to moduli dynamics in heavy gravitino scenario: Superpotential, soft terms and sparticle mass spectrum," *Phys. Rev.* D72 (2005) 015004, arXiv:hep-ph/0504036.
- [55] A. Falkowski, O. Lebedev, and Y. Mambrini, "SUSY Phenomenology of KKLT Flux Compactifications," *JHEP* 11 (2005) 034, arXiv:hep-ph/0507110.
- [56] H. Baer, E.-K. Park, X. Tata, and T. T. Wang, "Collider and dark matter searches in models with mixed modulus-anomaly mediated SUSY breaking," *JHEP* 08 (2006) 041, arXiv:hep-ph/0604253.
- [57] O. Lebedev, V. Lowen, Y. Mambrini, H. P. Nilles, and M. Ratz, "Metastable vacua in flux compactifications and their phenomenology," *JHEP* 02 (2007) 063, arXiv:hep-ph/0612035.
- [58] V. Lowen and H. P. Nilles, "Mirage Pattern from the Heterotic String," *Phys. Rev.* D77 (2008) 106007, arXiv:0802.1137 [hep-ph].
- [59] V. Lowen, H. P. Nilles, and A. Zanzi, "Gaugino Condensation with a Doubly Suppressed Gravitino Mass," *Phys. Rev.* D78 (2008) 046002, arXiv:0804.3913 [hep-th].

- [60] O. Lebedev, H. P. Nilles, and M. Ratz, "de Sitter vacua from matter superpotentials," *Phys. Lett.* B636 (2006) 126–131, arXiv:hep-th/0603047.
- [61] O. Lebedev *et al.*, "A mini-landscape of exact MSSM spectra in heterotic orbifolds," *Phys. Lett.* B645 (2007) 88–94, arXiv:hep-th/0611095.
- [62] O. Lebedev *et al.*, "The Heterotic Road to the MSSM with R parity," *Phys. Rev.* D77 (2008) 046013, arXiv:0708.2691 [hep-th].
- [63] K.-S. Choi and J. E. Kim, "Quarks and leptons from orbifolded superstring,".
- [64] K. Becker, M. Becker, K. Dasgupta, and P. S. Green, "Compactifications of heterotic theory on non-Kaehler complex manifolds. I," JHEP 04 (2003) 007, arXiv:hep-th/0301161.
- [65] G. Lopes Cardoso, G. Curio, G. Dall'Agata, and D. Lust, "Heterotic string theory on non-Kaehler manifolds with H- flux and gaugino condensate," *Fortsch. Phys.* 52 (2004) 483–488, arXiv:hep-th/0310021.
- [66] S. Gurrieri, A. Lukas, and A. Micu, "Heterotic on half-flat," *Phys. Rev.* D70 (2004) 126009, arXiv:hep-th/0408121.
- [67] D. Lust, S. Reffert, W. Schulgin, and S. Stieberger, "Moduli stabilization in type IIB orientifolds. I: Orbifold limits," Nucl. Phys. B766 (2007) 68–149, arXiv:hep-th/0506090.
- [68] S. Gukov, C. Vafa, and E. Witten, "CFT's from Calabi-Yau four-folds," Nucl. Phys. B584 (2000) 69–108, arXiv:hep-th/9906070.
- [69] S. B. Giddings, S. Kachru, and J. Polchinski, "Hierarchies from fluxes in string compactifications," *Phys. Rev.* D66 (2002) 106006, arXiv:hep-th/0105097.
- [70] E. Witten, "Dimensional Reduction of Superstring Models," *Phys. Lett.* B155 (1985) 151.
- [71] E. Witten, "Symmetry Breaking Patterns in Superstring Models," Nucl. Phys. B258 (1985) 75.
- [72] D. Bailin and A. Love, "Orbifold compactifications of string theory," *Phys. Rept.* **315** (1999) 285–408.
- [73] E. Cremmer, S. Ferrara, C. Kounnas, and D. V. Nanopoulos, "Naturally Vanishing Cosmological Constant in N=1 Supergravity," *Phys. Lett.* B133 (1983) 61.
- [74] J. R. Ellis, A. B. Lahanas, D. V. Nanopoulos, and K. Tamvakis, "No-Scale Supersymmetric Standard Model," *Phys. Lett.* B134 (1984) 429.

- [75] I. R. Klebanov and M. J. Strassler, "Supergravity and a confining gauge theory: Duality cascades and chiSB-resolution of naked singularities," *JHEP* 08 (2000) 052, arXiv:hep-th/0007191.
- [76] H. P. Nilles, "Gaugino condensation and SUSY breakdown," arXiv:hep-th/0402022.
- [77] E. Witten, "Non-Perturbative Superpotentials In String Theory," Nucl. Phys. B474 (1996) 343–360, arXiv:hep-th/9604030.
- [78] S. Kachru, J. Pearson, and H. L. Verlinde, "Brane/Flux Annihilation and the String Dual of a Non- Supersymmetric Field Theory," *JHEP* 06 (2002) 021, arXiv:hep-th/0112197.
- [79] C. P. Burgess, E. Filotas, M. Klein, and F. Quevedo, "Low-energy brane-world effective actions and partial supersymmetry breaking," *JHEP* 10 (2003) 041, arXiv:hep-th/0209190.
- [80] J. A. Bagger, T. Moroi, and E. Poppitz, "Anomaly mediation in supergravity theories," JHEP 04 (2000) 009, arXiv:hep-th/9911029.
- [81] S. P. de Alwis, "Effective potentials for light moduli," *Phys. Lett.* B626 (2005) 223–229, arXiv:hep-th/0506266.
- [82] S. P. de Alwis, "On integrating out heavy fields in SUSY theories," *Phys. Lett.* B628 (2005) 183–187, arXiv:hep-th/0506267.
- [83] K. Choi, "Small SUSY phases in string inspired supergravity," Phys. Rev. Lett. 72 (1994) 1592–1595, arXiv:hep-ph/9311352.
- [84] T. Banks and M. Dine, "Coping with strongly coupled string theory," *Phys. Rev.* D50 (1994) 7454–7466, arXiv:hep-th/9406132.
- [85] T. Banks and M. Dine, "The cosmology of string theoretic axions," Nucl. Phys. B505 (1997) 445–460, arXiv:hep-th/9608197.
- [86] J. F. Donoghue, H. P. Nilles, and D. Wyler, "Flavor Changes in Locally Supersymmetric Theories," *Phys. Lett.* B128 (1983) 55.
- [87] F. Gabbiani and A. Masiero, "FCNC in Generalized Supersymmetric Theories," Nucl. Phys. B322 (1989) 235.
- [88] M. Schmaltz and R. Sundrum, "Conformal sequestering simplified," JHEP 11 (2006) 011, arXiv:hep-th/0608051.
- [89] S. Kachru, L. McAllister, and R. Sundrum, "Sequestering in string theory," JHEP 10 (2007) 013, arXiv:hep-th/0703105.
- [90] R. Kallosh and A. Linde, "Landscape, the scale of SUSY breaking, and inflation," *JHEP* **12** (2004) 004, arXiv:hep-th/0411011.

- [91] A. Brignole, L. E. Ibanez, and C. Munoz, "Soft supersymmetry-breaking terms from supergravity and superstring models," arXiv:hep-ph/9707209.
- [92] K. Choi and H. P. Nilles, "The gaugino code," JHEP 04 (2007) 006, arXiv:hep-ph/0702146.
- [93] R. Barbieri, S. Ferrara, and C. A. Savoy, "Gauge Models with Spontaneously Broken Local Supersymmetry," *Phys. Lett.* **B119** (1982) 343.
- [94] H. P. Nilles, M. Srednicki, and D. Wyler, "Weak Interaction Breakdown Induced by Supergravity," *Phys. Lett.* **B120** (1983) 346.
- [95] L. J. Hall, J. D. Lykken, and S. Weinberg, "Supergravity as the Messenger of Supersymmetry Breaking," *Phys. Rev.* D27 (1983) 2359–2378.
- [96] S. K. Soni and H. A. Weldon, "Analysis of the Supersymmetry Breaking Induced by N=1 Supergravity Theories," *Phys. Lett.* **B126** (1983) 215.
- [97] V. S. Kaplunovsky and J. Louis, "Model independent analysis of soft terms in effective supergravity and in string theory," *Phys. Lett.* B306 (1993) 269–275, arXiv:hep-th/9303040.
- [98] A. Brignole, L. E. Ibanez, and C. Munoz, "Towards a theory of soft terms for the supersymmetric Standard Model," *Nucl. Phys.* B422 (1994) 125–171, arXiv:hep-ph/9308271.
- [99] T. Gherghetta, G. F. Giudice, and J. D. Wells, "Phenomenological consequences of supersymmetry with anomaly-induced masses," *Nucl. Phys.* B559 (1999) 27–47, arXiv:hep-ph/9904378.
- [100] J. L. Feng and T. Moroi, "Supernatural supersymmetry: Phenomenological implications of anomaly-mediated supersymmetry breaking," *Phys. Rev.* D61 (2000) 095004, arXiv:hep-ph/9907319.
- [101] K. Choi, "Axions and the strong CP problem in M-theory," *Phys. Rev.* D56 (1997) 6588–6600, arXiv:hep-th/9706171.
- [102] K. Choi, "String or M theory axion as a quintessence," *Phys. Rev.* D62 (2000) 043509, arXiv:hep-ph/9902292.
- [103] C. Munoz, "Effective supergravity from heterotic M-theory and its phenomenological implications," arXiv:hep-th/9906152.
- [104] O. Lebedev, H. P. Nilles, and M. Ratz, "A note on fine-tuning in mirage mediation," arXiv:hep-ph/0511320.

- [105] K. Choi, K. S. Jeong, T. Kobayashi, and K.-i. Okumura, "Little SUSY hierarchy in mixed modulus-anomaly mediation," *Phys. Lett.* B633 (2006) 355–361, arXiv:hep-ph/0508029.
- [106] G. G. Ross and R. G. Roberts, "Minimal supersymmetric unification predictions," Nucl. Phys. B377 (1992) 571–592.
- [107] R. L. Arnowitt and P. Nath, "SUSY mass spectrum in SU(5) supergravity grand unification," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **69** (1992) 725–728.
- [108] G. L. Kane, C. F. Kolda, L. Roszkowski, and J. D. Wells, "Study of constrained minimal supersymmetry," *Phys. Rev.* D49 (1994) 6173–6210, arXiv:hep-ph/9312272.
- [109] B. C. Allanach, A. Brignole, and L. E. Ibanez, "Phenomenology of a fluxed MSSM," JHEP 05 (2005) 030, arXiv:hep-ph/0502151.
- [110] R. Kitano and Y. Nomura, "A solution to the supersymmetric fine-tuning problem within the MSSM," *Phys. Lett.* B631 (2005) 58–67, arXiv:hep-ph/0509039.
- [111] WMAP Collaboration, D. N. Spergel *et al.*, "Wilkinson Microwave Anisotropy Probe (WMAP) three year results: Implications for cosmology," *Astrophys. J. Suppl.* **170** (2007) 377, arXiv:astro-ph/0603449.
- [112] G. Steigman, "Primordial nucleosynthesis: Successes and challenges," Int. J. Mod. Phys. E15 (2006) 1–36, arXiv:astro-ph/0511534.
- [113] G. D. Coughlan *et al.*, "BARYOGENESIS, PROTON DECAY AND FERMION MASSES IN SUPERGRAVITY GUTS," *Phys. Lett.* B158 (1985) 401.
- [114] R. Brustein and S. P. de Alwis, "Moduli potentials in string compactifications with fluxes: Mapping the discretuum," *Phys. Rev.* D69 (2004) 126006, arXiv:hep-th/0402088.
- [115] M. Gomez-Reino and C. A. Scrucca, "Locally stable non-supersymmetric Minkowski vacua in supergravity," JHEP 05 (2006) 015, arXiv:hep-th/0602246.
- [116] K. Becker, M. Becker, M. Haack, and J. Louis, "Supersymmetry breaking and alpha'-corrections to flux induced potentials," *JHEP* 06 (2002) 060, arXiv:hep-th/0204254.
- [117] V. Balasubramanian and P. Berglund, "Stringy corrections to Kahler potentials, SUSY breaking, and the cosmological constant problem," *JHEP* 11 (2004) 085, arXiv:hep-th/0408054.

- [118] K. Bobkov, "Volume stabilization via alpha' corrections in type IIB theory with fluxes," JHEP 05 (2005) 010, arXiv:hep-th/0412239.
- [119] V. Balasubramanian, P. Berglund, J. P. Conlon, and F. Quevedo, "Systematics of Moduli Stabilisation in Calabi-Yau Flux Compactifications," *JHEP* 03 (2005) 007, arXiv:hep-th/0502058.
- [120] J. P. Conlon, S. S. Abdussalam, F. Quevedo, and K. Suruliz, "Soft SUSY breaking terms for chiral matter in IIB string compactifications," *JHEP* 01 (2007) 032, arXiv:hep-th/0610129.
- [121] K. Choi and K. S. Jeong, "Supersymmetry breaking and moduli stabilization with anomalous U(1) gauge symmetry," JHEP 08 (2006) 007, arXiv:hep-th/0605108.
- [122] G. Villadoro and F. Zwirner, "de Sitter vacua via consistent D-terms," Phys. Rev. Lett. 95 (2005) 231602, arXiv:hep-th/0508167.
- [123] A. Achucarro, B. de Carlos, J. A. Casas, and L. Doplicher, "de Sitter vacua from uplifting D-terms in effective supergravities from realistic strings," *JHEP* 06 (2006) 014, arXiv:hep-th/0601190.
- [124] S. L. Parameswaran and A. Westphal, "de Sitter string vacua from perturbative Kaehler corrections and consistent D-terms," JHEP 10 (2006) 079, arXiv:hep-th/0602253.
- [125] D. Lust, S. Reffert, and S. Stieberger, "MSSM with soft SUSY breaking terms from D7-branes with fluxes," *Nucl. Phys.* B727 (2005) 264–300, arXiv:hep-th/0410074.
- [126] J. Polonyi, "Generalization of the Massive Scalar Multiplet Coupling to the Supergravity,". Hungary Central Inst Res - KFKI-77-93 (77, REC.JUL 78) 5p.
- [127] M. Endo, K. Hamaguchi, and F. Takahashi, "Moduli-induced gravitino problem," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **96** (2006) 211301, arXiv:hep-ph/0602061.
- [128] S. Nakamura and M. Yamaguchi, "Gravitino production from heavy moduli decay and cosmological moduli problem revived," *Phys. Lett.* B638 (2006) 389–395, arXiv:hep-ph/0602081.
- [129] M. Dine, R. Kitano, A. Morisse, and Y. Shirman, "Moduli decays and gravitinos," *Phys. Rev.* D73 (2006) 123518, arXiv:hep-ph/0604140.
- [130] E. Dudas, C. Papineau, and S. Pokorski, "Moduli stabilization and uplifting with dynamically generated F-terms," JHEP 02 (2007) 028, arXiv:hep-th/0610297.

- [131] H. Abe, T. Higaki, T. Kobayashi, and Y. Omura, "Moduli stabilization, F-term uplifting and soft supersymmetry breaking terms," *Phys. Rev.* D75 (2007) 025019, arXiv:hep-th/0611024.
- [132] R. Kallosh and A. Linde, "O'KKLT," JHEP 02 (2007) 002, arXiv:hep-th/0611183.
- [133] D. J. Gross, J. A. Harvey, E. J. Martinec, and R. Rohm, "Heterotic String Theory. 1. The Free Heterotic String," Nucl. Phys. B256 (1985) 253.
- [134] D. J. Gross, J. A. Harvey, E. J. Martinec, and R. Rohm, "Heterotic String Theory. 2. The Interacting Heterotic String," Nucl. Phys. B267 (1986) 75.
- [135] L. J. Dixon, J. A. Harvey, C. Vafa, and E. Witten, "Strings on Orbifolds," *Nucl. Phys.* B261 (1985) 678–686.
- [136] S. Ferrara, D. Lust, A. D. Shapere, and S. Theisen, "Modular Invariance in Supersymmetric Field Theories," *Phys. Lett.* B225 (1989) 363.
- [137] S. Ferrara, D. Lust, and S. Theisen, "Target Space Modular Invariance and Low-Energy Couplings in Orbifold Compactifications," *Phys. Lett.* B233 (1989) 147.
- [138] S. Ferrara, D. Lust, and S. Theisen, "DUALITY TRANSFORMATIONS FOR BLOWNUP ORBIFOLDS," *Phys. Lett.* B242 (1990) 39.
- [139] L. E. Ibanez and D. Lust, "Duality anomaly cancellation, minimal string unification and the effective low-energy Lagrangian of 4-D strings," *Nucl. Phys.* B382 (1992) 305–364, arXiv:hep-th/9202046.
- [140] L. J. Dixon, V. Kaplunovsky, and J. Louis, "Moduli dependence of string loop corrections to gauge coupling constants," *Nucl. Phys.* B355 (1991) 649–688.
- [141] I. Antoniadis, K. S. Narain, and T. R. Taylor, "Higher genus string corrections to gauge couplings," *Phys. Lett.* B267 (1991) 37–45.
- [142] M. K. Gaillard and T. R. Taylor, "Axion couplings and effective cutoffs in superstring compactifications," *Nucl. Phys.* B381 (1992) 577–596, arXiv:hep-th/9202059.
- [143] V. Kaplunovsky and J. Louis, "On Gauge couplings in string theory," Nucl. Phys. B444 (1995) 191–244, arXiv:hep-th/9502077.
- [144] K. Kikkawa and M. Yamasaki, "Casimir Effects in Superstring Theories," Phys. Lett. B149 (1984) 357.
- [145] N. Sakai and I. Senda, "Vacuum Energies of String Compactified on Torus," Prog. Theor. Phys. 75 (1986) 692.

- [146] J. Lauer, J. Mas, and H. P. Nilles, "Twisted sector representations of discrete background symmetries for two-dimensional orbifolds," *Nucl. Phys.* B351 (1991) 353–424.
- [147] M. Serone and A. Westphal, "Moduli Stabilization in Meta-Stable Heterotic Supergravity Vacua," JHEP 08 (2007) 080, arXiv:0707.0497 [hep-th].
- [148] N. V. Krasnikov, "On Supersymmetry Breaking in Superstring Theories," *Phys. Lett.* B193 (1987) 37–40.
- [149] J. A. Casas, Z. Lalak, C. Munoz, and G. G. Ross, "HIERARCHICAL SUPERSYMMETRY BREAKING AND DYNAMICAL DETERMINATION OF COMPACTIFICATION PARAMETERS BY NONPERTURBATIVE EFFECTS," Nucl. Phys. B347 (1990) 243–269.
- [150] J. A. Casas, "The generalized dilaton supersymmetry breaking scenario," *Phys. Lett.* B384 (1996) 103–110, arXiv:hep-th/9605180.
- [151] P. Binetruy, M. K. Gaillard, and Y.-Y. Wu, "Modular invariant formulation of multi-gaugino and matter condensation," *Nucl. Phys.* B493 (1997) 27–55, arXiv:hep-th/9611149.
- [152] P. Binetruy, M. K. Gaillard, and Y.-Y. Wu, "Supersymmetry breaking and weakly vs. strongly coupled string theory," *Phys. Lett.* B412 (1997) 288–295, arXiv:hep-th/9702105.
- [153] T. Barreiro, B. de Carlos, and E. J. Copeland, "On non-perturbative corrections to the Kaehler potential," *Phys. Rev.* D57 (1998) 7354–7360, arXiv:hep-ph/9712443.
- [154] S. H. Shenker, "The Strength of nonperturbative effects in string theory,". Presented at the Cargese Workshop on Random Surfaces, Quantum Gravity and Strings, Cargese, France, May 28 - Jun 1, 1990.
- [155] K. S. Jeong and S. Shin, "Moduli stabilization with F-term uplifting in heterotic string theory," *Phys. Rev.* D79 (2009) 046001, arXiv:0811.0332 [hep-th].
- [156] G. Lopes Cardoso, G. Curio, G. Dall'Agata, and D. Lust, "Gaugino condensation and generation of supersymmetric 3- form flux," *JHEP* 09 (2004) 059, arXiv:hep-th/0406118.
- [157] M. Grana, R. Minasian, M. Petrini, and A. Tomasiello, "Supersymmetric backgrounds from generalized Calabi-Yau manifolds," *JHEP* 08 (2004) 046, arXiv:hep-th/0406137.

- [158] J.-P. Derendinger, C. Kounnas, and P. M. Petropoulos, "Gaugino condensates and fluxes in N = 1 effective superpotentials," *Nucl. Phys.* B747 (2006) 190–211, arXiv:hep-th/0601005.
- [159] A. E. Faraggi, "Z(2) x Z(2) Orbifold compactification as the origin of realistic free fermionic models," *Phys. Lett.* B326 (1994) 62–68, arXiv:hep-ph/9311312.
- [160] J. L. Lopez, D. V. Nanopoulos, and K.-J. Yuan, "Moduli and Kahler potential in fermionic strings," *Phys. Rev.* D50 (1994) 4060–4074, arXiv:hep-th/9405120.
- [161] L. E. Ibanez, H. P. Nilles, and F. Quevedo, "Orbifolds and Wilson Lines," Phys. Lett. B187 (1987) 25–32.
- [162] J. R. Ellis, C. Kounnas, and D. V. Nanopoulos, "No Scale Supersymmetric Guts," Nucl. Phys. B247 (1984) 373–395.
- [163] L. J. Dixon, V. Kaplunovsky, and J. Louis, "On Effective Field Theories Describing (2,2) Vacua of the Heterotic String," *Nucl. Phys.* B329 (1990) 27–82.
- [164] J. P. Derendinger, S. Ferrara, C. Kounnas, and F. Zwirner, "On loop corrections to string effective field theories: Field dependent gauge couplings and sigma model anomalies," *Nucl. Phys.* B372 (1992) 145–188.
- [165] J.-P. Derendinger, S. Ferrara, C. Kounnas, and F. Zwirner, "All loop gauge couplings from anomaly cancellation in string effective theories," *Phys. Lett.* B271 (1991) 307–313.
- [166] H. P. Nilles and S. Stieberger, "String unification, universal one-loop corrections and strongly coupled heterotic string theory," *Nucl. Phys.* B499 (1997) 3–28, arXiv:hep-th/9702110.
- [167] D. Lust and C. Munoz, "Duality invariant gaugino condensation and one loop corrected Kahler potentials in string theory," *Phys. Lett.* B279 (1992) 272–280, arXiv:hep-th/9201047.
- [168] S. Hamidi and C. Vafa, "Interactions on Orbifolds," Nucl. Phys. B279 (1987) 465.
- [169] L. J. Dixon, D. Friedan, E. J. Martinec, and S. H. Shenker, "The Conformal Field Theory of Orbifolds," Nucl. Phys. B282 (1987) 13–73.
- [170] O. Lebedev *et al.*, "Low Energy Supersymmetry from the Heterotic Landscape," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **98** (2007) 181602, arXiv:hep-th/0611203.
- [171] P. Horava and E. Witten, "Heterotic and type I string dynamics from eleven dimensions," Nucl. Phys. B460 (1996) 506–524, arXiv:hep-th/9510209.

- [172] P. Horava and E. Witten, "Eleven-Dimensional Supergravity on a Manifold with Boundary," *Nucl. Phys.* B475 (1996) 94–114, arXiv:hep-th/9603142.
- [173] E. Witten, "Phase Transitions In M-Theory And F-Theory," Nucl. Phys. B471 (1996) 195–216, arXiv:hep-th/9603150.
- [174] H. P. Nilles, M. Olechowski, and M. Yamaguchi, "Supersymmetry breaking and soft terms in M-theory," *Phys. Lett.* B415 (1997) 24–30, arXiv:hep-th/9707143.
- [175] H. P. Nilles, M. Olechowski, and M. Yamaguchi, "Supersymmetry breakdown at a hidden wall," *Nucl. Phys.* B530 (1998) 43–72, arXiv:hep-th/9801030.
- [176] K. Inoue, A. Kakuto, H. Komatsu, and S. Takeshita, "Aspects of Grand Unified Models with Softly Broken Supersymmetry," *Prog. Theor. Phys.* 68 (1982) 927.
- [177] J. A. Casas, A. Lleyda, and C. Munoz, "Strong constraints on the parameter space of the MSSM from charge and color breaking minima," *Nucl. Phys.* B471 (1996) 3–58, arXiv:hep-ph/9507294.
- [178] The LEP SUSY Working Group (LEPSUSYWG) Collaboration, "Combined results from the ALEPH, DELPHI, L3 and OPAL detector collaborations. Updated limits and analysis are available from http://www.cern.ch/lepsusy,".
- [179] Particle Data Group Collaboration, S. Eidelman *et al.*, "Review of particle physics," *Phys. Lett.* B592 (2004) 1.
- [180] Particle Data Group Collaboration, W. M. Yao *et al.*, "Review of particle physics," J. Phys. G33 (2006) 1–1232.
- [181] CLEO Collaboration, S. Chen *et al.*, "Branching fraction and photon energy spectrum for b -> s gamma," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 87 (2001) 251807, arXiv:hep-ex/0108032.
- [182] BELLE Collaboration, H. Tajima, "Belle B physics results," Int. J. Mod. Phys. A17 (2002) 2967–2981, arXiv:hep-ex/0111037.
- [183] P. H. Chankowski, J. R. Ellis, and S. Pokorski, "The fine-tuning price of LEP," Phys. Lett. B423 (1998) 327–336, arXiv:hep-ph/9712234.
- [184] R. Barbieri and A. Strumia, "About the fine-tuning price of LEP," Phys. Lett. B433 (1998) 63–66, arXiv:hep-ph/9801353.
- [185] K. Inoue, A. Kakuto, H. Komatsu, and S. Takeshita, "Low-Energy Parameters and Particle Masses in a Supersymmetric Grand Unified Model," *Prog. Theor. Phys.* 67 (1982) 1889.

- [186] R. A. Flores and M. Sher, "Higgs Masses in the Standard, Multi-Higgs and Supersymmetric Models," Ann. Phys. 148 (1983) 95.
- [187] LEP Higgs Working Group Collaboration, "Searches for the neutral Higgs bosons of the MSSM: Preliminary combined results using LEP data collected at energies up to 209-GeV," arXiv:hep-ex/0107030.
- [188] H. E. Haber and R. Hempfling, "Can the mass of the lightest Higgs boson of the minimal supersymmetric model be larger than m(Z)?," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 66 (1991) 1815–1818.
- [189] G. L. Kane, J. D. Lykken, B. D. Nelson, and L.-T. Wang, "Re-examination of electroweak symmetry breaking in supersymmetry and implications for light superpartners," *Phys. Lett.* B551 (2003) 146–160, arXiv:hep-ph/0207168.
- [190] B. C. Allanach, "SOFTSUSY: A C++ program for calculating supersymmetric spectra," *Comput. Phys. Commun.* 143 (2002) 305–331, arXiv:hep-ph/0104145.
- [191] G. Belanger, F. Boudjema, A. Pukhov, and A. Semenov, "micrOMEGAs: A program for calculating the relic density in the MSSM," *Comput. Phys. Commun.* 149 (2002) 103–120, arXiv:hep-ph/0112278.
- [192] J. D. Lykken, "Introduction to supersymmetry," arXiv:hep-th/9612114.
- [193] G. Lopes Cardoso and B. A. Ovrut, "A Green-Schwarz mechanism for D = 4, N=1 supergravity anomalies," *Nucl. Phys.* B369 (1992) 351–372.
- [194] G. Lopes Cardoso and B. A. Ovrut, "Coordinate and Kahler sigma model anomalies and their cancellation in string effective field theories," *Nucl. Phys.* B392 (1993) 315–344, arXiv:hep-th/9205009.
- [195] V. Kaplunovsky and J. Louis, "Field dependent gauge couplings in locally supersymmetric effective quantum field theories," *Nucl. Phys.* B422 (1994) 57–124, arXiv:hep-th/9402005.
- [196] D. M. Capper, D. R. T. Jones, and P. van Nieuwenhuizen, "Regularization by Dimensional Reduction of Supersymmetric and Nonsupersymmetric Gauge Theories," *Nucl. Phys.* B167 (1980) 479.